* €

Tiago André Barros Afonso Water Biofilm Modulation by Fungi

UMinho | 202



Universidade do Minho Escola de Engenharia

Tiago André Barros Afonso

Water Biofilm Modulation by Fungi



PD + F PROGRAMAS DE DOUTORAMENTO FCT





(DP_AEM] DOCTORAL PROGRAM IN APPLIED AND ENVIRONMENTAL MICROBIOLOGY



UNIÃO EUROPEIA





Universidade do Minho Escola de Engenharia

Tiago André Barros Afonso

Water Biofilm Modulation by Fungi

Tese de Doutoramento Doutoramento em Engenharia Química e Biológica

Trabalho efetuado sob a orientação do **Professor Doutor Nelson Lima**

DIREITOS DE AUTOR E CONDIÇÕES DE UTILIZAÇÃO DO TRABALHO POR TERCEIROS

Este é um trabalho académico que pode ser utilizado por terceiros desde que respeitadas as regras e boas práticas internacionalmente aceites, no que concerne aos direitos de autor e direitos conexos.

Assim, o presente trabalho pode ser utilizado nos termos previstos na licença abaixo indicada.

Caso o utilizador necessite de permissão para poder fazer um uso do trabalho em condições não previstas no licenciamento indicado, deverá contactar o autor, através do RepositóriUM da Universidade do Minho.

Licença concedida aos utilizadores deste trabalho

Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives CC BY-NC-ND

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/

Acknowledgments

For the realization of this PhD research, I relied on the support and assistance of many people to whom I would like to give my most appreciated thank you.

First and foremost, I would like to say thanks to my supervisor Prof. Dr. Nelson Lima for all his support, shared knowledge and ideas throughout the work. Thank you for always being available, even throughout COVID-19 restriction times. It really helped me to maintain focused and motivated. I will forever be grateful for the encouragement, the experiences shared, and for the scientific knowledge added to my professional life.

I would like to give a special thanks to Dr. Lúcia Simões for her knowledge and insights throughout several steps of the work.

To the University of Minho and Centre of Biological Engineering for providing the working conditions for the development of this work.

To all my colleagues and friends of the Laboratory of Applied Mycology. I would particularly like to thank Célia Soares, Carla Santos and Ana Guimarães for their companionship, insights and for all their help.

To all the members involved in the DP_AEM. The presentations and meetings throughout the years were extremely beneficial for my development.

A very special thanks to my girlfriend Verónica, the most extraordinary person I know, for her love and support. Thank you for being who you are.

To all my family. They supported me in every step of way and are the reason I have become the person I am today. To my aunt Mina and uncle Jaime, my grandmothers Beatriz and Maria and specially to my mother and sister, my Ana's, for their unconditional love and to whom I dedicate this thesis.

Lastly, I would also like to acknowledge the Portuguese Foundation for Science and Technology (FCT) for having financially supported the work presented in this thesis through the FCT Doctoral Program in Applied and Environmental Microbiology (DP_AEM) under grant no. PD/BD/128033/2016. Furthermore, this work was also supported by FCT under the scope of the strategic funding of UIDB/04469/2020 unit and BioTecNorte operation (NORTE-01-0145-FEDER-000004) funded by the European Regional Development Fund under the scope of Norte2020 - Programa Operacional Regional do Norte.

iii

STATEMENT OF INTEGRITY

I hereby declare having conducted this academic work with integrity. I confirm that I have not used plagiarism or any form of undue use of information or falsification of results along the process leading to its elaboration. I further declare that I have fully acknowledged the Code of Ethical Conduct of the University of Minho.

Water biofilm modulation by fungi

Abstract

Water is indispensable to life and a safe and accessible supply must be available to all. The presence of microorganisms is a threat to this commitment. Biofilms are the main reservoir of microorganisms inside water distribution systems and they are extremely ecologically diverse. Biofilm formation in drinking water has mainly been studied regarding bacteria, however, filamentous fungi and bacteria can coexist inside these systems forming inter-kingdom biofilms. The ecology of a biofilm is a complex function of different factors, including the presence of microbial metabolites excreted by its inhabitants. The present work aimed to study the ability of filamentous fungi to interact and influence bacteria whilst forming inter-kingdom biofilms. For this purpose, different methods to analyse biofilms were applied, including total biomass, metabolic activity, bacterial colony forming units and epifluorescence microscopy. The study on the effect of quorum sensing molecules and fungal secondary metabolites on inter-kingdom biofilm formation and development was also done. In addition, an RT-qPCR method to quantify a gene involved in the patulin biosynthetic pathway was performed and the expression levels were compared with the patulin production in inter-kingdom biofilms. The results revealed fungal stage development is important in the first 24 h of biofilm formation. Inter-kingdom biofilm formation is microorganism dependent and inter-kingdom biofilms may provide an advantage to the opportunistic bacterium Acinetobacter calcoaceticus to replicate and proliferate. Methylobacterium oryzae biofilm formation and development was more susceptible to the presence of exogenous molecules than A. calcoaceticus biofilms. The effect of *M. oryzae* on *Penicillium expansum* biofilms is dependent on the time of interaction. More mature *P. expansum* biofilms appear to be more resistant to the inhibitory effect that *M. oryzae* causes towards *idh* gene expression and patulin production. *M. oryzae* affects patulin production by acting at the transcriptional level of the *idh* gene. In conclusion, a possible protection role of filamentous fungi towards opportunistic bacteria inside complex biofilms is reported. Moreover, quorum sensing and quenching molecules play a vital role in inter-kingdom communication and/or microbial assembly processes that influence biofilm formation between filamentous fungi and bacteria.

Keywords: Bacteria; biofilms; drinking water; fungi; fungal-bacterial interactions.

Modulação de biofilmes das águas por fungos

Resumo

A água é indispensável à vida e um fornecimento seguro deve estar disponível para todos. A presença de microrganismos é uma ameaça a este compromisso. Os biofilmes são a principal fonte de microrganismos em sistemas de distribuição de água e são ecologicamente muito ricos. A formação de biofilmes em sistemas de água de consumo tem sido estudada principalmente em relação às bactérias, contudo, nestes sistemas, fungos filamentosos e bactérias interagem formando biofilmes mistos. A ecologia de um biofilme é extremamente complexa e é suscetível a diferentes fatores como a presença de metabolitos microbianos excretados pelos seus habitantes. O trabalho aqui apresentado teve como objetivo o estudo da capacidade de fungos filamentosos interagirem e influenciarem bactérias enquanto formam biofilmes mistos. Com este propósito, diferentes métodos de análise de biofilmes foram usados, incluindo biomassa total, atividade metabólica, unidades formadoras de colónias bacterianas, e microscopia de epifluorescência. Foi também realizado o estudo do efeito de moléculas de quórum sensing e metabolitos secundários produzidos por fungos na formação e desenvolvimento de biofilmes mistos. Adicionalmente, foi usado um método de RT-qPCR para quantificar um gene relacionado com a via biossintética da patulina e os valores de expressão relativa foram comparados com a produção de patulina em biofilmes mistos. Os resultados revelaram que o estado de desenvolvimento do fungo filamentoso aquando da inoculação é importante nas primeiras 24 h de formação de biofilme. A formação de biofilmes mistos é dependente dos microrganismos presentes e pode conferir uma vantagem a bactérias oportunistas como a Acinetobacter calcoaceticus para se replicar e proliferar. A formação e desenvolvimento de biofilmes da Methylobacterium oryzae demonstrou ser mais suscetível à presença de moléculas exógenas do que os biofilmes da A. calcoaceticus. O efeito da M. oryzae em biofilmes do Penicillium expansum é dependente do momento de interação. Biofilmes fúngicos mais maduros parecem ser mais resistentes ao efeito inibitório que a M. oryzae causa na expressão do gene idh e na produção de patulina. Esta bactéria afeta a produção de patulina atuando ao nível transcricional do gene idh. Em conclusão, é aqui reportado um possível efeito protetor que o fungo filamentoso confere a bactérias oportunistas em biofilmes mistos. Além disso, a presença de moléculas de quórum sensing e de metabolitos secundários desempenham um papel fundamental por parte dos diferentes microrganismos em biofilmes mistos, que resultam na regulação de processos que levam à sua formação e estabelecimento.

Palavras-chave: Água de consumo; bactérias; biofilmes; fungos; interações fungo-bacterianas.

Contents

Acknowledgments	iii
Abstract	vi
Resumo	V
Contents	vii
List of Figures	xi
List of Tables	xv

General Introduction

1.	General overview	1
2.	Objectives	2
3.	Thesis layout	3
4.	Scientific output	4
	4.1 Published papers in peer reviewed international journals	4
	4.2 Poster presentations in international conferences	. 5

Chapter 1. Literature Review

1.1 Drinking water microbiology	7
1.2 Biofilm: definition and concepts	9
1.3 Biofilms in drinking water distribution systems	10
1.4 Fungi and filamentous fungi biofilms	13
1.4.1 Fungi	13
1.4.2 Filamentous fungi biofilm formation	13
1.5 Occurrence of filamentous fungi in drinking water distribution systems	15
1.6 Interkingdom relationships between fungi and bacteria: emphasis to DWDS biofilms	19
1.7 Quorum sensing	22
1.7.1. Quorum sensing: general overview	22
1.7.1. Quorum sensing in Gram-negative bacteria	23
1.8 Quorum sensing inhibition/quorum quenching	25
1.9 Methodology to study mixed biofilms	27
1.9.1 Fluorescence microscopy and fluorescent dyes	28

1.9.1.3 DAPI (4,6-diamidino-2-phenylindole)	
1.10 Reference list	

Chapter 2. Inter-kingdom biofilm formation by bacteria and filamentous fungi isolated from a drinking water distribution system

2.1 Introduction	39
2.2 Materials and Methods	40
2.2.1 Microorganisms and culture conditions	40
2.2.2 Stock solution of fungal spores	41
2.2.3 Biofilm formation	41
2.2.4 Biofilm monitoring by spectrophotometric methods	42
2.2.4.1 Biofilm mass quantification by crystal violet	42
2.2.4.2 Biofilm metabolic activity assessment by resazurin	42
2.2.5 Number of bacteria in single and inter-kingdom biofilms	43
2.2.6 Biofilm monitoring by epifluorescence microscopy	43
2.2.7 Statistical analysis	44
2.3 Results	44
2.3.1 Biofilm mass quantification and specific metabolic activity of biofilms	44
2.3.2 Cell density in single-species and inter-kingdom biofilms	47
2.3.3 Microscopic visualization of biofilms	49
2.4 Discussion	57
2.5 Reference list	61

Chapter 3. Effect of quorum sensing and quenching molecules on inter-kingdom biofilm formation by *Penicillium expansum* and bacteria

3.1 Introduction	66
3.2 Materials and Methods	67
3.2.1 Microorganisms and culture conditions	67
3.2.2 Fungal screening for QSI production (patulin production)	68

3.2.3 Stock solution of fungal spores	68
3.2.4 Preparation of quorum sensing and quenching molecules	69
3.2.5 Determining the effect of quorum sensing and quenching molecules on biofilm formation	on 69
3.2.6 Biofilm monitoring by spectrophotometric methods	
3.2.6.1 Biofilm mass quantification by crystal violet	
3.2.6.2 Biofilm metabolic activity assessment by resazurin	70
3.2.6.3 Monitoring of washed bacterial cells.	70
3.2.7 Number of bacteria in single and inter-kingdom biofilms	
3.2.8 Patulin extraction from biofilms	
3.2.8.1 UHPLC apparatus and conditions	
3.2.8 Statistical analysis	
3.3 Results	
3.3.1 Anti-quorum sensing activity of the fungi and patulin production by <i>P. expansum</i>	
3.3.2 Biofilm mass quantification and specific metabolic activity of biofilms	73
3.3.3 Effect of quorum sensing and quenching molecules on bacterial cell density in single and inter-kingdom biofilms	e species
3.3.4 Washed bacterial cells in single-species and inter-kingdom biofilms	83
3.4 Discussion	
3.5 Reference list	89
Chapter 4. <i>Methylobacterium oryzae</i> influences isoepoxydon dehydrogenase (<i>idh</i>) gene expres patulin production by <i>Penicillium expansum</i> mature biofilms	sion and
4.1 Introduction	93
4.2 Materials and Methods	
4.2.1 Microorganisms and culture conditions	
4.2.2 Stock solution of fungal spores	95
4.2.3 Apple Puree Agar Medium (APAM) and Apple Juice (APJ) preparation	95
4.2.4 Biofilm formation	

4.2.5 Biofilm mass quantification by crystal violet	
4.2.6 Number of bacteria in single and inter-kingdom biofilms	
4.2.7 RT-qPCR method to measure <i>idh</i> gene expression of <i>P. expansum</i>	
4.2.7.1 RNA extraction and DNase treatment	
4.2.7.2 cDNA synthesis	
4.2.7.3 Quantitative real-time PCR (qPCR) assay	
4.2.8 Patulin extraction and quantification by UHPLC	100
4.2.8.1 Reagents and Chemicals	100
4.2.8.2 Patulin extraction	100
4.2.8.3 UHPLC apparatus and conditions	101
4.2.9 Statistical analysis	101
4.3 Results	
4.3.1 Biofilm mass quantification	101
4.3.2 Bacterial cell density in single and inter-kingdom biofilms	102
4.3.3 <i>Idh</i> gene expression in single and inter-kingdom biofilms	103
4.3.4 Patulin production in single and inter-kingdom biofilms	
4.4 Discussion	105
4.5 Reference list	109

Chapter 5. Concluding remarks and perspective for future research

5.1 General conclusions	. 114
5.2 Perspectives for future research	. 115

List of Figures

Chapter 1
Figure 1.1 Infographic of the United Nations regarding the concept of water security (UN-Water, 2013).8
Figure 1.2 Development of a bacterial biofilm as a five-stage process: (1) initial attachment of cells to the
surface, (2) adhesion, (3) microcolony formation, (4) biofilm maturation and (5) dispersion of
single cells from the biofilm (Monroe, 2007)
Figure 1.3 Microbial heterogeneity and architectural structure of water biofilms. Based on Siqueira
(2011)
Figure 1.4 Filamentous fungi biofilm model. (1) Propagule adsorption; (2) Active attachment to a surface;
(3) Microcolony formation; (4) Initial maturation; (5) Maturation or reproductive development; (6)
Dispersal or planktonic phase (Harding et al., 2009)14
Figure 1.5 Updated stages of filamentous fungi biofilm formation (Fernandes et al. 2019)
Figure 1.6 Variety of fungal-bacterial interactions and the possible outcomes for each partner. These
changes may affect the influence of the fungal-bacterial complex on their biotic and abiotic
environment (Frey-Klett et al., 2001)20
Figure 1.7 Schematic representation of the LuxI/LuxR- type QS in Gram-negative bacteria. At low 24
population densities, the bacterial AHL synthase (LuxI) produces basal amounts of AHLs, that rapidly
dilute into the surrounding environment. Higher population densities lead to an accumulation of
AHLs beyond a threshold concentration resulting in the activation of the LuxR regulator protein
which in turn initiates the QS cascade. Based on Li and Tian (2012)
Figure 1.8 Structure of <i>N</i> -(3-oxododecanoyl)-L-homoserine lactone (Fourie et al., 2016)
Figure 1.9 Overview of research fields and different methods to characterize biofilms (based on Denkhaus
et al., 2006; Douterelo et al., 2014 and Azeredo et al., 2017). AFM – atomic force microscopy,
CFU – colony forming units, CSLM – confocal laser scanning microscopy, CV – crystal violet,
DGGE - denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis, FISH – fluorescent in situ hybridization, MTT –
3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide, NGS- next generation sequencing,
NMR – nuclear magnetic resonance, PMA – propidium monoazide, qPCR – quantitative
polymerase chain reaction, RT-PCR – real time PCR, SEM – scanning electron microscopy, Cryo-
SEM – cryo scanning electron microscopy, E-SEM – environmental SEM, Fib-SEM – focused ion
beam SEM, TGGE – temperature gradient gel electrophoresis, TTC – 2,3,5-triphenyl-2H-

tetrazolium chloride, T-RFLP terminal restriction fragm	ent length polymorphism, XTT – 2,3-bis-
(2-methoxy-4-nitro-5-sulfophenyl)-2Htetrazolium-5-carbo	oxanilide inner salt27
Figure 1.10 CW staining of a Penicillium expansum biofilm	
Figure 1.11 DAPI staining of a Methylobacterium oryzae biofilm	30

Chapter 2

- Figure 2.3 CFU counts for *A. calcoaceticus* (a) or *M. oryzae* (b) while forming single-species or interkingdom biofilm formation over time. Legend is as follows: A - *A. calcoaceticus*; M - *M. oryzae*;
 'P.ex.0' - *P. expansum* spores; 'P.ex.14' - *P. expansum* germinated spores at 14 hours; 'P.b.0' -*P. brevicompactum* spores; 'P.b.14' - *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 14 hours. The means ± SDs for two independent experiments are illustrated. Data labelled with the same letters represent significant differences at *P* < 0.05.
- Figure 2.4 Epifluorescence photomicrographs of inter-kingdom biofilm formation with *A. calcoaceticus* on polystyrene over time with CW plus DAPI: (a) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. expansum* spores at 24 hours;
 (b) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. expansum* spores at 48 hours; (c) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. expansum* germinated spores at 24 h; (d) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. expansum* germinated spores at 24 h; (e) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 48 h. × 200 magnification/bar = 100 µm.

- Figure 2.5 Epifluorescence photomicrographs of inter-kingdom biofilm formation with *A. calcoaceticus* on polystyrene over time with CW plus DAPI: (a) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. expansum* spores at 24 hours;
 (b) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. expansum* spores at 48 hours; (c) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. expansum* germinated spores at 24 h; (d) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. expansum* germinated spores at 48 h; (e) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 48 h; (g) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 48 h. × 600 magnification/bar = 10 µm.
- Figure 2.6 Epifluorescence photomicrographs of inter-kingdom biofilm formation with *M. oryzae* on polystyrene over time with CW plus DAPI: (a) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* spores at 24 hours; (b) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* spores at 48 hours; (c) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* germinated spores at 24 h; (d) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* germinated spores at 48 h; (e) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 48 h; (g) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (b) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (f) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (f) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 48 h. × 200 magnification/bar = 100 µm.
- Figure 2.7 Epifluorescence photomicrographs of inter-kingdom biofilm formation with *M. oryzae* on polystyrene over time with CW plus DAPI: (a) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* spores at 24 hours; (b) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* spores at 48 hours; (c) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* germinated spores at 24 h; (d) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* germinated spores at 48 h; (e) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 48 h; (g) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (f) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 48 h. × 600 magnification/bar = 10 µm.

Chapter 3

- Figure 3.1 Anti-quorum sensing activity test. a) Negative control with R2A agar and no fungal growth; b) *P. expansum* grown on YES agar for 7 days (Positive control); c) *P. expansum* grown on R2A agar for 7 days; d) *P. brevicompactum* grown on YES agar for 7 days; e) *P. brevicompactum* grown on R2A agar for 7 days.
 73
- Figure 3.2 a) Biofilm mass quantification and b) Specific metabolic activity for single-species and interkingdom biofilm formation over time for *P. expansum* and *M. oryzae*. Legend is as follows: 'Pat'
 Patulin; 'HSL' - 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL. The means ± SDs for at least three independent experiments are

- Figure 3.3 a) Biofilm mass quantification and b) Specific metabolic activity for single-species and interkingdom biofilm formation over time for *P. expansum* and *A. calcoaceticus*. Legend is as follows:
 'Pat' - Patulin; 'HSL' - 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL. The means ± SDs for at least three independent experiments are illustrated. Each single-species biofilms of *P. expansum* and *A. calcoaceticus* are used as controls against inter-kingdom biofilms.

Chapter 4

- Figure 4.3 *Idh* gene normalized expression levels relative to the reference gene β-tubulin in P. expansion biofilms at 72 h (a) and 96 h (b) in the presence of *M. oryzae*. Legend is as follows: 'M' *M. oryzae*; 'P' *P. expansion*. The means ± SDs for four independent experiments are illustrated. 104

List of Tables

Chapter 1

Table 1.1 Pathogens associated to waterborne diseases and infections (Ashbolt, 2004; WHO, 2006;
Karanis et al., 2007; Sonigo et al., 2011; Babič et al., 2017)
Table 1.2 Most relevant filamentous fungi surveys in drinking water from the last two decades 16
Table 1.3 Examples of Gram-negative QS systems and their controlled phenotypic traits
Table 1.4 Different QSI compounds of fungal origin and their respective role
Table 3.1 Tukey's multiple comparison test for <i>P. expansum</i> and <i>M. oryzae</i> regarding biofilm mass and
specific metabolic activity. Significant differences are depicted with: * p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01; ***
<i>p</i> < 0.001; **** <i>p</i> < 0.0001

Chapter 3

Table 3.2. Tukey's multiple comparison test for <i>P. expansum</i> and <i>A. calcoaceticus</i> regarding biofilm mat
and specific metabolic activity. Significant differences are depicted with: * $ ho$ < 0.05; ** $ ho$ < 0.0
*** <i>p</i> < 0.001; **** <i>p</i> < 0.0001
Table 3.3 Tukey's multiple comparison test regarding <i>M. oryzae</i> biofilm cell density. Significant difference
are depicted with: * <i>p</i> < 0.05; ** <i>p</i> < 0.01; *** <i>p</i> < 0.001; **** <i>p</i> < 0.0001;

Chapter 4

General Introduction

1. General overview

Water is indispensable to life. Therefore, every effort should be done to achieve drinking water as safe as possible. The United Nations Sustainable Development Goal 6 (SDG 6) reinforces that "while substantial progress has been made in increasing access to clean drinking water and sanitation, billions of people - mostly in rural areas still lack these basic services. Worldwide, one in three people do not have access to safe drinking water, two out of five people do not have a basic hand-washing facility with soap and water". Clean water is still a luxury for poor regions. For this reason, water companies have the main goal of delivering microbiological safe water to the consumers, adequate in quantity and delivery pressure and satisfactory in terms of taste, odour, and appearance. This objective can be questioned when microorganisms are present in excess as their growth may affect the organoleptic properties of the water. These microorganisms can be found either as in planktonic forms inhabiting bulk water or as biofilms growing on pipes surfaces. Biofilms can be considered the main source of microorganisms in drinking water distributions systems and are responsible for serious effects, such as changes in the taste, turbidity, colour and odour of the water, corrosion of metallic pipes, disinfectant demand, potential accumulation and dispersion of pathogens and production of toxins. Primary and opportunistic pathogens are found in drinking water distribution systems because they can survive water disinfection. Special protection is provided to microorganisms embedded in biofilms such as sharing of nutrients and metabolic products and increased resistance to environmental stresses, such as hydrodynamic shear forces and disinfection.

While the term "biofilm" has been rarely applied to filamentous fungi, there has been indication that they grow as biofilms in diverse environmental, medical, and industrial. This is due to their high ability for growing on surfaces, as shown by their absorptive nutrition mode, secretion of extracellular enzymes to digest complex molecules, and apical hyphal growth

Under natural conditions, true monospecies biofilms are rare, and consequently, they are usually considered as complex communities. The ecology of a biofilm is a complex function of prevailing growth conditions, hydrodynamic shear forces and presence of microbial metabolites and molecules, such as cell-cell signalling communication molecules, excreted by its inhabitants. This diversity leads to a variety of complex interactions between the microorganisms that are present. Findings into the microbial ecology

1

of DWDS have shown that resistance of microorganisms to disinfectants, particularly chlorine, is affected by this microbial diversity. This information, has, however, been mainly obtained from studies with bacteria. Studies regarding fungi, in particular filamentous fungi, have been gaining attention due to their ability to develop biofilms, however, their interaction with bacteria in inter-kingdom biofilms is still poorly understood.

Quorum sensing (QS) is a mechanism employed by microbial species to coordinate community behaviour. It allows perception of population density by the production, release, and detection of small signalling communication molecules which in turn modify bacterial gene expression. In Gram-negative bacteria, the primary signalling molecules involved in this mechanism are *N*acyl homoserine lactones. QS controls and regulates different bacterial population density-dependent processes, including, biofilm formation, stress resistance, production of toxins and secondary metabolites and pathogenicity. In contrast, eukaryotes have the ability to interfere with bacterial communication by producing molecular signals that interact with bacterial QS. These compounds are called quorum sensing inhibitors (QSI). As filamentous fungi coexist with bacteria and do not have active immune systems, they must rely instead on chemical defence mechanisms. Fungal secondary metabolites (mycotoxins) are now being considered as important players in ecological settings allowing the fungus to secure its environmental niche by providing protection against other microbes. The understanding of the mechanisms of microbial growth in drinking water distribution systems like the microbial ecology, specific mechanisms of adhesion, intra and interspecies interactions and the production of signalling molecules and other metabolites, will continue to provide needed insights to help resolve public health concerns associated with the biofilm formation on these systems.

2. Objectives

The objectives of the present work are:

- 1. To clarify, under laboratory conditions, the role of filamentous fungi in water biofilms through characterization of inter-kingdom biofilm formation with bacteria found in drinking water distribution systems, including the influence of fungal stage development.
- 2. To evaluate the ability of the fungi to produce quorum sensing inhibitors.

- 3. To study the effects of signalling molecules and fungal secondary metabolites on interkingdom biofilm formation between filamentous fungi and bacteria.
- 4. To investigate the effect of Gram-negative bacteria on the expression levels of mycotoxinrelated genes and mycotoxin production on filamentous fungi biofilms.

3. Thesis layout

This PhD Thesis is divided in five chapters:

Chapter 1 is composed by a literature review including relevant and up to date references overviewing different key topics related to biofilms in drinking water distribution systems. These include biofilms in drinking water, filamentous fungal biofilm formation, the occurrence of filamentous fungi in drinking water distribution systems and the interaction between bacteria and filamentous fungi inside biofilms. The following chapters are composed by the results achieved with the practical experiments using laboratorial biofilms and their respective discussion with current literature.

Chapter 2 assesses and characterizes the ability of filamentous fungi and bacteria to form interkingdom biofilms. Biofilms were analysed in terms of total biomass, metabolic activity, bacterial colony forming units and morphology by epifluorescence microscopy. The quantitative methods revealed that biofilm mass increased over time for both single and inter-kingdom biofilms while specific metabolic activity decreased, in general, along the time points evaluated. Microscopic data visually confirmed the biofilm mass increase over time. Fungal stage development is important in the first 24 h of biofilm formation. Inter-kingdom biofilm formation is microorganism dependent and inter-kingdom biofilms may provide an advantage to the opportunistic bacterium *Acinetobacter calcoaceticus* to replicate and proliferate when compared with *Methylobacterium oryzae*.

Chapter 3 reports the effect of patulin, and *N*-(3-oxododecanoyl)-L-homoserine lactone (3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL) on inter-kingdom biofilm formation between a filamentous fungus and bacteria isolated from drinking water. The filamentous fungus *Penicillium expansum* and the bacteria *A. calcoaceticus* and *M. oryzae* were used as model species. *M. oryzae* biofilm formation and development was more susceptible to the presence of the molecules than *A. calcoaceticus* biofilms. Patulin reduced *M. oryzae* biofilm growth while 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL caused an increase after 48 hours. The presence of *P. expansum* had a detrimental effect

towards *M. oryzae* cell numbers, while an advantageous effect was observed regarding *A. calcoaceticus.* The overall results reveal that quorum sensing and quenching molecules have a significant effect in interkingdom biofilm formation and especially on bacterial numbers.

Chapter 4 reports the effect of the Gram-negative bacteria *M. oryzae* on the *idh* gene expression levels and patulin production of *P. expansum* mature biofilms. For this purpose, an RT-qPCR method to quantify *idh* mRNA levels was done. In addition, the *idh* expression levels were compared with the patulin production. The results obtained reveal that the effect of the bacterium on pre-established *P. expansum* biofilms is dependent on the time of interaction. More mature *P. expansum* biofilms appear to be more resistant to the inhibitory effect that *M. oryzae* causes towards *idh* gene expression and patulin production. This is a result of the increased concentration of patulin and reciprocates an inhibitory effect of *P. expansum* towards *M. oryzae*. A trend was observed between the *idh* expression and patulin production values. The results indicate that *M. oryzae* affects patulin production by acting at the transcriptional level of the *idh* gene.

Chapter 5 includes general conclusions and perspectives.

4. Scientific output

Part of the results presented in this thesis has been published elsewhere.

4.1 Published papers in peer reviewed international journals

Afonso TB, Simões LC, Lima N. 2021. Occurrence of filamentous fungi in drinking water: their role on fungal-bacterial biofilm formation. Research in Microbiology (In Press).

Afonso TB, Simões LC, Lima N. 2020. Effect of quorum sensing and quenching molecules on inter-kingdom biofilm formation by *Penicillium expansum* and bacteria. Biofouling, 36: 965-976.

Afonso TB, Simões LC, Lima N. 2019. *In vitro* assessment of inter-kingdom biofilm formation by bacteria and filamentous fungi isolated from a drinking water distribution system. Biofouling 35: 1041-1054.

4.2 Poster presentations in international conferences

Afonso TB, Simões LC, Lima N. 2019. *In vitro* effect of cell-cell signalling molecules on interkingdom biofilms between bacteria and filamentous fungi isolated from a DWDS. In: Congress of Microbiology and Biotechnology, Universidade de Coimbra.

Afonso TB, Simões LC, Lima N. 2017. Inter-kingdom biofilm formation between bacteria and filamentous fungi isolated from a drinking water distribution system. In: Congress of Microbiology and Biotechnology, Escola Superior de Biotecnologia, Universidade Católica, Porto.

Simões, LC, Afonso, T, Paterson, R. Lima, N. 2017. The role of filamentous fungi in the interkingdom complex association of water biofilms. In: Books of abstracts of CEB annual meeting 2017 (Ed: E.C. Ferreira) Universidade do Minho, Centro de Engenharia Biológica, p. 27.

Chapter 1

Literature Review

Part of the contents presented in this chapter were published on:

Afonso TB, Simões LC, Lima N. 2021. Occurrence of filamentous fungi in drinking water: their role on fungal-bacterial biofilm formation. Research in Microbiology (In Press).

1.1 Drinking water microbiology

Water is indispensable to life. It is the most common and abundant chemical compound on earth, essential for all socio-economic development and the healthy maintenance of ecosystems (Simões and Simões, 2013). It covers seven tenths of the earth's surface occupying an estimated total volume of 1.38 \times 10⁹ km³. However, freshwater, and consequently, the water available as potential drinking water represents only approximately 2.6 % of global water (Szewzyk et al., 2000). For this reason, every effort should be done to achieve drinking water as safe as possible. The definition proposed by the United Nations (UN) for water security, and the centrality of water to achieving a larger sense of security, sustainability, development and human well-being is "the capacity of a population to safeguard sustainable access to adequate quantities of acceptable quality water for sustaining livelihoods, human well-being, and socio-economic development, for ensuring protection against water-borne pollution and water-related disasters, and for preserving ecosystems in a climate of peace and political stability" (Figure 1.1) (UN-Water, 2013). The UN Sustainable Development Goal 6 (SDG 6) reinforces that "while substantial progress has been made in increasing access to clean drinking water and sanitation, billions of people – mostly in rural areas still lack these basic services. Worldwide, one in three people do not have access to safe drinking water, two out of five people do not have a basic hand-washing facility with soap and water" (UN, 2020). This becomes even more dramatic in times of SARS-Cov-2 where access to clean water and handwashing with soap are crucial to controlling the individual and communitarian pandemic disease of COVID-19. Clean water is still a luxury for poor regions. For this reason, water companies have the main goal of delivering microbiological safe water to the consumers, adequate in quantity and delivery pressure and satisfactory in terms of taste, odour and appearance (Simões and Simões, 2013). This objective can be questioned when microorganisms are present in excess. Primary and opportunistic pathogens can also be found in water distribution systems because they can survive water treatment and disinfection. These pathogens can be transmitted to the population if untreated or inadequately treated water is consumed and may cause waterborne diseases (Simões and Simões, 2013). Several diseases are associated with waterborne outbreaks such as cholera, dysentery, encephalitis, hepatitis, legionellosis, leptospirosis, meningitis, poliomyelitis, pulmonary illness, salmonellosis and typhoid fever, with gastroenteritis being the most notorious disease associated with waterborne outbreaks (WHO, 2011).

A water distribution system is a very rich environment under the influence of various factors that can modulate water microbiology (e.g. temperature, pipe material, nutrients, pH, water flow and disinfectant concentration) (Berry et al., 2006). It can also be perceived as extremely complex systems

7

wherein bacteria, fungi (filamentous and yeast), protozoa, viruses and algae interact (Berry et al., 2006; Hageskal et al., 2009). Considering that each of the microorganisms present plays a role in these environments, their significance should not be underestimated as a potential threat to human health and well-being (Paterson and Lima, 2005; Siqueira et al., 2011).

The excess presence of microorganisms in water distribution systems may not be directly harmful to humans by causing disease, but they may cause aesthetic problems as their growth affects the organoleptic properties of the water (Flemming et al., 2002; Paterson and Lima, 2005). These microorganisms can be found either as planktonic forms inhabiting bulk water or as biofilms growing on pipes surfaces (Wright et al., 2004).



Figure 1.1 Infographic of the United Nations regarding the concept of water security (UN-Water, 2013).

1.2 Biofilm: definition and concepts

Biofilms are a functional consortium of microorganisms and their formation and development on pipe walls are linked with a variety of microbial water problems. In these biofilms, pathogenic microorganisms are protected from stress conditions such as chlorine, shear stress and temperature, which allows them to remain viable (Szewzyk et al., 2000).

Several attempts have been made towards a definition of biofilm. Views from different research fields often lead to individual definitions regarding the professional area. Facing this problem, Wimpenny (2000) listed the types and descriptions of microbial systems that are related to biofilms. Nevertheless, as a result of these different definitions, a gap in the application of the terminology was still observed. Even with the difficulties in defining biofilm, Donlan and Costerton (2002), after considering not only the readily observable characteristics but also other physiological features such as altered growth rate and the fact that biofilm microorganisms transcribe genes that their planktonic counterpart does not, attempted a new definition. So, according to these authors a biofilm can be defined as a "microbially derived sessile community characterized by cells that are irreversibly attached to a substratum or interface or to each other, are embedded in a matrix of extracellular polymeric substances (EPS) that they have produced, and exhibit an altered phenotype with respect to growth rate and gene transcription" (Donlan and Costerton, 2002). This physical proximity of the cells leads to synergistic interactions between microorganisms and provides a variety of beneficial traits regarding their phenotypes. These alterations include increased tolerance to chemical, biological and physical stresses, efficient capture of nutrients, stronger attachment to surfaces, enhanced cell to cell communication and survival through severe conditions (Harding et al., 2009).

A typical bacterial biofilm development can be described as a five-stage process: (1) adsorption, association or initial attachment of cells to a surface – physico-chemical interaction of microorganisms with a surface, (2) adhesion – presence of appendages or EPS, cell clustering, (3) microcolony formation – cell multiplication, cell-cell aggregation, recruitment of planktonic single cells and increased EPS production leading to the formation of multi-layered aggregates, (4) biofilm maturation – biofilm reaches maximum thickness and surface coverage, (5) dispersal – dispersion of single cells from the biofilm (Figure 1.2) (Stoodley et al., 2002).



Figure 1.2 Development of a bacterial biofilm as a five-stage process: (1) initial attachment of cells to the surface, (2) adhesion, (3) microcolony formation, (4) biofilm maturation and (5) dispersion of single cells from the biofilm (Monroe, 2007).

EPS production in the third stage of biofilm formation is essential for the development of a mature biofilm. EPS can represent most of the total organic matter of biofilms and are responsible for binding cells in the matrix while providing support for the maturation of the biofilm. In addition to this mechanical aid, EPS also serve as protection against adverse conditions, retention of extracellular enzymes and a matrix for the exchange of signaling molecules that will ultimately influence community behavior (Flemming et al., 2002).

Biofilms are the main source of microorganisms in water distribution systems. It is estimated that 95% of the total microbial mass is attached to pipe walls, while only 5% is in the planktonic phase (Momba et al., 2000). For this reason, microbial growth in biofilms is extremely relevant and they are considered a major threat to safe drinking water.

1.3 Biofilms in drinking water distribution systems

Many problems in DWDS are microbial in nature, including biofilm growth, microbially mediated corrosion, and the occurrence and persistence of pathogens. The presence of biofilms themselves in

DWDS can have serious effects, including changes in the turbidity, taste, odour and colour of the water, an increase in cell numbers in the bulk phase, biocorrosion, disinfectant demand, increased habitat for potentially pathogenic microorganisms and production of toxins (Flemming et al., 2002; Paterson and Lima, 2005; Li et al., 2015; Zhou et al., 2017). A DWDS provides a great habitat for microorganisms, which are sustained by organic and inorganic nutrients present on the pipes and in the surrounding water (Sonigo et al., 2011). Understanding the microbial ecology of water distributions systems is essential to provide needed insights to help resolve public health concerns associated with biofilm formation in these environments.

In DWDS, under natural conditions, true monospecies biofilms are rare, and they are usually perceived as complex systems where different microorganisms interact (Douterelo et al., 2018a). The microorganisms that can be found in these systems are bacteria, fungi (filamentous and yeast), protozoa, viruses and algae (Berry et al., 2006; Hageskal et al., 2009). Several of these microorganisms are pathogens and able to cause waterborne diseases (Table 1.1).

Bacteria	Protozoa	Virus	Fungi
Aeromonas spp.	Acanthamoeba castellani	Adenovirus	Alternaria alternata
Burkholderia pseudomallei	Balantidium coli	Astrovirus	Aspergillus spp.
Campylobacter jejuni	Cryptosporidium parvum	Calicivirus	<i>Candida</i> spp.
Escherichia coli	Cyclospora cayetanensis	Coxsackie virus	Cladosporium spp.
Helicobacter pylori	Entamoeba histolytica	Echovirus	<i>Exophiala</i> spp.
Legionella pneumophila	Giardia lamblia	Enterovirus	<i>Fusarium</i> spp.
<i>Leptospira</i> spp.	Naegleria fowleri	Hepatitis A virus	<i>Mucor</i> spp.
Mycobacterium spp.	Toxoplasma gondii	Hepatitis E virus	Penicillium spp.
Pseudomonas aeruginosa		Norovirus	<i>Trichoderma</i> spp.
Salmonella spp.		Poliovirus	
Shigella spp.		Rotavirus	
Toxic <i>cyanobacteria</i>			
Vibrio cholera			
Yersinia enterocolitica			

Table 1.1 Pathogens associated to waterborne diseases and infections (Ashbolt, 2004; WHO, 2006; Karanis et al., 2007; Sonigo et al., 2011; Babič et al., 2017).

The diversity in the microbial community leads to a variety of complex relationships involving intraspecies and interspecies interactions (Douterelo et al., 2016). A conventional representation of a drinking water biofilm is presented in Figure 1.3.



Figure 1.3 Microbial heterogeneity and architectural structure of water biofilms. Based on Siqueira (2011).

Interactions among bacterial species may have a profound influence on the initial stages of biofilm formation and consequent development (Stoodley et al., 2002). The ecology of a biofilm is a complex function of prevailing growth conditions, hydrodynamic shear forces, presence of microbial metabolites and molecules, such as cell-cell signalling communication molecules, excreted by its inhabitants (Bryers and Ratner, 2004). This diversity leads to a plethora of complex interactions between the microorganisms that are present. Findings into the microbial ecology of DWDS have shown that resistance of microorganisms to disinfectants, particularly chlorine, is affected by this microbial diversity (Simões et al., 2010). This information, has, however, been mainly obtained from studies with bacteria. In DWDS, Gram-negative bacteria are predominant over Gram-positive with Pseudomonas being the most abundant genera of found in water systems. Other predominant Gram-negative genera detected in these systems include Acinetobacter, Aeromonas, Burkholderia, Enterobacter, Klebsiella, Methylobacterium, Sphingomonas and Xanthomonas (Berry et al., 2006). Despite the possible presence of pathogenic microorganisms in DWDS, most of the microorganisms present in these systems are not directly harmful for human health. However, the dominant non-pathogenic microorganisms should not be neglected, since they play a major role in biofilm formation (Paris et al., 2009).

Studies regarding fungi, in particular filamentous fungi, have been gaining attention due to their biofilm formation ability, however, their interaction with bacteria in fungal-bacterial biofilms is still poorly understood.

1.4 Fungi and filamentous fungi biofilms

1.4.1 Fungi

Fungi are a diverse and abundant group of organisms belonging to the kingdom *Eumycota* (Viegas et al., 2016). The most recent classification of this kingdom comprises seven recognised phyla: *Basidiomycota, Ascomycota, Glomeromycota, Microsporidia, Blastocladiomycota, Neocallimastigomycota* and *Chytridiomycota* (Hibbett et al., 2007). Fungal classification is, however, very dynamic, as shown by the recently proposed phyla *Cryptomycota* (Jones et al., 2011). As a practical approach to the classification of fungi, division regarding their cellular organisation has been made. They range from microscopic single-cell species (yeasts) to species with massive mycelia. This latter large group of organisms can be characterised by hyphal growth supporting macroscopic sexual reproductive structures (e.g. truffles, mushrooms) and microscopic sexual or asexual reproductive structures, known as moulds or filamentous fungi (Lima and Santos, 2017). Fungi are ubiquitous and some of them, belonging to the phyla *Chytridiomycota*, are particularly adapted to aquatic environments. These fungi are known for producing zoospores morphologically apt to propagate in running waters. Filamentous fungi from other phyla in *Eumycota* are, however, mostly adapted to the terrestrial environment, such as soil and anything in interface with air, as they generally need a solid substrate for spore dispersal (Kirk et al., 2001).

1.4.2 Filamentous fungi biofilm formation

Although DWDS are not considered natural habitats for these filamentous fungi, they can often be introduced into these environments from different pathways, such as physical openings in storage facilities, treatment breakthroughs, leaking joints and adapters, cracks in pipelines and/or during maintenance or mains installation. Sammon et al. (2011) demonstrated that airborne spores can be an important external source of filamentous fungi propagules in a DWDS. Once inside these systems, fungi can survive the oligotrophic conditions by scavenging nutrients from the substrate which they colonize or the water in which they are inhabiting. Consequently, their presence may then cause additional problems to the water quality (e.g. unpleasant appearance with flocs and earthy pungent odours, the presence of pigments, pipe blockage, a source of potentially pathogenic and allergy-causing fungi and the presence of mycotoxins) (Al-gabr et al., 2014; Bai et al., 2017; G. Hageskal et al., 2007; Oliveira et al., 2018; Paterson and Lima, 2005; Sonigo et al., 2011). To maximize nutrient uptake, filamentous fungi will form hyphal mats. Due to their absorptive nutrition mode, secretion of extracellular enzymes that digest

complex molecules and apical hyphal growth, filamentous fungi have a high ability to grow on surfaces, thus forming biofilms (Jones, 1994). Fungal survivability and proliferation in DWDS are believed to be related to the ability to form biofilms (Simões et al., 2015).

Harding et al. (2009) proposed a six-step pioneer model for filamentous fungal biofilm formation (Figure 1.4) based on models for bacteria and yeasts: 1) propagule adsorption – deposition of spores or other propagules such as hyphal fragments or sporangia (physical contact of the organism with a surface); 2) active attachment to a surface – secretion of adhesive substances by germination spores and active germlings; 3) microcolony formation I – apical elongation and hyphal branching, hyphae exploration of the substratum, ramification across surfaces as a monolayer (production of a polymeric extracellular matrix that allows the colony to adhere to the substrate); 4) microcolony formation II (or initial maturation) – formation of compacted hyphal networks or mycelia and hypha-hypha adhesion, layering and the formation of water channels via hydrophobic repulsion between hyphae or hyphal bundles; 5) maturation – formation of fruiting bodies, sporogenous cells, sclerotia and other survival structures; 6) dispersal – spore dispersal or release, or the dispersal of biofilm fragments (detached cells act as new propagules to re-initiate the cycle).



Figure 1.4 Filamentous fungi biofilm model. (1) Propagule adsorption; (2) Active attachment to a surface; (3) Microcolony formation; (4) Initial maturation; (5) Maturation or reproductive development; (6) Dispersal or planktonic phase (Harding et al., 2009).

Recently, Fernandes et al. (2019) updated this model by adding an initial step – surface conditioning – where the surface hydrophobicity and charge of spores and the substratum play key roles in the adhesion process (Figure 1.5). This initial physical contact can result in reversible adhesion, followed by irreversible adhesion with the secretion of adhesive substances by germinated spores and active germlings (Harding et al., 2009). Spore germination will ensue if suitable environmental conditions are met (Fernandes et al., 2019). After germlings start to form, they secrete hydrophobins that mediate adhesion and hyphae-

substratum interaction (Zampieri et al., 2010). Subsequently, hyphal differentiation produces a complex hyphae net (mycelium) that grows in all directions enclosed within a polymeric extracellular matrix, where quorum sensing (QS) molecules, similarly to bacterial biofilms, are present (Blankenship and Mitchell, 2006). The maturation stage for DWDS biofilms should mainly occur in reservoirs due to the requirement of a stable air-water interface for aerial growth and subsequent spore formation and air dispersion (Viegas et al., 2016). Finally, the dispersion stage occurs through the release of spores or different propagules in response to environmental stresses or biological stimuli (Harding et al., 2009). In drinking water, propagules can be dispersed by water flow, which can then establish new biofilms, further spreading the presence of filamentous fungi in drinking water (Fernandes et al., 2019; Sammon et al., 2011; Siqueira et al., 2013).



Surface conditioning \rightarrow Spore adhesion \rightarrow Germling formation \rightarrow Mature ff biofilm

Figure 1.5 Updated stages of filamentous fungi biofilm formation (Fernandes et al. 2019).

1.5 Occurrence of filamentous fungi in drinking water distribution systems

Since the 70s, several works have reported the presence of filamentous fungi in DWDS worldwide. Table 1.2 lists and focuses only on the most relevant reports from the last two decades. A wide diversity of filamentous fungi has been isolated/detected from drinking water. The most frequent recovered species belong to the genera *Aspergillus, Cladosporium and Penicillium*, follow by and (Table 1.2). This might be related to their ability to secrete a pigment called melanin, which confers protection to spores against a variety of stresses, providing these microorganisms with a competitive advantage and greater resistance to water treatment (Sonigo et al., 2011). In addition, due to the hydrophobicity property of the spores from these genera, further protection is offered against water disinfection as spores tend to aggregate between each other and other particles (Sonigo et al., 2011).

Location / Date	Water source	Isolation method	Most frequent fungal genera	References
United Kingdom, 1996	Surface water and network	Membrane filtration, centrifugation, direct plating	Aspergillus, Cladosporium, Epicoccum, Penicillium and Trichoderma	Kinsey et al., 1999
United States of America (Springfield, MO), 1997	Municipal water supply system	Pipe coupons (Biofilm)	<i>Aspergillus</i> and <i>Penicillium</i>	Doggett, 2000
Greece (Thessaloniki), 1998	Hospital and community tap water	Membrane filtration	<i>Acremonium,</i> <i>Aspergillus</i> and <i>Penicillium</i>	Arvanitidou et al., 1999
(Haemodialysis units)	Municipal water supplies of haemodialysis centres	Membrane filtration	<i>Aspergillus</i> and <i>Penicillium</i>	Arvanitidou et al., 2000
Germany (North Rhine- Westphalia), 1998-99	Drinking water	Pour-plating	<i>Acremonium,</i> <i>Exophiala, Penicillium</i> and <i>Phialophora</i>	Göttlich et al., 2002
Norway (Oslo), 1998-99	Hospital tap and shower water	Membrane filtration and swabs from water-related surfaces	Aspergillus, Cladosporium, Paecilomyces and Trichoderma	Warris et al., 2001
United States of America (Little Rock, AR), 1997-2000	Water distribution system of a Hospital	Membrane filtration, swab applicators	<i>Alternaria, Aspergillus, Paecilomyces</i> and <i>Penicillium</i>	Anaissie et al., 2002, 2003
(Houston, TX) 2000	Water distribution system of a Hospital	Membrane filtration, centrifugation, swab applicators	Fusarium	Anaissie et al., 2001
Greece (Thessaloniki, Athens and Heraklion), 2000	Hospital tap water	Membrane filtration	<i>Acremonium, Fusarium, Paecilomyces</i> and <i>Penicillium</i>	Panagopoulou et al., 2002
Poland (Warsaw), 2000-02	Municipal water supply system	Membrane filtration	<i>Aspergillus, Cladosporium</i> and <i>Fusarium</i>	Grabińska- Łoniewska et al., 2007
Norway, 2002-03	Drinking water (surface and groundwater)	Membrane filtration	<i>Aspergillus, Penicillium</i> and <i>Trichoderma</i>	(Hageskal et al., 2006, 2007, 2008)
Saudi Arabia (Riyadh region), 2003	Drinking water (60% desalinized water and 40% well water)	Pour-plating	<i>Aspergillus</i> and <i>Penicillium</i>	Nasser, 2004
Turkey (Istanbul), 2003	Water distribution system of a Hospital	Membrane filtration	Acremonium, Aspergillus and Penicillium	Hapcioglu et al., 2005

	.		
Table 1.2 Most relevant filamento	ous fungi surveys in drir	iking water from the last two deca	ades.

Portugal (Braga), 2003-04	Tap water	Membrane filtration and	<i>Acremonium</i> and <i>Penicillium</i>	Gonçalves et al., 2006
		swabbing		
Belgium (Liège),	Water distribution	Membrane	Aspergillus, Fusarium,	Hayette et al.,
2005-06	system of a Hospital	filtration	<i>Paecilomyces</i> and <i>Penicillium</i>	2010
Austria, 2006	Drinking water and	Membrane	Cladosporium,	Kanzler et al.,
	groundwater	filtration and	Basidiomvcetes, and	2008
	0	plating	Penicillium.	
Brazil (São	Water distribution	Membrane	Asnergillus	Varo et al
Paulo) 2006	system of a	filtration	Cladosporium	2007
1 auloj, 2000	boomodialycic unit	Intration	Eucarium and	2007
			Tusanun anu	
			Trichoderma	
	Water distribution	Membrane	Aspergillus, Fusarium,	Pires-
	system of a	filtration	Penicillium and	Gonçalves et
	haemodialysis centre		Trichoderma	al., 2008
Portugal (Lisbon),	Surface, spring and	Membrane	Aspergillus,	Pereira et al.,
2006-08	groundwater for the	filtration, spread	Cladosporium and	2009. 2010
	production of drinking	nlate and pour	Penicillium	,
	water	nlate	T ememuni	
Australia	Municipal water supply	Membrane	Aspergillus	Sammon et al
(Rockhampton)	system	filtration	Cladosporium	2010
2007.08	System	indiadori	Eusarium and	2010
2007-08			Paniaillium	
Australia	Municipal water comply		Acmerreillus	Common at al
Australia		Glass, PVC and	Aspergillus,	
(Rockhampton),	system	concrete coupons	Cladosporium and	2011
2007-10		(Biofilm)	Penicillium	••
Brazil (São	Water distribution	Membrane	Aspergillus,	Mesquita-
Paulo), 2007-08	system of paediatric	filtration	Cladosporium,	Rocha et al.,
	haematopoietic stem		Penicillium and	2013
	cell units		Purpureocillium	
Portugal (Centre),	Untreated water	Membrane	Penicillium and	Oliveira et al.,
2008-12	(groundwater, spring	filtration	Trichoderma	2013
	and surface water)			
Italy (Marche	Water treatment and	Membrane	Alternaria,	Schiavano et
region), 2010-11	distribution system of	filtration	<i>Cladosporium</i> and	al., 2014
	haemodialysis units		Tricophyton	
Brazil (São	Tap water from wells	Membrane	Acremonium,	Arroyo et al.,
Paulo), 2011-12	(groundwater)	filtration	Aspergillus, Fusarium	2019
			and <i>Penicillium</i>	
Brazil (São	Water distribution	Membrane	Aspergillus.	Arrovo et al
Paulo), 2012	system of a Hospital	filtration	<i>Cladosporium</i> and	2020
1 ddioj, 2012		inclution	Penicillium	2020
China (Xiamen)	Drinking water (surface	Membrane	Aspergillus. Fusarium	Al-gabr et al
2011-12	and tap water)	filtration	Penicillium.	2014
			<i>Phialophora</i> and	·
			Trichoderma	
United States of	Hospital hot water	Membrane	Aspergillus	Maletal 2015
America	system	filtration	Cladosnorium	
,onou	eyetem		Penicillium	
			r critonium;	

(Pittsburgh, PA), 2011-12			<i>Peniophora</i> and <i>Rhodosporidium</i>	
Brazil (Recife), 2013-14 and 2015	Water distribution system (groundwater)	Membrane filtration	<i>Aspergillus, Fusarium, Penicillium</i> and <i>Trichoderma</i>	Oliveira et al., 2016
United States of America (Anonymous), 2014, 2016	Drinking water treatment plant	Membrane filtration	Alatospora, Aspergillus, Penicillium, Taphrina and Tuber	Ma et al., 2017
China (Guangdong Province), 2015	Water supply reservoirs, drinking water treatment plants	Direct plating	<i>Aspergillus</i> and <i>Cladosporium</i>	Bai et al., 2017
Colombia, 2015	Drinking water network (surface water)	Water-surface interface scraping (Biofilm)	Paecilomyces, Paraconiothyrium and Penicillium	Hurtado- McCormick et al., 2016
United Kingdom (South-west region), 2014-15	Surface and groundwater chlorinated networks (bulk water and biofilms)	Membrane filtration	Aspergillus, Basiodobolus, Cladosporium, Plectosphaerella and Rhexocercosporidium	Douterelo et al., 2016, 2018a
Poland (Lodz), 2016	Recreational surface water	Centrifugation	Alternaria, Aspergillus and Penicillium	Góralska et al., 2020
South Africa (Johannesburg), 2016-17	Drinking water network	Membrane filtration	Aspergillus, Penicillium and Trichoderma	Mhlongo et al., 2020
Spain (Valencia), 2019-20	Drinking water network	Membrane filtration	<i>Aspergillus</i> and <i>Cladosporium</i>	Del Olmo et al., 2021

Among the isolated filamentous fungi, potentially pathogenic, allergenic and toxigenic species have also been found. This is particularly concerning since several reports on the presence of these fungi have been obtained from hospital water systems (Arvanitidou et al., 1999, 2000; Ma et al., 2015; Mesquita-Rocha et al., 2013; Pires-Gonçalves et al., 2008; Schiavano et al., 2014; Varo et al., 2007; Warris et al., 2001). In some cases, the presence of pathogenic species (e.g. *Aspergillus fumigatus; Fusarium solani*) in drinking water, has led to the hypothesis of hospital water systems serving as transmission routes for fungal infections. These results indicate that hospital water contains high fungal diversity, including potential pathogens. Many of the fungal species found in drinking water have also allergenic potential (Paterson and Lima, 2005). Fungal species from the main genera recovered from drinking water have also been investigated towards their implication with asthma and other respiratory problems, regarding indoor environments (Denning et al., 2006). Some of these health adverse effects may arise not only from the fungi itself but also from the production of secondary metabolites and volatile organic compounds (VOC's). Several species from both *Penicillium* and *Aspergillus* genera are known mycotoxin producers. Mycotoxins cause a variety of health problems and are known to be carcinogenic

and capable of impairing the immune system in both humans and animals (Babič et al., 2018). Of all the different mycotoxins than can be produced, aflatoxins (*Aspergillus* spp.) and zearalenone (*Fusarium* spp.) are some of the most relevant and have been detected in drinking water (Paterson and Lima, 2005; Russell and Paterson, 2007). The concentration of mycotoxins in drinking water is likely to be very diluted and, for the time being, has not been identified as the source of symptoms attributable to mycotoxins.

For an in-depth understanding of the occurrence, ecology and physiology of fungal contaminants in drinking water, Babič et al. (2017; 2018) recently compiled this information in reviews. It focuses on reports from European water sources in the last 30 years, including surface-, ground- and tap-water intended for human consumption.

1.6 Interkingdom relationships between fungi and bacteria: emphasis to DWDS biofilms

Although intraspecific and intrageneric interactions may play an important role in the coexistence of some microbiomes, biotic interactions between distantly related organisms across the kingdoms of life can also regulate the composition of these communities (Kastman et al., 2016). In many microbiomes bacteria can coexist with different eukaryotic microorganisms, including fungi (Frey-Klett et al., 2011). Previously, there has been a clear separation of microbiological research between fungi and bacteria, which has led to the study of each individual group in exclusively axenic settings. However, this division is not representative of reality since fungi and bacteria interact with each other in real environments (Frey-Klett et al., 2011).

The interactions between fungi and bacteria are of interest for several different fields of study such as agriculture, food-processing, forestry, environmental protection, biotechnology and medicine (Kobayashi and Crouch, 2009; Frey-Klett et al., 2011). The most common reports about fungal-bacterial relationships show that usually the bacterial partner exploits resources from the associated fungi through a parasitic or commensalism type of interaction. Nonetheless, there are examples where the fungal partner is able to take advantage of bacterial resources in mutualistic interactions (Kobayashi and Crouch, 2009).

The physical interactions between fungi and bacteria can reach highly specific symbiotic associations of fungal hyphae and bacterial cells. These associations encompass, of course, biofilms. As the microorganisms are closely embedded in an extracellular matrix, inter-kingdom biofilms containing fungi (filamentous or non-filamentous) can be considered a closer level of fungal bacterial interaction, but this aspect is still poorly understood (Frey-Klett et al., 2011). There are several outcomes for the fungal-
bacterial interactions (Figure 1.6). This is due to the combination of different physical and molecular interactions between the two microorganisms that can influence each one in a variety of ways.



Figure 1.6 Variety of fungal-bacterial interactions and the possible outcomes for each partner. These changes may affect the influence of the fungal-bacterial complex on their biotic and abiotic environment (Frey-Klett et al., 2001).

In DWDS is important to fully understand the different interactions between fungi and bacteria, as different studies have found different relationships between them. In mixed biofilms, both organisms can exist as dual complexes or fungi may offer biotic support for the establishment of a bacterial biofilm (Seneviratne et al., 2007; Lahaye et al., 2016). However, it has also been shown that fungi often colonize pre-established bacterial biofilms, and due to their different ecological requirements, it has been suggested that it can lead to a positive relationship between these microorganisms (Doggett, 2000). Reports of negative relationships may be observed due to culturing processes, where both fungi and bacteria are in direct competition for resources (Gonçalves et al., 2006). This variety in findings could, in sum, be a consequence from several factors, such as the difference in the composition of isolated species from the water systems, differences in methodologies or different biological mechanisms at play (Sonigo et al., 2011). For this reason, a need arises for further research to explore the different correlations between fungi and bacteria in DWDS and what are the factors influencing these interactions.

To demonstrate the heterogeneity in findings, in a single study, performed on fungal-bacterial biofilms in flowing water photo-processing tanks using a model community, it was difficult to determine which interactions were present (Elvers et al., 1998). Some species showed increased growth rate in mixed cultures while others showed a reduction, however, all species were present in a lower number than in single cultures, which was considered to be a result of limitation and competition for the nutrients

available (Elvers et al., 1998). Douterelo et al. (2016) reported a positive coexistence between the bacteria Pseudomonas and the fungi Basidiobolus in in situ biofilms. This could be due to ability of the fungi to produce extracellular enzymes that allow them to degrade high molecular weight compounds, releasing secondary metabolites that can potentially be used, in this case, by Pseudomonas (Douterelo et al., 2016). In another study, a correlation was observed between the relative abundance of certain bacterial taxa such as Proteobacteria and *Basidiomycota* (Douterelo et al., 2018b). The same study also confirmed the presence of Acremonium and Neocomospora from early stages of biofilm formation to a more developed biofilm, forming essential communities with bacteria. Fungal contribution, in particular Ascomycota, is very important to the microbial ecology of real DWDS (Douterelo et al., 2018a). One of the roles of filamentous fungi in drinking water biofilms has consequently been associated with providing building blocks and/or biotic support through their hyphae for the establishment and colonization of surfaces by bacteria (Douterelo et al., 2018b). A recent study performed by Del Olmo et al. (2021) detected a core microbial community throughout the network of a DWDS with microorganisms like Pseudomonas, Aspergillus or Alternaria being abundant in underlying and more consolidated material layers. This study revealed a diverse community of fungi which demonstrated a strong contribution to biofilm formation in DWDS, supporting concepts of mutual beneficial fungal-bacterial interactions. In addition, fungal-bacterial communities were found to be highly correlated, with bacteria being more diverse, whilst fungi showing more dominance and stability (Del Olmo et al., 2021).

Flemming et al. (2002) suggested that it is possible that drinking water biofilms can also help to inhibit the propagation of invading pathogens, thus safeguarding water quality. Understanding community dynamics, including the presence of fungi in DWDS can be the key to sustaining a beneficial and ultimately safe microbiome (Del Olmo et al., 2021). A practical example of this statement was observed in a study performed by Lahaye et al. (2016) where the treatment of a DWDS of a pig farm using essential oils lead to the evolution of a positive bacterial biofilm. While the initial biofilms were essentially composed of fungi with hyphae being prominent, after treatment with essential oils, a decay of fungal population was observed to the benefit of new bacterial populations.

There are a variety of factors affecting these inter-kingdom interactions that need to be better understood, including the presence of QS molecules.

1.7 Quorum sensing

1.7.1. Quorum sensing: general overview

Studies performed over the last 50 years have revealed that bacteria can communicate between themselves to carry out a wide range of complex social behaviours, including cooperation (Abisado et al., 2018). These social behaviours are widespread in bacteria and have important consequences in shaping the behaviours and structure of polymicrobial communities (Abisado et al., 2018). The driving force in bacterial community development is the self-organization and cooperation among cells (Parsek and Greenberg, 2005; Li and Tian, 2012). This concept becomes even more emphasized when studying bacterial biofilm communities (Parsek and Greenberg, 2005). Bacteria are far from being considered solitary microorganisms, and in communities, they exploit elaborate systems of intercellular interactions and communications to facilitate their adaptation to environmental stresses (Li and Tian, 2012).

QS is a mechanism employed by microbial species to coordinate community behaviour and is based on the process of autoinduction. It allows the perception of population density by the production, release and detection of small signalling molecules (autoinducers), which in turn modify gene expression (Thomas Bovbjerg Rasmussen et al., 2005). In low population densities, base-level expression of the autoinducer synthase gene leads to the production of low amounts of signalling molecules being released out of the cell resulting in their immediate dilution in the neighbouring environment (González and Keshavan, 2006). As population density increases, an accumulation of these molecules occurs in and around the cells. They will then interact with a receptor protein, causing a coordinated change in gene expression and/or physiological changes in the population (Parsek and Greenberg, 2005; Abisado et al. 2018). QS controls and regulates a variety of population density processes. These include biofilm formation and development, stress resistance, production of EPS, toxins and secondary metabolites and pathogenicity (Quiñones et al., 2005; Antunes et al., 2010; Shrout et al., 2011).

QS systems in bacteria have been generally divided into at least three classes: (1) Gram-negative bacteria rely on the Luxl/LuxR-type QS which utilize *N*-acyl-homoserine lactones (AHLs) as signalling molecules; (2) Gram-positive species use short oligopeptide signals in an oligopeptide-two-component-type QS system; and (3) in both Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria, the *luxS*-encoded autoinducer 2 (AI-2). These QS systems are already well understood at the molecular level and deeply described in reviews (Waters and Bassler, 2005; Schuster et al., 2013; Cook and Federle, 2014; Papenfort and Bassler, 2016).

1.7.1. Quorum sensing in Gram-negative bacteria

QS was first described in the 1960s and 1970s in the marine bioluminescent bacterium *Vibrio fischeri* with the AHLs being identified as the autoinducer signals (Fuqua et al., 2001). This bacterium lives in the light organs of fishes and squids and produces luminescence, which helps the animals escape from predators. This is a symbiotic association, as in return, the bacteria gain nutrients and shelter from their host (Dunlap, 1999). Bioluminescence is only exhibited when these bacteria are in this symbiotic mode of life and does not occur when they are in their free-living state. At high cell densities, *V. fischeri* activates bioluminescence through the QS proteins LuxR and LuxI (González and Keshavan, 2006).

As previously mentioned, in Gram-negative bacteria, the primary signalling molecules are AHLs whose synthesis is dependent on the Luxl homologs (Li and Tian, 2012). These molecules differ on the length of their side chains, which can range from C4 to C19 (Churchill and Chen, 2011; Saurav et al., 2020). With the increase in cell density, the extracellular concentration of these molecules increases in parallel as they freely diffuse across the cell membrane. A cognate LuxR-like protein is then responsible for recognising the AHL and when bound to it, the LuxR-like protein binds to a specific promoter resulting in the activation of target gene transcription (Figure 1.7) (Li and Tian, 2012). An important characteristic of this type of QS system is that the autoinducer synthase gene is a target for LuxR. Consequently, activation of the QS process results in increased expression of the autoinducer synthase, leading to the production of more AHLs. This acts a positive feedback loop, significantly amplifying the QS effect (González and Keshavan, 2006).

Similar QS networks homologous to the LuxI/LuxR- system have been identified in several Gramnegative bacteria, such as *Agrobacterium* spp., *Burkholderia* spp. or *Rhizobium* spp., but also *Pseudomonas* spp., the most abundant Gram-negative in DWDS (Table 1.3) (Lewenza et al., 1999; Farrand et al., 2002; Wisniewski-Dyé & Downie, 2002; Juhas et al., 2005).

23



Figure 1.7 Schematic representation of the LuxI/LuxR- type QS in Gram-negative bacteria. At low population densities, the bacterial AHL synthase (LuxI) produces basal amounts of AHLs, that rapidly dilute into the surrounding environment. Higher population densities lead to an accumulation of AHLs beyond a threshold concentration resulting in the activation of the LuxR regulator protein which in turn initiates the QS cascade. Based on Li and Tian (2012).

In 1998, Davies and colleagues, first described the role of the LasI-R type QS in the biofilm formation of *P. aeruginosa* (Davies et al., 1998). The *lasI* gene product directs the synthesis of the diffusible extracellular signal *N*(3-oxododecanoyl)-L-homoserine lactone (3-oxo-C12-HSL). The structure of this autoinducer is presented in Figure 1.8. These researchers found that a mutant defective in the production of the autoinducer 3-oxo-C12-HSL, formed biofilm cell clusters with 80% less thickness than that of wild-types, while also being more sensitive to detergent removal. When this AHL was added to the system, the mutant was able to, once again, form structured biofilms (Davies et al., 1998). This study demonstrated that QS plays a fundamental role in biofilm development, and more significantly, it makes an inseparable connection between cell-cell signalling and biofilm formation (Li and Tian, 2012).



Figure 1.8 Structure of N-(3-oxododecanoyl)-L-homoserine lactone.

Bacteria	Regulators	Chain length	Group-derived benefits
Vibrio fischeri	LuxI-LuxR	C6	Bioluminescence
Pseudomonas aeruginosa	Lasl-LasR	C12	Biofilm formation
Agrobacterium tumefaciens	Tral-TraR	C8	Conjugal transfer
Burkholderia cepacia	Cepl-CepR	C8	Virulence factors

Table 1.3 Examples of Gram-negative QS systems and their controlled phenotypic traits.

Nowadays, it is well known that this kind of microbial communication is not restricted to members of the same kingdom. In addition to bacterial QS systems, viruses, eukaryotic microorganisms (including filamentous fungi) and even higher order species such as ants, have been reported to also have QS-like systems (Hornby et al., 2001; Pratt et al., 2002; Erez et al., 2017; Mehmood et al., 2019). These examples provide proof that population density responses play important roles across extremely different domains of life (Abisado et al., 2018).

1.8 Quorum sensing inhibition/quorum quenching

QS controls and regulates different bacterial population density processes, including biofilm formation. Biofilms cause detrimental effects in a variety of sectors, and thus, the need arose to search for ways of combating undesirable microorganisms. A promising strategy is based on the interference with the QS systems, also known as quorum quenching (QQ) (Paluch et al., 2020). Eukaryotes, and filamentous fungi included, have the ability to interfere with this bacterial communication by producing molecular signals that interact with bacterial QS. These compounds are called quorum sensing inhibitors (QSI) (González and Keshavan, 2006). They can mimic the structure or function of autoinducers, act as antagonists to the QS molecules as well as interfere with the stability and function of the regulator protein or the autoinducer synthase and hydrolysate signalling molecules (González and Keshavan, 2006; Tang and Zhang, 2014; Delago et al., 2016).

The best studied example of these type of QQ molecules in eukaryotes are the halogenated furanones, naturally produced by the marine macroalgae *Delisea pulchra*. These molecules protect the algae against the overgrowth of bacteria and were the first anti-QS compound identified which activity was based on competitive binding to LuxR-type proteins (González and Keshavan, 2006; Asfour, 2018). Different compounds of fungal origin have also been reported as QSIs (Table 1.4). For example, farnesol, which is produced by *Candida albicans* and can act as a strong QS molecule for this specie, also confers antimicrobial activity against other yeast and bacteria (Weber et al., 2010). Filamentous fungi have also

been studied regarding their potential to produce QSIs, in particular the genus *Penicillium*. Patulin and penicillic acid were identified as being the biologically active QSI compounds (Rasmussen et al., 2005). It was found that these compounds down regulate the expression of numerous QS-regulated genes in *P. aeruginosa* indicating their specificity towards QS-regulated gene expression (Rasmussen et al., 2005). Nevertheless, several other organisms have benefited from the development of QQ mechanisms for protection against pathogenic bacteria. Even bacteria themselves have developed QQ strategies (Weiland-Bräuer et al., 2015). Different studies have identified numerous other compounds and enzymes that function as QSI's (Rasmussen and Givskov, 2006; Jaramillo-Colorado et al., 2012; Chu et al., 2013; Fetzner, 2015).

QSI compound	Structure	Source	Role	Reference
Halogenated furanone	H ₃ C	Delisea pulchra	Antifouling and antimicrobial properties. Modulates the cellular concentration of the LuxR protein of <i>V. fischeri</i>	Manefield et al., 2002
Farnesol	HO	Candida albicans	Antimicrobial activity against non-albican <i>Candida</i> species and bacteria. Inhibits biofilm formation	Cerca et al., 2012
Penicillic acid	но	<i>Penicillium</i> spp.	Down-regulates the expression of several QS- regulated genes in <i>P.</i> <i>aeruginosa</i>	Rasmussen et al., 2005
Patulin		<i>Penicillium</i> spp.	Down-regulates the expression of several QS- regulated genes in <i>P.</i> <i>aeruginosa</i>	Rasmussen et al., 2005

Table 1.4 Different QSI compounds of fungal origin and their respective role.

The production of multiple QSI compounds by a single organism that can in fact affect the pathogenicity of a variety of bacterial species, reflects the complexity of co-evolution and advocates the existence of elaborate molecular signalling systems in eukaryote-bacterial relationships that need to be further studied (González and Keshavan, 2006).

1.9 Methodology to study mixed biofilms

Biofilm research is a multidisciplinary work, where researchers from different fields of interest, such as molecular biology, microscopy, microbiology, biochemistry and/or physics are involved (Denkhaus et al., 2006). Currently, there are a number of different reviews detailing the methodology to study biofilms as well as methodology for studying the microbial ecology of DWDS (Denkhaus et al., 2007; Douterelo et al., 2014; Franklin et al., 2015; Azeredo et al., 2017). Figure 1.9 summarizes methods for biofilm analysis and respective fields of interest. The following text will only briefly describe the techniques used throughout this work.



Figure 1.9 Overview of research fields and different methods to characterize biofilms (based on Denkhaus et al., 2006; Douterelo et al., 2014 and Azeredo et al., 2017). AFM – atomic force microscopy, CFU – colony forming units, CSLM – confocal laser scanning microscopy, CV – crystal violet, DGGE - denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis, FISH – fluorescent in situ hybridization, MTT – 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide, NGS- next generation sequencing, NMR – nuclear magnetic resonance, PMA – propidium monoazide, qPCR – quantitative polymerase chain reaction, RT-PCR – real time PCR, SEM – scanning electron microscopy, Cryo-SEM – cryo scanning electron microscopy, E-SEM – environmental SEM, Fib-SEM – focused ion beam SEM, TGGE – temperature gradient gel electrophoresis, TTC – 2,3,5-triphenyl-2H-tetrazolium chloride, T-RFLP terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism, XTT – 2,3-bis-(2-methoxy-4-nitro-5-sulfophenyl)-2Htetrazolium-5-carboxanilide inner salt.

Biofilm characterization can then be performed in a variety of characteristics such as cell numbers, cell viability, production of EPS, spatial organization of particular microorganisms and biofilm architecture. Fluorescent microscopy and fluorescent dyes are of extreme importance for the accomplishment of some of these tasks.

1.9.1 Fluorescence microscopy and fluorescent dyes

Fluorescent microscopy has become an indispensable tool in the field of biology as it has unique features that are not present in other optical microscopy techniques. This type of microscopy requires that the objects of interest fluoresce. Fluorescence is the emission of light that occurs after the absorption of light that is typically of shorter wavelength (Lichtman and Conchello, 2005). By completely filtering out the exciting light without blocking the emitted fluorescence, it is possible see the objects that are fluorescent (Lichtman and Conchello, 2005).

Fluorescent dyes (or fluorochromes) are molecules that are used by virtue of their fluorescent properties. The use of different dyes allows, with a high degree of specificity, the identification of cells and even cellular components. When they absorb light energy, alterations in the molecule vibration, electronic and rotational states can occur, allowing for an "excited state" to be set and fluorescence emitted (Lichtman and Conchello, 2005). The biofilm field, in particular, has benefited greatly from the use of this type of microscopy.

The use of fluorescent dyes provides vast benefits for biofilm research as it allows for nondestructive analysis while providing crucial information about the architecture, microbial diversity and metabolic activity of a given biofilm. These dyes can have specificity for different types or microorganisms, including bacteria and fungi, making this type of microscopy an optimal approach for the analysis of mixed biofilms. CSLM has the advantage of allowing 3-D characterization of the biofilm structure, however it is much more expensive than fluorescence microscopy (Simões et al., 2015; Schlafer and Meyer, 2017).

1.9.1.2 Calcofluor White M2R

Calcofluor White M2R (4,4'-bis[4-anilino-6-bis(2-ethyl)amino-s-triazin-2-ylamino]-2,2'-disulfonic acid) (CW) is a fluorescent fabric-brightener used since the early 1940s in the paper and textile related industries (Fischer et al., 1985). As a selective staining, CW has been particularly useful in the detection and morphological studies of fungi. It allows the visualization of fungal cell walls due of its affinity for β (1-3) and β (1-4) polysaccharides, such as those found in cellulose, carboxylated polysaccharides and chitin

(Harrington and Hageage, 2003). This specificity to binding to chitin, makes it an optimal stain to detect and quantify fungi and has been used for medicine in the rapid detection of pathogenic fungi and for environmental mycology studies (Harrington and Hageage, 2003; Baschien et al., 2008; Dass et al., 2015; Prakash et al., 2016). The absorption spectra for aqueous solutions of CW show absorption over the range 300 to 412 nm, with an absorbance peak at 347 nm, meaning that maximum excitation occurs with ultraviolet (UV) light. Thus, when excited with UV light, CW fluoresces with an intense bluish/white colour (Figure 1.10) (Harrington and Hageage, 2003).

CW has also been widely used to characterize drinking water fungal biofilms (Gonçalves et al., 2006; Siqueira et al., 2011, 2013; Simões et al., 2015).



Figure 1.10 CW staining of a *Penicillium expansum* biofilm.

1.9.1.3 DAPI (4,6-diamidino-2-phenylindole)

DAPI is a blue-fluorescent nucleic acid counterstain. This dye is highly stable at UV light and has an absorbance maximum at 340 nm and a fluorescence maximum at 488 nm resulting in a fluorescence of blue colour (Figure 1.11). DAPI has been widely applied in the research of water biofilms to detect bacteria (Deines et al., 2010; Kormas et al., 2010; Siqueira et al., 2013; Gomes et al., 2016).



Figure 1.11 DAPI staining of a *Methylobacterium oryzae* biofilm.

1.10 Reference list

- Abisado RG, Benomar S, Klaus JR, Dandekar AA, Chandler JR. 2018. Bacterial quorum sensing and microbial community interactions. MBio, 9(3): 1–14.
- Al-gabr HM, Zheng T, Yu X. 2014. Occurrence and quantification of fungi and detection of mycotoxigenic fungi in drinking water in Xiamen City, China. Science of the Total Environment, 466–467: 1103– 1111.
- Anaissie EJ, Kuchar RT, Rex JH, Francesconi A, Kasai M, Müller FC, Lozano-Chiu M, Summerbell RC, Dignani MC, Chanock SJ, Walsh TJ. 2001. Fusariosis associated with pathogenic *Fusarium* species colonization of a hospital water system: A new paradigm for the epidemiology of opportunistic mold infections. Clinical Infectious Diseases, 33(11): 1871–1878.
- Anaissie EJ, Stratton SL, Dignani MC, Summerbell RC, Rex JH, Monson TP, Spencer T, Kasai M, Francesconi A, Walsh TJ. 2002. Pathogenic *Aspergillus* species recovered from a hospital water system: A 3-Year prospective study. Clinical Infectious Diseases, 34(6): 780–789.
- Anaissie EJ, Stratton SL, Dignani MC, Lee CK, Summerbell RC, Rex JH, Monson TP, Walsh TJ. 2003. Pathogenic molds (including *Aspergillus* species) in hospital water distribution systems: A 3-year prospective study and clinical implications for patients with hematologic malignancies. Blood, 101(7): 2542–2546.
- Antunes LCM, Ferreira RBR, Buckner MMC, Finlay BB. 2010. Quorum sensing in bacterial virulence. Microbiology, 156(8): 2271–2282.
- Arroyo MG, Frota OP, Peresi JTM, Brizzotti-Mazuchi NS, Ferreira AM, Rigotti MA, de Sousa AFL, de Andrade D, Castilho EM, de Almeida MTG. 2019. Wide diversity of fungal species found in wellwater for human consumption: An analytical cross-sectional study. Sao Paulo Medical Journal, 137(6): 512–516.
- Arroyo MG, Ferreira AM, Frota OP, Brizzotti-Mazuchi NS, Peresi JTM, Rigotti MA, Macedo CE, de Sousa

AFL, de Andrade D, de Almeida MTG. 2020. Broad Diversity of Fungi in Hospital Water. Scientific World Journal, 2020.

- Arvanitidou M, Kanellou K, Constantinides TC, Katsouyannopoulos V. 1999. The occurrence of fungi in hospital and community potable waters. Letters in Applied Microbiology, 29(2): 81–84.
- Arvanitidou M, Spaia S, Velegraki A, Pazarloglou M, Kanetidis D, Pangidis P, Askepidis N, Katsinas C, Vayonas G, Katsouyannopoulos V. 2000. High level of recovery of fungi from water and dialysate in haemodialysis units. Journal of Hospital Infection, 45(3): 225–230.
- Asfour HZ. 2018. Anti Quorum Sensing Natural Compounds. Journal of Microscopy and Ultrastructure, 6(1): 1–10.
- Ashbolt NJ. 2004. Microbial contamination of drinking water and disease outcomes in developing regions. Toxicology, 198(1–3): 229–238.
- Azeredo J, Azevedo NF, Briandet R, Cerca N, Coenye T, Costa AR, Desvaux M, Di Bonaventura G, Hébraud M, Jaglic Z, Kačániová M, Knøchel S, Lourenço A, Mergulhão F, Meyer RL, Nychas G, Simões M, Tresse O, Sternberg C. 2017. Critical review on biofilm methods. *C*ritical Reviews in Microbiology, 43(3): 313–351.
- Babič MN, Gunde-Cimerman N, Vargha M, Tischner Z, Magyar D, Veríssimo C, Sabino R, Viegas C, Meyer W, Brandão J. 2017. Fungal contaminants in drinking water regulation? A tale of ecology, exposure, purification and clinical relevance. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public* Health, 14(6): 636.
- Babič MN, Zupančič J, Brandão J, Gunde-Cimerman N. 2018. Opportunistic water-borne human pathogenic filamentous fungi unreported from food. Microorganisms, 6(3): 79.
- Bai X, Zhang T, Qu Z, Li H, Yang Z. 2017. Contribution of filamentous fungi to the musty odorant 2,4,6trichloroanisole in water supply reservoirs and associated drinking water treatment plants. Chemosphere, 182: 223–230.
- Baschien C, Manz W, Neu TR, Marvanová L, Szewzyk U. 2008. In situ detection of freshwater fungi in an alpine stream by new taxon-specific fluorescence in situ hybridization probes. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 74(20), 6427–6436.
- Berry D, Xi C, Raskin L. 2006. Microbial ecology of drinking water distribution systems. Current Opinion in Biotechnology, 17(3): 297–302.
- Blankenship JR, Mitchell AP. 2006. How to build a biofilm: a fungal perspective. *C*urrent Opinion in Microbiology, 9(6): 588–594.
- Chu YY, Nega M, Wölfle M, Plener L, Grond S, Jung K, Götz F. 2013. A new class of quorum quenching molecules from *Staphylococcus* species affects communication and growth of Gram-negative bacteria. PLoS Pathogens, 9(9): e1003654.
- Churchill MEA, Chen L. 2011. Structural basis of acyl-homoserine lactone-dependent signaling. Chemical Reviews, 111(1): 68–85.
- Cook LC, Federle MJ. 2014. Peptide pheromone signaling in *Streptococcus* and *Enterococcus*. *F*EMS Microbiology Reviews, 38(3): 473–492.
- Dass SM, Vinayaraj EV, Pavavni K, Pallam A, Rao MS. 2015. Comparison of KOH, calcofluor white and fungal culture for diagnosing fungal onychomycosis in an urban teaching hospital, Hyderabad. Indian Journal of Microbiology Research, 2(3): 148.
- Davies DG, Parsek MR, Pearson JP, Iglewski BH, Costerton JW, Greenberg EP. 1998. The involvement of cell-to-cell signals in the development of a bacterial biofilm. Science, 280(5361): 295–298.
- Deines P, Sekar R, Husband PS, Boxall JB, Osborn AM, Biggs CA. 2010. A new coupon design for simultaneous analysis of in situ microbial biofilm formation and community structure in drinking water distribution systems. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology, 87(2): 749–756.
- Del Olmo G, Husband S, Sánchez Briones C, Soriano A, Calero Preciado C, Macian J, Douterelo I. 2021. The microbial ecology of a Mediterranean chlorinated drinking water distribution systems in the

city of Valencia (Spain). Science of the Total Environment, 754: 142016.

- Delago A, Mandabi A, Meijler MM. 2016. Natural quorum aensing inhibitors small molecules, big messages. Israel Journal of Chemistry, 56(5): 310–320.
- Denkhaus E, Meisen S, Telgheder U, Wingender J. 2007. Chemical and physical methods for characterisation of biofilms. Microchimica Acta, 158(1–2): 1–27.
- Denning DW, O'Driscoll BR, Hogaboam CM, Bowyer P, Niven RM. 2006. The link between fungi and severe asthma: A summary of the evidence. European Respiratory Journal, 27(3): 615–626.
- Doggett, M. S. (2000). Characterization of fungal biofilms within a municipal water distribution system. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, *66*(3), 1249–1251.
- Donlan RM, Costerton JW. 2002. Biofilms: Survival mechanisms of clinically relevant microorganisms. Clinical Microbiology Reviews, 15(2): 167–193.
- Douterelo I, Boxall JB, Deines P, Sekar R, Fish KE, Biggs CA. 2014. Methodological approaches for studying the microbial ecology of drinking water distribution systems. Water Research, 65: 134–156.
- Douterelo I, Jackson M, Solomon C, Boxall J. 2016. Microbial analysis of in situ biofilm formation in drinking water distribution systems: implications for monitoring and control of drinking water quality. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology, 100(7): 3301–3311.
- Douterelo I, Calero-Preciado C, Soria-Carrasco V., Boxall JB. 2018a. Whole metagenome sequencing of chlorinated drinking water distribution systems. Environmental Science: Water Research and Technology, 4(12): 2080–2091.
- Douterelo I, Fish KE, Boxall JB. 2018b. Succession of bacterial and fungal communities within biofilms of a chlorinated drinking water distribution system. Water Research, 141: 74–85.
- Dunlap PV. 1999. Quorum regulation of luminescence in *Vibrio fischeri. J*ournal of Molecular Microbiology and Biotechnology, 1(1): 5–12.
- Elvers KT, Leeming K, Moore CP, Lappin-Scott HM. 1998. Bacterial-fungal biofilms in flowing water photoprocessing tanks. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 84(4): 607–618.
- Erez Z, Steinberger-Levy I, Shamir M, Doron S, Stokar-Avihail A, Peleg Y, Melamed S, Leavitt A, Savidor A, Albeck S, Amitai G, Sorek, R. 2017. Communication between viruses guides lysis-lysogeny decisions. Nature, 541(7638): 488–493.
- Farrand SK, Qin Y, Oger P. 2002. Quorum-sensing system of *Agrobacterium* plasmids: Analysis and utility. Methods in Enzymology, 358: 452–484.
- Fernandes S, Simões LC, Lima N, Simões M. 2019. Adhesion of filamentous fungi isolated from drinking water under different process conditions. Water Research, 164: 114951.
- Fetzner S. 2015. Quorum quenching enzymes. Journal of Biotechnology, 201: 2–14.
- Flemming HC, Percival SL, Walker JT. 2002. Contamination potential of biofilms in water distribution systems. Water Science and Technology: Water Supply, 2(1): 271–280.
- Franklin MJ, Chang C, Akiyama T, Bothner B. 2015. New technologies for studying biofilms. Microbial Biofilms, 3(4: 1–32.
- Frey-Klett P, Burlinson P, Deveau A, Barret M, Tarkka M, Sarniguet A. 2011. Bacterial-Fungal interactions: hyphens between agricultural, clinical, environmental, and food microbiologists. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews, 75(4): 583–609.
- Fuqua C, Parsek MR, Greenberg EP. 2001. Regulation of gene expression by cell-to-cell communication: Acyl-homoserine lactone quorum sensing. Annual Review of Genetics, 35: 439–468.
- Gomes IB, Simões M, Simões LC. 2016. The effects of sodium hypochlorite against selected drinking water-isolated bacteria in planktonic and sessile states. Science of the Total Environment, 565, 40–48.
- Gonçalves AB, Paterson RRM, Lima N. 2006. Survey and significance of filamentous fungi from tap water. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health, 209(3): 257–264.

- González JE, Keshavan ND. 2006. Messing with bacterial quorum sensing. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews. 70(4): 859-875.
- Góralska K, Błaszkowska J, Dzikowiec M. 2020. The occurrence of potentially pathogenic filamentous fungi in recreational surface water as a public health risk. Journal of Water and Health, 18(2): 127–144.
- Göttlich E, Van Der Lubbe W, Lange B, Fiedler S, Melchert I, Reifenrath M, Flemming HC, De Hoog S. 2002. Fungal flora in groundwater-derived public drinking water. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health, 205(4): 269–279.
- Grabińska-Łoniewska A, Koniłłowicz-Kowalska T, Wardzyńska G, Boryn K. 2007. Occurrence of fungi in water distribution system. Polish Journal of Environmental Studies, 16(4): 539–547.
- Hageskal G, Knutsen AK, Gaustad P, De Hoog GS, Skaar I. 2006. Diversity and significance of mold species in Norwegian drinking water. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 72(12): 7586–7593.
- Hageskal G, Gaustad P, Heier BT, Skaar I. 2007. Occurrence of moulds in drinking water. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 102(3): 774–780.
- Hageskal G, Vrålstad T, Knutsen AK, Skaar I. 2008. Exploring the species diversity of *Trichoderma* in Norwegian drinking water systems by DNA barcoding. Molecular Ecology Resources, 8(6): 1178–1188.
- Hageskal G, Lima N, Skaar I. 2009. The study of fungi in drinking water. Mycological Research, 113(2): 165–172.
- Hapcioglu B, Yegenoglu Y, Erturan Z, Nakipoglu Y, Issever H. 2005. Heterotrophic bacteria and filamentous fungi isolated from a hospital water distribution system. Indoor and Built Environment, 14(6): 487–493.
- Harding MW, Marques LLR, Howard RJ, Olson ME. 2009. Can filamentous fungi form biofilms? Trends in Microbiology, 17(11): 475–480.
- Harrington BJ, Hageage GJ. 2003. Calcofluor white: A review of its uses and applications in clinical mycology and parasitology. Laboratory Medicine, 34(5): 361–367.
- Hayette MP, Christiaens G, Mutsers J, Barbier C, Huynen P, Melin P, De Mol P. 2010. Filamentous fungi recovered from the water distribution system of a Belgian university hospital. Medical Mycology, 48(7): 969–974.
- Hibbett DS, Binder M, Bischoff JF, Blackwell M, Cannon PF, Eriksson OE, Huhndorf S, James T, Kirk PM, Lücking R, Thorsten Lumbsch H, Lutzoni F, Matheny PB, McLaughlin DJ, Powell MJ, Redhead S, Schoch CL, Spatafora JW, Stalpers JA, Zhang N. 2007. A higher-level phylogenetic classification of the Fungi. Mycological Research, 111(5): 509–547.
- Hornby JM, Jensen EC, Lisec AD, Tasto JJ, Jahnke B, Shoemaker R, Dussault P, Nickerson KW. 2001. Quorum sensing in the dimorphic fungus *Candida albicans* is mediated by farnesol. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 67(7): 2982–2992.
- Hurtado-McCormick S, Sánchez L, Martínez J, Calderón C, Calvo D, Narváez D, Lemus M, Groot H, Rodríguez Susa M. 2016. Fungi in biofilms of a drinking water network: Occurrence, diversity and mycotoxins approach. Water Science and Technology: Water Supply, 16(4): 905–914.
- Jaramillo-Colorado B, Olivero-Verbel J, Stashenko EE, Wagner-Döbler I, Kunze B. 2012. Anti-quorum sensing activity of essential oils from Colombian plants. Natural Product Research, 26(12): 1075–1086.
- Fischer JM, Peterson CA, Bols NC. 1985. A new fluorescent test for cell vitality uisng calcofluor white M2R. Stain Technology, 60(2): 69–79.
- Jones EBG. 1994. Fungal adhesion. Mycological Research, 98(9): 961–981.
- Jones MDM, Forn I, Gadelha C, Egan MJ, Bass D, Massana R, Richards TA. 2011. Discovery of novel intermediate forms redefines the fungal tree of life. Nature, 474(7350): 200–204.

- Juhas M, Eberl L, Tümmler B. 2005. Quorum sensing: The power of cooperation in the world of *Pseudomonas*. Environmental Microbiology, 7(4): 459–471.
- Kanzler D, Buzina W, Paulitsch A, Haas D, Platzer S, Marth E, Mascher F. 2008. Occurrence and hygienic relevance of fungi in drinking water. Mycoses, 51(2): 165–169.
- Karanis P, Kourenti C, Smith H. 2007 Waterborne transmission of protozoan parasites: a worldwide review of outbreaks and lessons learnt. Journal of Water and Health 5(1): 1-38.
- Kastman EK, Kamelamela N, Norville JW, Cosetta CM, Dutton RJ, Wolfe BE. 2016. Biotic interactions shape the ecological distributions of *Staphylococcus* species. MBio, 7(5): 1-13.
- Kinsey GC, Paterson, RR, Kelley J. 1999. Methods for the determination of filamentous fungi in treated and untreated waters. Journal of Applied Microbiology Symposium Supplement, 85(28).
- Kirk PM, Cannon PF, David JC, Stalpers JA. 2001. Ainsworth & Bisby's Dictionary of the fungi, Ed. 9. CAB International.
- Kobayashi DY, Crouch JA. 2009. Bacterial/Fungal interactions: from pathogenes to mutualistic endosymbionts. Annual Review of Phytopathology, 47: 63–82.
- Kormas KA, Neofitou C, Pachiadaki M, Koufostathi E. 2010. Changes of the bacterial assemblages throughout an urban drinking water distribution system. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment, 165(1–4): 27–38.
- Lahaye É, Renaux JJ, Le Tilly V, Sire O. 2016. Evolution of a fungal ecosystem in a water distribution system to a positive bacterial biofilm subsequent to a treatment using essential oils. Comptes Rendus Chimie, 19(4): 505–510.
- Lewenza S, Conway B, Greenberg EP, Sokol PA. 1999. Quorum sensing in *Burkholderia cepacia*: Identification of the Luxrl homologs CepRI. Journal of Bacteriology, 181(3): 748–756.
- Li X, Wang H, Hu C, Yang M, Hu H, Niu J. 2015. Characteristics of biofilms and iron corrosion scales with ground and surface waters in drinking water distribution systems. Corrosion Science, 90: 331–339.
- Li YH, Tian X. 2012. Quorum sensing and bacterial social interactions in biofilms. Sensors, 12(3): 2519– 2538.
- Lichtman JW, Conchello JA. 2005. Fluorescence microscopy. Nature Methods, 2(12): 910–919.
- Lima N, Santos C. 2017. MALDI-TOF MS for identification of food spoilage filamentous fungi. Current Opinion in Food Science, 13: 26–30.
- Ma X, Baron JL, Vikram A, Stout JE, Bibby K. 2015. Fungal diversity and presence of potentially pathogenic fungi in a hospital hot water system treated with on-site monochloramine. Water Research, 71: 197–206.
- Ma X, Vikram A, Casson L, Bibby K. 2017. Centralized drinking water treatment operations shape bacterial and fungal community structure. Environmental Science and Technology, 51(13): 7648–657.
- Mehmood A, Liu G, Wang X, Meng G, Wang C. 2019. Fungal quorum-sensing molecules and inhibitors with potential antifungal activity. Molecules, 24(10): 1–18.
- Mesquita-Rocha S, Godoy-Martinez PC, Gonçalves SS, Urrutia MD, Carlesse F, Seber A, Silva MAA, Petrilli AS, Colombo AL. 2013. The water supply system as a potential source of fungal infection in paediatric haematopoietic stem cell units. BMC Infectious Diseases, 13(1): 289.
- Mhlongo TN, Ogola HJO, Selvarajan R, Sibanda T, Kamika I, Tekere M. 2020. Occurrence and diversity of waterborne fungi and associated mycotoxins in treated drinking water distribution system in South Africa: implications on water quality and public health. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment, 192: article 519.
- Momba MNB, Kfir R, Venter SN, Cloete TE. 2000. An overview of biofilm formation in distribution systems and its impact on the deterioration of water quality. Water SA, 26(1): 59–66.
- Monroe D. 2007. Looking for chinks in the armor of bacterial biofilms. PLoS Biology, 5(11): 2458–2461.

- Nasser L. 2004. Incidence of terrestrial fungi in drinking water collected from different schools in Riyadh region, Saudi Arabia. Pakistan Joutnal of Biological Sciences, 7(11): 1927–1932.
- Oliveira BR, Barreto Crespo MT, San Romão MV, Benoliel MJ, Samson RA, Pereira VJ. 2013. New insights concerning the occurrence of fungi in water sources and their potential pathogenicity. Water Research, 47(16): 6338–6347.
- Oliveira BR, Mata AT, Ferreira JP, Barreto Crespo MT, Pereira VJ, Bronze MR. 2018. Production of mycotoxins by filamentous fungi in untreated surface water. Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 25(18): 17519–17528.
- Oliveira HMB, Santos C, Paterson RRM, Gusmão NB, Lima N. 2016. Fungi from a groundwater-fed drinkingwater supply system in Brazil. *I*nternational Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 13(3): 304.
- Panagopoulou P, Filioti J, Petrikkos G, Giakouppi P, Anatoliotaki M, Farmaki E, Kanta A, Apostolakou H, Avlami A, Samonis G, Roilides E. 2002. Environmental surveillance of filamentous fungi in three tertiary care hospitals in Greece. Journal of Hospital Infection, 52(3): 185–191.
- Papenfort K, Bassler BL. 2016. Quorum sensing signal-response systems in Gram-negative bacteria. *N*ature Reviews Microbiology, 14(9): 576–588.
- Paris T, Skali-Lami S, Block JC. 2009. Probing young drinking water biofilms with hard and soft particles. Water Research, 43(1): 117–126.
- Parsek MR, Greenberg EP. 2005. Sociomicrobiology: The connections between quorum sensing and biofilms. Trends in Microbiology, 13(1): 27–33.
- Paterson RR, Lima N. 2005. Fungal contamination of drinking water. In: Lehr J, Keeley J, Lehr J, Kingery TB III, editors. Water encyclopedia: the water quality and resource development. New York (NY): Wiley; p. 1–7.
- Paterson RRM. 2007. Zearalenone production and growth in drinking water inoculated with Fusarium graminearum. *Mycological Progress*, *6*(2), 109–113.
- Pereira VJ, Basílio MC, Fernandes D, Domingues M, Paiva JM, Benoliel MJ, Crespo MT, San Romão MV. 2009. Occurrence of filamentous fungi and yeasts in three different drinking water sources. Water Research, 43(15): 3813–3819.
- Pereira VJ, Fernandes D, Carvalho G, Benoliel MJ, San Romão MV, Barreto Crespo MT. 2010. Assessment of the presence and dynamics of fungi in drinking water sources using cultural and molecular methods. Water Research, 44(17): 4850–4859.
- Pires-Gonçalves RH, Sartori FG, Montanari LB, Zaia JE, Melhem MSC, Mendes-Giannini MJS, Martins CHG. 2008. Occurrence of fungi in water used at a haemodialysis centre. Letters in Applied Microbiology, 46(5): 542–547.
- Prakash R, Prashanth HV, Ragunatha S, Kapoor M, Anitha TK, Krishnamurthy V. 2016. Comparative study of efficacy, rapidity of detection, and cost-effectiveness of potassium hydroxide, calcofluor white, and Chicago sky blue stains in the diagnosis of dermatophytoses. International Journal of Dermatology, 55(4): e172–e175.
- Pratt SC, Mallon EB, Sumpter DJT, Franks NR. 2002. Quorum sensing, recruitment, and collective decision-making during colony emigration by the ant *Leptothorax albipennis*. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology, 52(2): 117–127.
- Quiñones B, Dulla G, Lindow SE. 2005. Quorum sensing regulates exopolysaccharide production, motility, and virulence in *Pseudomonas syringae*. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions, 18(7): 682–693.
- Rasmussen TB, Givskov M. 2006. Quorum-sensing inhibitors as anti-pathogenic drugs. International Journal of Medical Microbiology, 296(2–3), 149–161.
- Rasmussen TB, Skindersoe ME, Bjarnsholt T, Phipps RK, Christensen KB, Jensen PO, Andersen JB, Koch B, Larsen TO, Hentzer M, Eberl L, Hoiby N, Givskov M. 2005. Identity and effects of quorumsensing inhibitors produced by *Penicillium* species. Microbiology. 151(Pt 5): 1325-1340.

- Sammon NB, Harrower KM, Fabbro LD, Reed RH. 2010. Incidence and distribution of microfungi in a treated municipal water supply system in sub-tropical australia. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 7(4): 1597–1611.
- Sammon NB, Harrower KM, Fabbro LD, Reed RH. 2011. Three potential sources of microfungi in a treated municipal water supply system in sub-tropical Australia. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 8(3): 713–732.
- Saurav K, Borbone N, Burgsdorf I, Teta R, Caso A, Bar-Shalom R, Esposito G, Britstein M, Steindler L, Costantino V. 2020. Identification of quorum sensing activators and inhibitors in the marine sponge *Sarcotragus spinosulus*. Marine Drugs, 18(2): 1–14.
- Schiavano GF, Parlani L, Sisti M, Sebastianelli G, Brandi G. 2014. Occurrence of fungi in dialysis water and dialysate from eight haemodialysis units in central Italy. Journal of Hospital Infection, 86(3): 194–200.
- Schlafer S, Meyer RL. 2017. Confocal microscopy imaging of the biofilm matrix. Journal of Microbiological Methods, 138: 50–59.
- Schuster M, Joseph Sexton D, Diggle SP, Peter Greenberg E. 2013. Acyl-homoserine lactone quorum sensing: From evolution to application. Annual Review of Microbiology, 67: 43–63.
- Seneviratne G, Zavahir JS, Bandara WMMS, Weerasekara MLMAW. 2007. Fungal-bacterial biofilms: their development for novel biotechnological applications. World Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology, 24(6): 739.
- Shrout JD, Tolker-Nielsen T, Givskov M, Parsek MR. 2011. The contribution of cell-cell signaling and motility to bacterial biofilm formation. MRS Bulletin. 36(5): 367-373.
- Simões LC, Simões M. 2013. Biofilms in drinking water: problems and solutions. RSC Advances. 3(8): 2520–2533.
- Simões LC, Simões M, Vieira MJ. 2010. Influence of the diversity of bacterial isolates from drinking water on resistance of biofilms to disinfection. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 76(19): 6673-6679.
- Simões LC, Simões M, Lima N. 2015. Kinetics of biofilm formation by drinking water isolated *Penicillium expansum*. Biofouling. 31(4): 349-362.
- Siqueira VM. 2011. Characterising filamentous fungal biofilm in drinking water distribution systems using microscopic and molecular techniques. Ph.D. thesis. Universidade do Minho.
- Siqueira VM, Oliveira HM, Santos C, Paterson R, Gusmão N, Lima N. 2011. Filamentous fungi in drinking water, particularly in relation to biofilm formation. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. 8(2): 456-469.
- Siqueira VM, Oliveira HMB, Santos C, Paterson RRM, Gusmão NB, Lima N. 2013. Biofilms from a Brazilian water distribution system include filamentous fungi. Canadian Journal of Microbiology. 59(3): 183-188.
- Sonigo P, De Toni A, Reilly K. 2011. Defra: A review of fingi in drinking water and the implications for human health. Review Literature And Arts Of The Americas, 33(0): 1–107.
- Stoodley P, Sauer K, Davies DG, Costerton JW. 2002. Biofilms as complex differentiated communities. Annual Review of Microbiology, 56: 187–209.
- Szewzyk U, Szewzyk R, Manz W, Schleifer KH. 2000. Microbiological safety of drinking water. Annual Review of Microbiology, 54: 81–127.
- Tang K, Zhang XH. 2014. Quorum quenching agents: Resources for antivirulence therapy. Marine Drugs, 12(6): 3245–3282.
- UN-Water. 2013. What is water security? Infographic. Available at: https://www.unwater.org/publications/water-security-infographic/[accessed 23 December 2020]
- UN. 2020. The sustainable development goals report. Available at: https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/report/2020/The-Sustainable-Development-Goals-Report-2020.pdf

[accessed 9 June 2020].

- Varo SD, Martins CHG, Cardoso MJDO, Sartori FG, Montanari LB, Pires-Gonçalves RH. 2007. Isolamento de fungos filamentosos em água utilizada em uma unidade de hemodiálise. Revista Da Sociedade Brasileira de Medicina Tropical, 40(3): 326–331.
- Viegas C, Pinheiro AC, Sabino R, Viegas S, Brandão J, Veríssimo C. 2016. Environmental Mycology in Public Health - Fungi and Mycotoxins Risk Assessment and Management. Academic Press.
- Warris A, Gaustad P, Meis JFGM, Voss A, Verweij PE, Abrahamsen TG. 2001. Recovery of filamentous fungi from water in a paediatric bone marrow transplantation unit. Journal of Hospital Infection, 47(2): 143–148.
- Waters CM, Bassler BL. 2005. Quorum sensing: Cell-to-cell communication in bacteria. Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology, 21: 319–346.
- Weber K, Schulz B, Ruhnke M. 2010. The quorum-sensing molecule E,E-farnesol its variable secretion and its impact on the growth and metabolism of *Candida* species. Yeast, 27: 727–739.
- Weiland-Bräuer N, Pinnow N, Schmitz RA. 2015. Novel reporter for identification of interference with Acyl homoserine lactone and autoinducer-2 quorum sensing. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 81(4): 1477–1489.
- WHO .2001. Water Quality: Guidelines, Standards and Health. Edited by Lorna Fewtrell and Jamie Bartram. Published by IWA Publishing, London, UK.
- WHO .2006. Guidelines for Drinking Water Quality First Addendum to 3rd ed. Vol. 1. World Health Organization. Geneva, Switzerland.
- Wimpenny J, Manz W, Szewzyk U. 2000. Heterogeneity in biofilms. FEMS Microbiology Reviews, 24(5): 661–671.
- Wisniewski-Dyé F, Downie JA. 2002. Quorum-sensing in *Rhizobium*. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek, 81(1–4): 397–407.
- Wright J, Gundry S, Conroy R. 2004. Household drinking water in developing countries: A systematic review of microbiological contamination between source and point-of-use. Tropical Medicine and International Health, 9(1): 106–117.
- Zampieri F, Wösten HAB, Scholtmeijer K. 2010. Creating surface properties using a palette of hydrophobins. Materials, 3(9): 4607–4625.
- Zhou X, Zhang K, Zhang T, Li C, Mao X. 2017. An ignored and potential source of taste and odor (T&O) issues—biofilms in drinking water distribution system (DWDS). Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology, 101(9): 3537–3550.

Chapter 2

Inter-kingdom biofilm formation by bacteria and filamentous fungi isolated from a drinking water distribution system

The work presented in this chapter was published:

Afonso TB, Simões LC, Lima N. 2019. *In vitro* assessment of inter-kingdom biofilm formation by bacteria and filamentous fungi isolated from a drinking water distribution system. Biofouling 35: 1041-1054.

2.1 Introduction

Biofilms can be considered the main source of microorganisms in drinking water distribution systems (DWDS), which may contribute to the deterioration of drinking water quality (Momba et al., 2000; Berry et al., 2006). The presence of biofilms in DWDS can influence crucial processes including changes in turbidity, taste, odour and colour of the water, increase in cell numbers in the bulk phase, biocorrosion, decay of disinfectant residual, harbouring of pathogens and production of toxins (Paterson and Lima, 2005; Feazel et al., 2009; Li et al., 2015; Wang et al., 2017; Zhou et al., 2017). The study of biofilms in DWDS has been mainly focused on bacteria as they are generally the dominant microorganisms, due to their high growth rates, small size, ability to produce extracellular polymeric substances (EPS) and high adaptation capacities (Characklis and Marshall, 1990). The ecology of a biofilm is a complex function of prevailing growth conditions, hydrodynamic forces, presence of microbial metabolites and molecules excreted by dominant microbial habitants of the biofilm (Bryers and Ratner, 2004). Despite DWDS being considered 'unnatural' habitats to filamentous fungi, they can often be introduced into these environments from different locations (e.g. physical openings in storage facilities, leaking joints and adapters, cracks in pipelines, etc.) and cause additional problems such as unpleasant appearance, pigments, blocked pipes, a source of potentially pathogenic and allergy-causing fungi and the production of mycotoxins (Metzger et al., 1976; Åslund, 1984; Paterson and Lima, 2005, 2010; Gonçalves et al., 2006; Hageskal et al., 2009). Studies considering fungi as pathogenic microorganisms in DWDS are sparse when compared to bacteria, mainly because water contaminated by fungi does not lead to acute disease (Hageskal et al., 2009). While the term "biofilm" has been rarely applied to filamentous fungi, there has been indication that they grow as biofilms in diverse environmental, medical and industrial settings (Anaissie et al., 2003; Gutierrez-Correa and Villena, 2003; Mowat et al., 2007; Siqueira et al., 2013; Simões et al., 2015). This is due to their high ability for growing on surfaces, as shown by their absorptive nutrition mode, secretion of extracellular enzymes to digest complex molecules, and apical hyphal growth (Jones, 1994). Few reports on filamentous fungal biofilms in DWDS can be found in the literature, however, there are already in-depth studies of filamentous fungal biofilms in other environments, especially regarding the fungal pathogen Aspergillus fumigatus (Müller et al., 2001; Ramage et al., 2011; Siqueira et al., 2011; 2013; Simões et al., 2015; González-Ramírez et al., 2016; Sav et al., 2018). Harding et al. (2009) proposed a six-step preliminary model for filamentous fungi biofilm formation based on previously published descriptions for filamentous fungi biofilms and drawing from bacterial and yeast models: propagule adsorption, active attachment to a surface, microcolony formation I, microcolony formation II or initial maturation, maturation or reproductive development, and a dispersal or planktonic phase. Simões et al. (2015),

39

recently demonstrated that similar to bacterial biofilms, it was possible to identify these same phases on filamentous fungi biofilm formation. Filamentous fungi are, therefore, excellent candidates for biofilm formation.

Under natural conditions, true monospecies biofilms are rare, and they are usually considered as complex communities (Douterelo et al., 2018). This diversity leads to a variety of complex relationships involving interspecies and intraspecies interactions (Douterelo et al., 2016). Although intraspecies interactions may play an important role in the coexistence of some microbiomes, biotic interactions between distantly related organisms across the kingdoms of life can also regulate the composition of these communities (Kastman et al., 2016). In many microbiomes, bacteria can coexist with different eukaryotic microorganisms, including fungi (Frey-Klett et al., 2011). One type of these interactions can occur in biofilms. As the microorganisms are closely embedded in an extracellular matrix, inter-kingdom biofilms containing bacteria and fungi (both nonfilamentous and filamentous) can in fact be considered a more intimate level of bacterial-fungal interaction but this aspect is still poorly understood (Frey-Klett et al., 2011; Afonso et al., 2021). In these mixed biofilms both organisms can exist as dual complexes or fungi may offer biotic support for the establishment of a bacterial biofilm (Seneviratne et al., 2008; Lahaye et al., 2016). Understanding the mechanisms of interaction between these organisms is fundamental to unravel the kinetics of inter-kingdom biofilm formation.

As there is a gap in the study of inter-kingdom biofilms between bacteria and filamentous fungi found in DWDS, the purpose of this work was to assess the ability of these microorganisms to interact with each other in biofilm formation.

2.2 Materials and Methods

2.2.1 Microorganisms and culture conditions

Penicillium expansum MUM 00.02 and *Penicillium brevicompactum* MUM 05.17 supplied by Micoteca da Universidade do Minho fungal culture collection (MUM, Braga, Portugal), were used in this work and chosen based on their high occurrence in the tap water of the north of Portugal (Gonçalves et al., 2006). *Penicillium expansum* and *Penicillium brevicompactum* were maintained on malt extract agar (MEA: malt extract 20 g, peptone 5 g, agar 20 g, distilled water 1 l).

Acinetobacter calcoaceticus and Methylobacterium oryzae were previously isolated from a model laboratory DWDS by Simões et al. (2007b). They were chosen for being representative of drinking water

bacteria and due to their ability to form complex biofilms (Simões et al., 2010). *A. calcoaceticus* was *g*rown overnight while *M. oryzae* was grown for 72 h before the start of the assay. Bacteria were grown in batch cultures using 100 ml of R2A broth (yeast extract 0.5 g, proteose peptone 0.5 g, casein hydrolysate 0.5 g, glucose 0.5 g, soluble starch 0.5 g, dipotassium phosphate 0.3 g, magnesium sulphate 0.024 g, sodium pyruvate 0.3 g, distilled water 1 l) at room temperature ($25 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C) and under agitation (150 rpm). Afterwards, the bacteria were harvested by centrifugation (10 min at 13,000 ×*g*, room temperature), washed three times in 0.1 M saline phosphate buffer, and resuspended in a volume of R2A to obtain a cellular density of 1 × 10^s cells ml⁻¹. This was the bacterial concentration used for biofilm formation assays.

2.2.2 Stock solution of fungal spores

Stock solution of fungal spores were prepared according to Simões et al. (2015). Briefly, spores of *P. expansum* and *P. brevicompactum* were harvested from seven-day old pure cultures in MEA at 25 °C by flooding the surface of the agar plates with 2 ml of TWS solution (0.85% NaCl plus 0.05% Tween 80) and rocking gently. The suspension was then homogenized by vortexing and used for large scale production of spores. The final spore suspension was homogenized by vortexing before quantification using a Neubauer count chamber. Several aliquots of spore suspension in all the biofilm assays. Stock spore suspensions were resuspended in the volume of R2A broth necessary to achieve a density of 10⁵ spores ml⁴. This was the spore concentration used for biofilm formation assays. Assays were performed using fresh fungal spores or germinated fungal spores. Spores were pre-germinated in order to stimulate their metabolic state. Germinated fungal spores were prepared by inoculating 10⁵ fresh spores ml⁴ in R2A broth for approximately 14 hours (sufficient time to have > 95% of the spores germinated).

2.2.3 Biofilm formation

Biofilms were developed according to the modified microtiter plate test used by Stepanović et al. (2000) for bacteria and Simões et al. (2015) for fungi. Briefly, 16 wells of sterile polystyrene 96-well flat bottom culture plates (Greiner Bio-One Cellstar[®], Kremsmünter, Austria) were filled under aseptic conditions with 200 µl of spore suspension (10⁵ spores ml¹ in R2A broth) or 200 µl of a cell suspension (10⁸ cell ml¹ in R2A broth) for the single-species biofilms, which were also used as positive controls. For inter-kingdom biofilm formation, 100 µl of fresh fungal spore suspension or germinated fungal spore

suspension and 100 μ l of the bacterial cell suspension was added to each well. The reduction to half-cell density in the inter-kingdom assays was performed to avoid limitation in nutritional factors. Each fungal species grew alongside each bacterium. To promote biofilm formation, all plates were incubated aerobically at room temperature ($25 \pm 2 \,^{\circ}$ C) and under agitation (150 rpm) for 24, 48 and 72 hours. The medium was renewed each 24 h. At each sampling time, the content of each well was removed and washed two times with 200 μ l of sterile distilled water to remove non-adherent and weakly adherent cells. The plates were air dried for 30 min to remove excess water by evaporation. The remaining attached cells were analysed in terms of biomass adhered on the inner walls of the wells, in terms of metabolic activity and colony forming units (CFU) for bacteria. The rinsing and drying procedures were as previously used with bacterial and fungal biofilms (Simões et al., 2007a; 2010; 2015). The morphology of inter-kingdom biofilms was also qualitatively characterized by epifluorescence microscopy. Negative controls were obtained by incubating the wells with only R2A broth without adding any fungal spores or bacterial cells. Experiments were performed in triplicate with at least 3 repeats.

2.2.4 Biofilm monitoring by spectrophotometric methods

2.2.4.1 Biofilm mass quantification by crystal violet

The biomass adhered on the inner walls of the wells was quantified by the crystal violet (CV) method according to the procedure described by Stepanovi*ć* et al. (2000). The fungal biofilms in the 96-well plates were fixed with 200 µl well¹ of 98% methanol (VWR, Carnaxide, Portugal), for 15 min. Afterwards, the methanol was discarded, the plates left to dry and then the fixed biofilm was stained with 200 µL well¹ of CV (Merck, Algés, Portugal) for 5 min. Excess stain was rinsed out by placing the plate under slow running tap water. After this, the plates were air dried and the dye bound to the adherent cells was resolubilized by adding 200 µl well¹ of 33% (v v¹) glacial acetic acid (Panreac, Cascais, Portugal). The optical density of the obtained solution was measured at 570 nm using a microtiter plate reader (BIO-TEK, Winooski, VT, USA) and the fungal biofilm mass was presented as OD_{570 m} values.

2.2.4.2 Biofilm metabolic activity assessment by resazurin

Resazurin (7-hydroxy-3H-phenoxazin-3-one-10-oxide) (Sigma-Aldrich, Sintra, Portugal) is a viability dye used to assess the metabolic activity of biofilms (Borges et al., 2012). For each biofilm growth period, fresh R2A broth (190 μ I) was added to the plates. A volume of 10 μ I of resazurin (400 μ M) indicator solution was added to each well, in order to obtain a final resazurin concentration of 20 μ M. Plates were

incubated in the dark for 3 hours at 25 °C. The staining protocol was optimized for inter-kingdom biofilms containing fungi and bacteria, in terms of time and temperature of incubation (data not shown). Fluorescence was measured after excitation at 530 nm and emission at 590 nm using a microtiter plate reader (BIO-TEK). The biofilm specific metabolic activity was expressed as Fluorescence/OD_{570 nm} (biofilm metabolic activity/biofilm mass).

2.2.5 Number of bacteria in single and inter-kingdom biofilms

The number of bacterial cells present in either *A. calcoaceticus* or *M. oryzae* single species biofilms and in inter-kingdom biofilms was determined in terms of CFU using a plate count assay upon biofilm release. Briefly, bacterial single-species biofilms and inter-kingdom biofilms were grown in a 96-well plate as previously described. After each incubation period, the supernatant was removed, and the plate was washed three times with sterile water. A volume of 200 µl of sterile phosphate buffer saline (pH 7.4) was added into each well and the 96-well plate was covered with the lid and placed into an ultrasonic bath (Bandelin electronic GmbH & Co. KG). To release bacterial cells from biofilm, the 96-well plate was sonicated for 1 min (5 sec sonicate, 10 sec interval) at 35 kHz. Three replicates were used for each sample and bacterial cells were plated onto R2A agar plates for CFU determination.

2.2.6 Biofilm monitoring by epifluorescence microscopy

At each sampling time, a coupon of polystyrene (1 cm²) that had been inserted in a 24-well microtiter plate was inspected by an Olympus BX51 epifluorescence microscope (Olympus, Tokyo, Japan) with different stains: calcofluor white M2R (CW) (Invitrogen/Molecular Probes, Leiden, the Netherlands) to stain the fungi and 4,6-diamino-2-phenylindole (DAPI) (Sigma, USA) to stain the bacteria. Washed fungal biofilms were stained with 10 μ l of 25 μ M CW at room temperature for 15 min, in the dark. Washed bacterial biofilms were stained with 10 μ l of 100 μ g ml⁴ DAPI at room temperature for 15 min, in the dark. Washed inter-kingdom biofilms were stained with 5 μ l of 25 μ M CW and 5 μ l of 100 μ g ml⁴ DAPI at room temperature for 15 min, in the dark is room temperature for 15 min, in the dark. Washed inter-kingdom biofilms were stained with 5 μ l of 25 μ M CW and 5 μ l of 100 μ g ml⁴ DAPI at room temperature for 15 min, in the dark. Washed inter-kingdom biofilms were stained with 5 μ l of 25 μ M CW and 5 μ l of 100 μ g ml⁴ DAPI at room temperature for 15 min, in the dark. The optical filter combination used for CW and DAPI were a 365-370 nm excitation filter, a LP421 nm emission filter and a 400 nm barrier filter. Biofilms images were acquired with a microscope camera (Olympus DP71) using the cellSens software (Olympus Corporation).

43

2.2.7 Statistical analysis

The data were analysed using the software GraphPad Prism version 8.0.2 (GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California, USA). The mean and standard deviation (SD) within samples were calculated for all cases. Statistical significance of results was determined by unpaired *t* test. P < 0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Biofilm mass quantification and specific metabolic activity of biofilms

In order to assess biofilm formation and specific metabolic activities of the selected single-species (used as controls) and inter-kingdom biofilms, the standard 96-well microtiter plates with CV and resazurin were used. Results for biofilm mass quantification are presented in Figure 2.1, while results for specific metabolic activity are presented in Figure 2.2. Results are divided for *P. expansum* (Figure 2.1a, 2.2a) and *P. brevicompactum* (Figure 2.1b, 2.2b). Biofilm mass results revealed an increase over time for all single-species (bacteria and fungi) and inter-kingdom biofilms combinations (P < 0.05), except for P. brevicompactum spores + M. oryzae (P > 0.05). Fungal species using germinated spores resulted in a higher biofilm mass yield when compared to fresh spores for the first 48 h (P < 0.05). At 72 h this difference was no longer observed. Inter-kingdom biofilm formation between P. expansum spores + A. calcoaceticus revealed significant differences compared to P. expansum spores single-species biofilms for all time points (P < 0.05) while there was only a difference at 72 h when compared with A. calcoaceticus single-species biofilms (Figure 2.1a). This displays an inhibitory effect of the bacteria towards P. expansum spores. When P. expansum germinated spores were present, this inhibitory effect was still significant at 24 h, less prominent at 48 h (P < 0.05) and null at 72 h (P > 0.05). Biofilm formation between P. expansum spores + M. oryzae revealed significant differences when compared with *P. expansum* spores single-species biofilms for all time points (P < 0.05) while there was a difference at 48 and 72 h when compared with *M. oryzae* single-species biofilms (Figure 2.1a). This also demonstrates an inhibitory effect of this bacterium towards *P. expansum* spores germination. When germinated spores were present, this effect was less pronounced (P < 0.05), similarly to inter-kingdom biofilms with A. calcoaceticus. Inter-kingdom biofilm formation between P. brevicompactum spores and germinated spores with both bacteria followed the same pattern of inhibition as *P. expansum* spores and germinated spores (*P* < 0.05) (Figure 2.1b).



Figure 2.1 Biofilm mass quantification for single-species and inter-kingdom biofilm formation over time with *P. expansum* (a) or *P. brevicompactum* (b). Legend is as follows: 'P.ex.0' - *P. expansum* spores; 'P.ex.14' - *P. expansum* germinated spores at 14 hours; A - *A. calcoaceticus*; M - *M. oryzae*, 'P.b.0' - *P. brevicompactum* spores; 'P.b.14' - *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 14 hours. The means \pm SDs for three independent experiments are illustrated. Data labelled with the same letters represent significant differences at *P* < 0.05.

□24 h ■48 h ■72 h



Figure 2.2 Specific metabolic activity for single-species and inter-kingdom biofilm formation over time with *P. expansum* (a) or *P. brevicompactum* (b). Legend is as follows: 'P.ex.0' - *P. expansum* spores; 'P.ex.14' *P. expansum* germinated spores at 14 hours; A - *A. calcoaceticus*; M - *M. oryzae*; 'P.b.0' - *P. brevicompactum* spores; 'P.b.14' - *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 14 hours. The means ± SDs for three independent experiments are illustrated. Data labelled with the same letters represent significant differences at *P* < 0.05.

Figure 2.2 shows the results obtained for specific metabolic activity of *P. expansum* (Figure 2.2a) and *P. brevicompactum* (Figure 2.2b) biofilms. Specific metabolic activity (per biomass) increased in *P. expansum* spores single-species biofilms from 24 to 48 h and then decreased at 72 h (P< 0.05). Using germinated spores, the specific metabolic activity of *P. expansum* increased at 24 h relatively to the use of fresh spores. Metabolic activity of *P. expansum* germinated spores biofilms was at its highest at 24 h and then decreased over time (P< 0.05). This loss in specific metabolic activity per biomass was also emphasized in *A. calcoaceticus* single-species biofilms. This bacterium had the highest values for metabolic activity registered in this study. For this reason, in inter-kingdom biofilms containing of *A. calcoaceticus*, data for metabolic activity was compared with *A. calcoaceticus* single-species biofilms as

it outshined the metabolic activity of the fungi. In *P. expansum* spores + *A. calcoaceticus* biofilms, there was a maintenance in metabolic activity for the first 48 h (P > 0.05) while there was a decrease at 72 h (P < 0.05). When *P. expansum* germinated spores were present with *A. calcoaceticus*, there was no change in the metabolic activity of the biofilm at 24 h, but a decrease was observed at 48 and 72 h (P < 0.05).

Specific metabolic activity related to *M. oryzae* single-species biofilms showed a decrease from 24 to 48 h (P< 0.05) and then a maintenance between 48 and 72 h (P> 0.05). In inter-kingdom biofilm formation of *P. expansum* spores + *M. oryzae* there was a maintenance in metabolic activity at 24 h when compared with the single-species biofilms of both microorganisms, a decrease at 48 h when compared with *P. expansum* spores single-species biofilm and an increase at 72 h when compared with both microorganisms single-species biofilms (P< 0.05). In the presence of *P. expansum* germinated spores there was an activity maintenance at 24 h compared to *P. expansum* germinated spores single-species biofilm and then a slight decrease at 48 and 72 h (P< 0.05).

Analysing the results with *P. brevicompactum* revealed a maintenance in specific metabolic activity for the duration of the experiments when using fungal spores or fungal germinated spores (*P* > 0.05) (Figure 2.2b). In the presence of *A. calcoaceticus*, the same outshine effect was observed due to the difference in the metabolic activities of the microorganisms. In *P. brevicompactum* spores + *A. calcoaceticus* biofilms, metabolic activity was higher at 24 h compared with *A. calcoaceticus* single-species biofilms and then a decrease was observed at 48 and 72 h (*P* < 0.05). With *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores the increase in metabolic activity at 24 h was not observed (*P* > 0.05), but the decrease at 48 and 72 h was more pronounced (*P* < 0.05). In inter-kingdom biofilms containing *P. brevicompactum* spores + *M. oryzae* there was a decrease in metabolic activity for all time points when compared with *M. oryzae* single-species biofilms (*P* < 0.05). For *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores + *M. oryzae* single-species biofilms (*P* < 0.05). For *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores + *M. oryzae* single-species biofilms (*P* < 0.05). For *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores + *M. oryzae* single-species biofilms (*P* < 0.05). For *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores + *M. oryzae* single-species biofilms (*P* < 0.05). For *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores + *M. oryzae* biofilms, there was a maintenance in metabolic activity for the first 48 h compared with *M. oryzae* single species biofilms, but an increase was observed at 72 h (*P* < 0.05).

2.3.2 Cell density in single-species and inter-kingdom biofilms

The numbers of bacterial cells present in either single-species biofilms and in inter-kingdom biofilms was determined as CFU and the results obtained are presented in Figure 2.3. Bacterial single-species biofilms were used as controls. Analysing *A. calcoaceticus* results (Figure 2.3a), an increase in CFU at 24 h was observed for *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. expansum* germinated spores and *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. brevicompactum* spores (P < 0.05). At 48 h, compared with *A. calcoaceticus* single-species biofilms, an

increase in CFU for this bacterium was observed (P < 0.05) for all inter-kingdom biofilms, except for *A.* calcoaceticus + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores (P > 0.05). At 72 h, there was an increase in CFU when this bacterium grew alongside *P. expansum* spores or germinated spores (P < 0.05). No significant changes were observed for inter-kingdom biofilm formation with *P. brevicompactum* spores, but with *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores, an increase in CFU was observed. With *P. expansum* germinated spores, the number of CFU was higher when compared with fresh spores for all sampling times (P < 0.05).



Figure 2.3 CFU counts for *A. calcoaceticus* (a) or *M. oryzae* (b) while forming single-species or interkingdom biofilm formation over time. Legend is as follows: A - *A. calcoaceticus*; M - *M. oryzae*; 'P.ex.0' -*P. expansum* spores; 'P.ex.14' - *P. expansum* germinated spores at 14 hours; 'P.b.0' - *P. brevicompactum* spores; 'P.b.14' - *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 14 hours. The means \pm SDs for two independent experiments are illustrated. Data labelled with the same letters represent significant differences at *P* < 0.05.

Regarding *M. oryzae* results (Figure 2.3b) a decrease in bacterial CFU was seen at 24 h when forming inter-kingdom biofilms with both fungi fresh spores while there was an increase with *P. expansum* germinated spores and no significant changes with *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores. At 48 h, there was only a decrease with *P. expansum* spores while for the other conditions a maintenance in CFU was observed (*P* > 0.05). At 72 h a decrease in *M. oryzae* CFU was detected in inter-kingdom biofilm formation with *P. expansum* germinated spores while no significant changes were observed for the remaining conditions.

2.3.3 Microscopic visualization of biofilms

Biofilms were also qualitatively characterized by epifluorescence microscopy. The results obtained are presented in Figures 2.4 and 2.5 for the presence of *A. calcoaceticus* and in Figures 2.6 and 2.7 for the presence of *M. oryzae*. Microscopic data visually confirmed the biofilm mass increase over time. The differences in inoculating *P. expansum* spores or germinated spores with *A. calcoaceticus* (Figure 2.4a-2.4c) or *M. oryzae* (Figure 2.6a-2.6c) was noticeable at 24 h with the visual increase in fungal density. At 24 h it was not possible to detect fungal mass for *P. brevicompactum* spores *+ A. calcoaceticus*. With higher magnification it was possible to detect bacterial cells growing around or on top the fungal hyphae (Figure 2.5 and 2.7). It was also possible to see that bacteria are the primary colonizers, as they form the first biofilm layer - they are usually on a lower focal point. However, due to the increase in fungal mass over time, bacterial cells became harder to detect, and in some cases, their detection was not achieved. For this reason, images of 72 h biofilms were not added.

a)

b)



Figure 2.4 Epifluorescence photomicrographs of inter-kingdom biofilm formation with *A. calcoaceticus* on polystyrene over time with CW plus DAPI: (a) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. expansum* spores at 24 hours; (b) *A.*

calcoaceticus + P. expansum spores at 48 hours; (c) A. calcoaceticus + P. expansum germinated spores at 24 h; (d) A. calcoaceticus + P. expansum germinated spores at 24 h; (e) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum spores at 24 h; (f) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum spores at 48 h; (g) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores

a)

hypersees μ₁

d)

b)





10 µm

Figure 2.5 Epifluorescence photomicrographs of inter-kingdom biofilm formation with *A. calcoaceticus* on polystyrene over time with CW plus DAPI: (a) *A. calcoaceticus* + *P. expansum* spores at 24 hours; (b) *A.*

calcoaceticus + P. expansum spores at 48 hours; (c) A. calcoaceticus + P. expansum germinated spores at 24 h; (d) A. calcoaceticus + P. expansum germinated spores at 48 h; (e) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum spores at 24 h; (f) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum spores at 48 h; (g) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores at 24 h; (h) A. calcoaceticus + P. brevicompactum germinated spores





Figure 2.6 Epifluorescence photomicrographs of inter-kingdom biofilm formation with *M. oryzae* on polystyrene over time with CW plus DAPI: (a) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* spores at 24 hours; (b) *M. oryzae*

+ *P. expansum* spores at 48 hours; (c) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* germinated spores at 24 h; (d) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* germinated spores at 48 h; (e) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 48 h; (g) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (m. oryzae + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 26 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompac*
c)

b)

d)





Figure 2.7 Epifluorescence photomicrographs of inter-kingdom biofilm formation with *M. oryzae* on polystyrene over time with CW plus DAPI: (a) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* spores at 24 hours; (b) *M. oryzae*

+ *P. expansum* spores at 48 hours; (c) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* germinated spores at 24 h; (d) *M. oryzae* + *P. expansum* germinated spores at 48 h; (e) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 24 h; (f) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* spores at 48 h; (g) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (g) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevicompactum* germinated spores at 24 h; (h) *M. oryzae* + *P. brevic*

2.4 Discussion

Microbial growth and biofilm formation are dependent on a variety of factors, both biological and physico-chemical. Drinking water biofilms are composed of a complex microbial community comprised by very different organisms (bacteria, fungi, protozoa, viruses, and algae) but all adapted to grow under oligotrophic conditions and in the presence of a disinfectant (Gonçalves et al., 2006; Simões et al., 2008, 2010; Siqueira et al., 2011). Studies on the microbial ecology of DWDS have shown that the resistance of microorganisms to disinfectants, particularly chlorine, is affected by this microbial diversity and interspecies interactions (Berry et al., 2006; Simões et al., 2010). This information was, however, largely obtained from studies with bacteria. Very few reports have been published on filamentous fungi biofilms (Siqueira et al., 2011; Simões et al., 2015; Fernandes et al., 2019). The influence of these organisms in drinking water biofilms, particularly in their interaction with bacteria, is still poorly understood.

Since DWDS are very complex systems, of difficult accessibility, biofilm studies *in situ* are not very common (Douterelo et al., 2014, 2018). In order to study drinking water biofilms apart from DWDS several devices and methodologies have been developed (Gomes et al., 2014). Microtiter plates are the most frequently used *in vitro* model for studying biofilm formation under strictly laboratorial conditions, including with drinking water microorganisms (Gomes et al., 2014). Despite the disadvantages they have on reproducing conditions found in DWDS (i.e. hydrodynamic forces), polystyrene microtiter plates are commonly used as the standard bioreactor system to study adhesion and biofilm formation by bacteria and fungi isolated from these systems (Simões et al., 2010, 2015; Gomes, et al., 2014). They can be used as a rapid and simple method for analysing the effects of a variety of parameters on biofilm formation as equivalent biofilms can be produced simultaneously (Simões et al., 2007a, 2010, 2015). Polystyrene has also physicochemical surface properties similar to those of other materials used in DWDS, such as polyvinylchloride and stainless steel (Simões et al., 2007b). Regions of low shear stress easily reproduced by microtiter plates are common in DWDS particularly in reservoirs, households pipes, corners and valves. These areas are associated with zones of abundant biofilm formation due to the high accumulation of organic material (Simões and Simões, 2013). For the reasons depicted, microtiter plates were selected

to study biofilm formation and behaviour of inter-kingdom biofilms containing fungi and bacteria isolated from drinking water.

Spores were used as the starting inoculum for biofilm formation as they comprise the primary source of viable propagules (Dogget, 2000). However, hyphal fragments or other fungal propagules could also be used as they can be functionally equivalent to planktonic bacterial cells (Harding et al., 2009). The seeding spore density has also been a reportedly important factor in filamentous fungi biofilm development with an optimal concentration of 10⁵ spores ml¹, which was why this concentration was used (Mowat et al., 2007; Simões et al., 2015). Higher spore concentration results in poor germination of adhered spores while lower concentrations have a detrimental effect on hyphal density (Mowat et al., 2007).

Both spectrophotometric methods used in this study to quantify single-species and inter-kingdom biofilms have been used to study bacterial, yeast and filamentous fungal biofilms in microtiter plates (Goughenour et al., 2015; Simões et al., 2015; Dalecki et al., 2016; Xu et al., 2016). For the study of inter-kingdom biofilm formation their application is very scarce. Methods aimed at analysing inter-kingdom biofilm formation between fungi and bacteria are yet to be standardized. In the present study, the dynamics of inter-kingdom biofilms on polystyrene surfaces over 72 h were assessed by biomass (CV) and metabolic activity (resazurin) measurements as well as epifluorescence microscopy. CV staining is one of the main methods used for biofilm mass quantification. CV binds to negatively charged microorganisms as well as extracellular polymeric material. The absorbance values are directly proportional to the amount of biofilm biomass (Pantanella et al., 2013). However, this staining method has some limitations, including the low reproducibility and not providing information on the number and viability of cells as it stains both living and dead, along with other components of the biofilm matrix (Simões et al., 2015). For this reason, resazurin was used as a complementary method to assess the viability of biofilms. Resazurin was chosen over other methods, because according to Simões et al. (2015), it was the most sensitive method tested, able to detect lower numbers of active cells. Resazurin is a nonfluorescent dye of blue colour (water-soluble, stable, non-toxic, and permeable through cell membranes) that is reduced to the highly fluorescent pink coloured resorufin. This acts as an intermediate electron acceptor in the electron transport chain without interference by the normal transfer of electrons (Rampersad, 2012). The resazurin assay is, however, very dependent on the growth phase and the age and thickness of the biofilm as they influence cell respiratory efficiency (Pantanella et al., 2013). In addition to the time of resazurin reduction being species- and strain-related (Pantanella et al., 2013), method optimization (particularly incubation time) was required to measure the metabolic activity of inter-

58

kingdom biofilms. Due to the spectrophotometric limitations and adding to the inter- and intra-variability of the experiments, a high standard deviation was observed in some cases.

Epifluorescence microscopy is commonly used to obtain rapid, inexpensive qualitative information on fungal cells (Ahmad and Khan, 2012). Despite the fact that confocal laser scanning microscopy (CSLM) provides a clear advantage by allowing a 3-D characterization of biofilm structure, it is still much more expensive compared to fluorescence microscopy (Simões et al., 2015; Schlafer and Meyer, 2017). Consequently, epifluorescence microscopy was used as a first approach to qualitatively analyse inter-kingdom biofilm development over time. CW stain allows the visualization of fungal cell walls because of its affinity for $\beta(1-3)$ and $\beta(1-4)$ polysaccharides in cellulose, carboxylated polysaccharides, and chitin (Sigueira et al., 2011, 2013; Simões et al., 2015). DAPI was selected due to its frequent use for microscopy as a nuclear counterstain to assist in morphological observations of the bacteria (Kormas et al., 2010; Siqueira et al., 2013). The excitation wavelength for CW and DAPI was the same and both signals were blue, however, they were distinctive in colour intensity and brightness under microscopic observations. In inter-kingdom biofilms, the stronger fluorescent signal coming from the fungal staining by CW made the acquisition of clear images showing both organisms more difficult. This happened especially when germinated spores were used as the starting inoculum due to the higher number of fungal hyphae. On top of the difference in fluorescence intensity between microorganisms, bacteria usually had to be focused on a different focal plane, usually lower, which difficulted in obtaining interkingdom biofilm images. Despite these drawbacks, the use of these stains allowed the discrimination of the microorganisms in inter-kingdom biofilms.

In the present study, fresh spores and germinated spores were used assuming that spores in different developmental stages might be present in DWDS and provide an advantage in the metabolic state of the fungi. Through the results, it was observed that fungal stage development is important in the early stages of biofilm formation as demonstrated by the increase in mass and specific metabolic activity at 24 h when using germinated spores versus using fresh spores. Germinated spores, due to the presence of appendages, conferred an initial advantage to biofilm formation corresponding to phase II (adhesion) of the model for filamentous fungal biofilm formation proposed by Harding et al. (2009) and updated by Fernandes et al. (2019). In inter-kingdom biofilms, an increase in biomass while using germinated spores instead of fresh spores was also reported, but only for mature biofilms (\geq 48 h). The bacteria used in this study inhibited fungal sporulation and hyphal growth at 24 h independent of the fungal starting inoculum. *A. calcoaceticus* was the bacterium where this effect was most pronounced. Similar results were obtained in studies of co-culture biofilm formation between *A. fumigatus* and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, where, for

24 h, direct contact of the fungi with the bacterium as well as its supernatant resulted in an inhibition of fungal biofilm formation (Mowat et al., 2010). Co-culturing Rhizopus microsporus and Pseudomonas *aeruginosa* for 24 h also resulted in the inhibition of spore germination (Kousser et al., 2019). Additionally, Nogueira et al. (2019) demonstrated that co-culture experiments of Klebsiella pneumoniae with several Aspergillus species resulted in the inhibition of fungal spore germination and hyphal development. Aspergillus spores were also pre-germinated for 12 h, followed by addition of K. pneumoniae strains, and revealed that the inhibitory effect of this bacterium on these fungal species is independent of the fungal growth stage (Nogueira et al., 2019). In the present study, a similar effect at 24 h was observed. However, using germinated spores as the starting material resulted in a less pronounced inhibition effect towards fungal growth in already mature biofilms (48 h), and at 72 h no inhibition was detected, as revealed by the biofilm mass increase. The removal of planktonic cells and the renewal of the medium might be the reason for this increase in fungal viability. Nogueira et al. (2019) also showed that Aspergillus species remain viable upon interaction with K. pneumoniae. The inhibitory effect at 24 h, can be due to the direct competition for nutrients; the higher growth rate and metabolic activity of the bacteria; the production of metabolites that might inhibit fungal sporulation or a combination of all these factors (Mowat et al., 2010; Kousser et al., 2019; Nogueira et al., 2019). Nutritional competition between fungi and bacteria is well documented in other environments. For example, in the rhizosphere where bacterial competition for nutrients can be an effective biocontrol mechanism against fungal pathogens (Elad and Baker, 1985; Lemanceau et al., 1993). The occurrence of multiple interspecies interactions or even the simple production of a metabolite can also interfere with biofilm formation and development (Kives et al., 2005; Valle et al., 2006; Mowat et al., 2010).

The specific metabolic activity of inter-kingdom biofilms containing *A. calcoaceticus*, when compared with *A. calcoaceticus* single-species biofilms, was reduced in the presence of fungal spores and again the stage of spore germination was substantial in these changes. Inoculation with germinated spores was responsible for causing the highest decrease in the metabolic activity of these biofilms. This seems to be connected with the ability of the fungi to grow and form biofilm as higher fungal biofilm mass is correlated with lower biofilm metabolic activity. However, regardless the loss in specific metabolic activity, a high increase in *A. calcoaceticus* CFU was observed when inoculated alongside *P. expansum* germinated spores. This indicates that, despite the effect on specific metabolic activity, a higher quantity of *P. expansum* mass helps this bacterium to increase in numbers. The fact that *A. calcoaceticus* has been reported to perform a bridging function, facilitating biofilm formation in drinking water as it coaggregates with other bacteria, may also have a role in this increase (Simões et al., 2008).

Coaggregation provides advantages to microorganisms such as transfer of chemical signals, metabolic cooperation between different species and protection from adverse environmental conditions (Wimpenny and Colasanti, 2004). This might be helped by the biotic support and protection that intertwined fungal hyphae confer to bacteria (Frey-Klett et al., 2011). The growth around fungal hyphae was visually confirmed by epifluorescence microscopy. In the presence of *M. oryzae* the correlation between biofilm mass and specific metabolic activity was not observed. The basal metabolic activity of each microorganism might also be a variable to take in consideration when performing inter-kingdom biofilm studies. In terms of CFU, differences were also seen when inoculated with spores in different developmental stages, as they decreased with fresh fungal spores but increased with germinated spores in early biofilms. In more mature biofilms, when inoculated with *P. expansum* germinated spores, opposite to *A. calcoaceticus*, a decrease occurred. All these differences observed suggest that *M. oryzae* might be more susceptible to *P. expansum* than *A. calcoaceticus*.

In conclusion this study shows that fungal spore development stage is important in the first 24 h of water fungal biofilm formation. Using germinated spores, an advantage is provided in the first 24 h towards the establishment of a denser biofilm. It was observed that inter-kingdom biofilm formation between these specific filamentous fungi and bacteria isolated from DWDS is a possibility, as they can interact with each other and form mature biofilms. Nevertheless, inter-kingdom biofilm formation and development are microbial dependent as shown by the variability in interspecific interactions. It was also shown that if both inter-kingdom microorganisms are inoculated at the same time, in the first 24 h of interaction, bacteria can, in fact, inhibit filamentous fungal spore germination and its development into a biofilm. However, with time and with the renewal of the medium, these fungi can begin to germinate and develop into mature biofilms. This is particularly interesting because if the possibility of biofilm formation is provided to the fungi, or there is a chance of existing a pre-established fungal biofilm, consequently, an advantage may also be given to opportunistic bacteria to replicate and proliferate in inter-kingdom biofilms inside DWDS.

2.5 Reference list

Afonso TB, Simões LC, Lima, N. 2021. Occurrence of filamentous fungi in drinking water: their role on fungal-bacterial biofilm formation. Research in Microbiology (In Press).

Ahmad I, Khan MSA. 2012. Microscopy in mycological research with especial reference to ultrastructure's and biofilm studies. In: Méndez-Vilas A, editor. Current microscopy contributions to advances in science and technology. Spain: Formatex Research Centre; p. 646–659.

- Anaissie EJ, Stratton SL, Dignani MC, Lee C, Summerbell RC, Rex JH, Monson TP, Walsh TJ. 2003. Pathogenic molds (including *Aspergillus* species) in hospital water distribution systems: a 3-year prospective study and clinical implications for patients with hematologic malignancies. Blood. 101(7): 2542-2546.
- Åslund P, 1984. Skin irritations cause by moulds (in Swedish). Vår Föda 36: 327–336.
- Berry D, Xi C, Raskin L. 2006. Microbial ecology of drinking water distribution systems. Current Opinion in Biotechnology. 17(3): 297-302.
- Borges A, Saavedra MJ, Simões M. 2012. The activity of ferulic and gallic acids in biofilm prevention and control of pathogenic bacteria. Biofouling. 28(7): 755–767.
- Bryers JD, Ratner BD. 2004. Bioinspired implant materials befuddle bacteria. ASM News. 70(5): 232-237.
- Characklis WG, Marshall KC. 1990. Biofilms: a basis for an interdisciplinary approach. In W. G. Characklis, & K. C. Marshall (Eds.), Biofilms. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Dalecki AG, Crawford CL, Wolschendorf F. 2016. Targeting biofilm associated *Staphylococcus aureus* using resazurin based drug susceptibility assay. Journal of Visualized Experiments. 111, e53925.
- Doggett MS. 2000. Characterization of fungal biofilms within a municipal water distribution system. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 66(3): 1249–1251.
- Douterelo I, Boxall JB, Deines P, Sekar R, Fish KE, Biggs CA. 2014. Methodological approaches for studying the microbial ecology of drinking water distribution systems. Water Research. 65: 134–156.
- Douterelo I, Jackson M, Solomon C, Boxall JB. 2016. Microbial analysis of in situ biofilm formation in drinking water distribution systems: implications for monitoring and control of drinking water quality. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. 100(7): 3301-3311.
- Douterelo I, Calero-Preciado C, Soria-Carrasco V, Boxall JB. 2018. Whole metagenome sequencing of chlorinated drinking water distribution systems. Environmental Science: Water Research and Technology. 4(12): 2080-2091.
- Elad Y, Baker R. 1985. The role of competition for iron and carbon in suppression of chlamydospore germination of *Fusarium* spp. by *Pseudomonas* spp. Phytopathology. 75: 1053–1059.
- Feazel LM, Baumgartner LK, Peterson KL, Frank DN, Harris JK, Pace NR. 2009. Opportunistic pathogens enriched in showerhead biofilms. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences U S A. 106(38): 16393-16399.
- Fernandes S, Simões LC, Lima N, Simões M. 2019. Adhesion of filamentous fungi isolated from drinking water under different process conditions. Water Research. 164: 114951.
- Frey-Klett P, Burlinson P, Deveau A, Barret M, Tarkka M, Sarniguet A. 2011. Bacterial fungal interactions: hyphens between agricultural, clinical, environmental, and food microbiologists. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews. 75(4): 583-609.
- Gomes IB, Simões M, Simões LC. 2014. An overview on the reactors to study drinking water biofilms. Water Research. 62: 63–87.
- Gonçalves AB, Paterson RM, Lima N. 2006. Survey and significance of filamentous fungi from tap water. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health. 209(3): 257–264.
- González-Ramírez AI, Ramírez-Granillo A, Medina-Canales MG, Rodríguez-Tovar AV, Martínez-Rivera MA. 2016. Analysis and description of the stages of *Aspergillus fumigatus* biofilm formation using scanning electron microscopy. BMC Microbiology. 16(1): 243.
- Goughenour KD, Balada-Llasat JM, Rappleye CA. 2015. Quantitative microplate-based growth assay for determination of antifungal susceptibility of *Histoplasma capsulatum* yeasts. Journal of Clinical Microbiology. 53(10): 3286 – 3295.

- Gutierrez-Correa M, Villena GK. 2003. Surface adhesion fermentation: a new fermentation category (Fermentacion por adhesion a superficies: una nueva categoria fermentativa). Revista Peruana de Biologia. 10: 113-124.
- Hageskal G, Gaustad P, Heier BT, Skaar I. 2007. Occurrence of moulds in drinking water. Journal of Applied Microbiology. 102(3): 774-780
- Harding MW, Marques LLR, Howard RJ, Olson ME. 2009. Can filamentous fungi form biofilms? Trends in Microbiology. 17(11): 475-480.
- Jones JBG. 1994. Fungal adhesion. Mycological Research. 98(9): 961-981.
- Kastman EK, Kamelamela N, Norville JW, Cosetta CM, Dutton RJ, Wolfe BE. 2016. Biotic interactions shape the ecological distributions of *Staphylococcus* species. MBio, 7(5): 1-13.
- Kives J, Guadarrama D, Orgaz B, Rivera-Sen A, Vazquez J, SanJose, C. 2005. Interactions in biofilms of Lactococcus lactis spp. cremoris and Pseudomonas fluorescens cultured in cold UHT milk. Journal of Dairy Science. 88(12): 4165-4171.
- Kormas KA, Neofitou C, Pachiadaki M, Koufostathi E. 2010. Changes of the bacterial assemblages throughout an urban drinking water distribution system. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment. 165 (1-4): 27-38.
- Kousser C, Clark C, Sherrington S, Voelz K, Hall RA. 2019. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* inhibits *Rhizopus microsporus* germination through sequestration of free environmental iron. Scientific Reports. 9(1): 5714.
- Lahaye É, Renaux JJ, Le Tilly V, Sire O. 2016. Evolution of a fungal ecosystem in a water distribution system to a positive bacterial biofilm subsequent to a treatment using essential oils. Comptes Rendus Chimie. 19: 505-510.
- Lemanceau P, Bakker PA, De Kogel WJ, Alabouvette C, Schippers B. 1993. Antagonistic effect of nonpathogenic *Fusarium oxysporum* Fo47 and pseudobactin 358 upon pathogenic *Fusarium oxysporum* f. sp. *dianthi*. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 59(1): 74–82.
- Li X, Wang W, Hu C, Yang M, Hu H, Niu J. 2015. Characteristics of biofilms and iron corrosion scales with ground and surface waters in drinking water distribution systems. Corrosion Science. 90: 331–339.
- Metzger WJ, Patterson R, Fink J, Semerdjian R, Roberts M, 1976. Sauna-takers disease. Hypersensitivity due to contaminated water in a home sauna. JAMA. 236(19): 2209–2211.
- Momba MNB, Kfir R, Venter SN, Loete TEC. 2000. An overview of biofilm formation in distribution systems and its impact on the deterioration of water quality. Water SA. 26(1): 59-66.
- Mowat E, Butcher J, Lang S, Williams C, Ramage G. 2007. Development of a simple model for studying the effects of antifungal agents on multicellular communities of *Aspergillus fumigatus*. Journal of Medical Microbiology. 56(Pt 9): 1205-1212.
- Mowat E, Rajendran R, Williams C, McCulloch E, Jones B, Lang S, Ramage G. 2010. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and their small diffusible extracellular molecules inhibit *Aspergillus fumigatus* biofilm formation. FEMS Microbiology Letters. 313(2): 96–102.
- Muller E, Drewello U, Drewello R, Weismann R, Wuertz S. 2001. In situ analysis of biofilms on historic window glass using confocal laser scanning microscopy. Journal of Cultural Heritage. 2(1): 31-42.
- Nogueira M, Pereira L, Jenull S, Kuchler K, Lion T. 2019. *Klebsiella pneumoniae* prevents spore germination and hyphal development of *Aspergillus* species. Scientific Reports. 9: 218.
- Pantanella F, Valenti P, Natalizi T, Passeri D, Berlutti F. 2013. Analytical techniques to study microbial biofilm on abiotic surfaces: pros and cons of the main techniques currently in use. Ann Ig. 25(1): 31–42.
- Paterson RR, Lima N. 2005. Fungal contamination of drinking water. In: Lehr J, Keeley J, Lehr J, Kingery TB III, editors. Water encyclopedia: the water quality and resource development. New York (NY): Wiley; p. 1–7.

Paterson RR, Lima, N. 2010. Toxicology of mycotoxins. EXS. 100: 31–63.

- Ramage G, Rajendran R, Gutierrez-Correa M, Jones B, Williams C. 2011. Aspergillus biofilms: clinical and industrial significance. FEMS Microbiology Letters. 324(2): 89-97.
- Rampersad SN. 2012. Multiple applications of alamar blue as an indicator of metabolic function and cellular health in cell viability bioassays. Sensors. 12(9): 12347–12360.
- Sav H, Rafati H, Oz Y, Dalyan-Cilo B, Ener B, Mohammadi F, Ilkit M, Van Diepeningen AD, Seyedmousavi S. 2018. Biofilm formation and resistance to fungicides in clinically relevant members of the fungal genus *Fusarium*. Journal of Fungi. 4(1): 16.
- Schlafer S, Meyer RL. 2017. Confocal microscopy imaging of the biofilm matrix. Journal of Microbiological Methods. 138: 50-59.
- Seneviratne G, Zavahir JS, Bandara WMMS, Weerasekara MLMAW. 2008. Fungal-bacterial biofilms: their development for novel biotechnological applications. World Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology. 24(6): 739–743.
- Simões LC, Simões M, Vieira MJ. 2007a. Biofilm interactions between distinct bacterial genera isolated from drinking water. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 73(19): 6192–6200.
- Simões LC, Simões M, Oliveira R, Vieira MJ. 2007b. Potential of the adhesion of bacteria isolated from drinking water to materials. Journal of Basic Microbiology. 47(2): 174–183.
- Simões LC, Simões M, Vieira MJ. 2008. Intergeneric coaggregation among drinking water bacteria: evidence of a role for *Acinetobacter calcoaceticus* as a bridging bacterium. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 74(4): 1259–1263.
- Simões LC, Simões M, Vieira, MJ. 2010. Influence of the diversity of bacterial isolates from drinking water on resistance of biofilms to disinfection. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 76(19): 6673– 6679.
- Simões LC, Simões M. 2013. Biofilms in drinking water: problems and solutions. RSC Advances. 3(8): 2520–2533.
- Simões LC, Simões M, Lima N. 2015. Kinetics of biofilm formation by drinking water isolated *Penicillium expansum*. Biofouling. 31(4): 349-362.
- Siqueira VM, Oliveira HM, Santos C, Paterson R, Gusmão N, Lima N. 2011. Filamentous fungi in drinking water, particularly in relation to biofilm formation. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. 8(2): 456-469.
- Siqueira VM, Oliveira HMB, Santos C, Paterson RRM, Gusmão NB, Lima N. 2013. Biofilms from a Brazilian water distribution system include filamentous fungi. Canadian Journal of Microbiology. 59(3): 183-188.
- Stepanović S, Vuković D, Dakić I, Savić B, Švabić-Vlahović M. 2000. A modified microtiter-plate test for quantification of staphylococcal biofilm formation. Journal of Microbiological Methods, 40(2): 175–179.
- Valle J, Re DS, Henry N, Fontaine T, Balestrino D, Latour-Lambert P, Ghigo JM. 2006. Broad-spectrum biofilm inhibition by a secreted bacterial polysaccharide. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences U S A. 103(33): 12558–12563.
- Wang H, Zhu Y, Hu C. 2017. Impacts of bacteria and corrosion on removal of natural organic matter and disinfection byproducts in different drinking water distribution systems. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation. 117: 52–59.
- Wimpenny J, Colasanti R. 2004. A simple automaton model for coaggregation. Biofilms. 1: 369–375.
- Xu Z, Liang Y, Lin S, Chen D, Li B, Li L, Deng Y. 2016. Crystal violet and XTT assays on *Staphylococcus aureus* biofilm quantification. Current Microbiology. 73(4): 474-482.
- Zhou X, Zhang K, Zhang T, Li C, Mao X. 2017. An ignored and potential source of taste and odor (T&O) issues-biofilms in drinking water distribution system (DWDS). Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. 101(9): 3537–3550.

Chapter 3

Effect of quorum sensing and quenching molecules on inter-kingdom biofilm formation by *Penicillium expansum* and bacteria

The work presented in this chapter was published:

Afonso TB, Simões LC, Lima N. 2020. Effect of quorum sensing and quenching molecules on interkingdom biofilm formation by *Penicillium expansum* and bacteria. Biofouling, 36:965-976.

3.1 Introduction

Drinking water distribution systems (DWDS) represent a system of reservoirs, pipes, and treatment facilities employed to transport water to the public and are known to harbour biofilms which in turn represent more than 95% of the biomass in these systems (Flemming et al., 2002; Siqueira et al., 2013). Biofilms are responsible for influencing different factors affecting the quality of drinking water. They can be a reservoir of pathogens and lead to an increase in cell numbers in the bulk phase; cause changes in the organoleptic properties of the water; increase the corrosion rate of pipes and be responsible for the production of toxins (Paterson and Lima, 2005; Feazel et al., 2009; Li et al., 2015; Wang et al., 2017; Zhou et al., 2017). Biofilm studies in DWDS have had bacteria as their main focus. However, an increasing number of studies have also been performed regarding total microbial ecology and, in particular, the presence and biofilm formation ability of filamentous fungi (Simões et al., 2015; Douterelo et al., 2016; Fernandes et al., 2019; Afonso et al., 2019). Due to their absorptive nutrition mode, secretion of extracellular enzymes to digest complex molecules and their apical hyphal growth, these fungi have a high aptitude to grow on surfaces (Jones, 1994). They can be introduced into DWDS from the water reservoirs as natural contaminants or other different locations, such as leaking joints and adapters, cracks in pipelines, physical openings in storage facilities and/or during maintenance. Fungi have also been associated with the production of mycotoxins in water (Paterson et al., 1997, 2007; Siqueira et al., 2013).

Under natural conditions, biofilms are considered complex communities with a high diversity of complex relationships involving inter- and intraspecies interactions (Douterelo et al., 20016, 2018). In many microbiomes bacteria can coexist with different eukaryotes, including fungi (Frey-Klett et al., 2011). These interactions can occur in biofilms. The ecology of a biofilm is dependent on a complex mix of prevailing growth conditions, hydrodynamic forces and presence of microbial metabolites and molecules, including cell-cell signalling communication molecules, excreted by the microbial inhabitants of the biofilm (Bryers and Ratner, 2004). QS is a mechanism employed by microbial species to coordinate community behaviour. It allows perception of population density by the production, release and detection of small signalling communication molecules which in turn modify bacterial gene expression (Rasmussen et al., 2005a). In Gram-negative bacteria, the primary signalling molecules involved in QS mechanism are *N*⁴ acyl homoserine lactones (AHLs). These molecules differ on the length of their side chains (C4 to C19) (Churchill and Chen, 2011; Saurav et al., 2020). The *N*(3-oxododecanoyl)-L-homoserine lactone (3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL) is considered a representative autoinducer-1, involved in the Lasl/LasR system – the most common QS system in Gram-negative bacteria (Papenfort and Bassler, 2016). QS controls and regulates

66

different bacterial population density-dependent processes, including, biofilm formation, stress resistance, production of toxins and secondary metabolites and pathogenicity (Antunes et al., 2010; Shrout et al., 2011). In contrast, eukaryotes have the ability to interfere with bacterial communication by producing molecular signals that interact with bacterial QS. These compounds are called quorum sensing inhibitors (QSI) and they can mimic autoinducer structure or function, act as antagonists to the QS molecules, interfere with the stability and function of the regulator protein or the autoinducer synthase and hydrolysate signalling molecules (González and Keshavan, 2006). Filamentous fungi, in particular the genus *Penicillium*, have been studied regarding their QSI potential (Rasmussen et al., 2005b). As they coexist with bacteria and do not have active immune systems, they must rely instead on chemical defence mechanisms. Patulin, a well-known polyketide fungal secondary metabolite (mycotoxin) with low molecular weight (154.12 g mol⁻¹) and high polarity, is one of these biologically active QSI compounds (Rasmussen et al., 2005b).

As there is a gap in the study of the effects of the fungal secondary metabolite patulin and AHLs on inter-kingdom biofilm formation between filamentous fungi and bacteria, the purpose of this work was to assess, under laboratory conditions, the effect of patulin and 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL on single and inter-kingdom biofilm formation by filamentous fungi and bacteria isolated from a DWDS.

3.2 Materials and Methods

3.2.1 Microorganisms and culture conditions

Penicillium expansum MUM 00.02 and *Penicillium brevicompactum* MUM 05.17 supplied by Micoteca da Universidade do Minho fungal culture collection (MUM, Braga, Portugal), were used in this work and chosen based on their high occurrence in the tap water of the north of Portugal (Gonçalves et al. 2006). Both fungi were maintained on malt extract agar (MEA: malt extract 20 g, peptone 5 g, agar 20 g, distilled water 1 l).

Acinetobacter calcoaceticus and Methylobacterium oryzae were previously isolated from a model laboratory DWDS by Simões et al. (2007b). These bacteria were chosen for being representative of drinking water bacteria and due to their ability to form complex single species biofilms as well as interkingdom biofilms with this fungus (Simões et al., 2010, Afonso et al., 2019). Acinetobacter calcoaceticus was grown overnight while *M. oryzae* was grown for 72 h before the start of the assay. Bacteria were grown in batch cultures using 100 ml of R2A broth (yeast extract 0.5 g, proteose peptone 0.5 g, casein hydrolysate 0.5 g, glucose 0.5 g, soluble starch 0.5 g, dipotassium phosphate 0.3 g, magnesium sulphate 0.024 g, sodium pyruvate 0.3 g, distilled water 1 l) at room temperature (25 ± 2 °C) and under agitation (150 rpm). Afterwards, the bacteria were harvested by centrifugation (10 min at 13,000 *g*, room temperature), washed twice in 0.1 *M* saline phosphate buffer, and resuspended in a volume of R2A broth to obtain a cellular density of 10^s cells ml⁻¹. This was the bacterial concentration used for biofilm formation assays.

3.2.2 Fungal screening for QSI production (patulin production).

The reporter strain *Chromobacterium violaceum* (ATCC 12472) was used to determine the QSI activity of *P. expansum and P. brevicompactum*, following the protocol developed by Mclean et al. (2004) with slight modifications. Briefly, *P. expansum* and *P. brevicompactum* were middle point inoculated onto Yeast Extract Sucrose (YES) agar medium (yeast extract 10.0 g, sucrose 75.0 g, agar 10.0 g, 500 mL distilled water) or R2A agar and grown at 25 °C for 7 days. The reporter strain *C. violaceum* (ATCC 12472) was inoculated in 50 mL of Luria-Bertani (LB) broth (Difco) at an OD^{600 m} of 0.1 and grown overnight, at 37 °C, in order to reach the exponential phase. The overnight culture was added to molten LB agar (10 mL; 0.5% w/v), cooled to 45 °C and poured over the surface of YES and R2A agar plates containing *P. expansum* or *P. brevicompactum* 7-day colonies. The plates were then incubated overnight at 37 °C. QS inhibition was evaluated by the inhibition of violacein pigment production, represented by a colourless/opaque halo with viable bacterial growth. Growth inhibition representing antibacterial activity is indicated by a transparent halo around the colonies with no bacterial growth. As YES medium is a medium used to induce patulin production, it was used as positive control while R2A agar with no fungal growth was used as the negative control.

3.2.3 Stock solution of fungal spores

Stock solution of fungal spores was prepared according to Simões et al. (2015). Briefly, spores of *P. expansum* were harvested from seven-day old pure cultures in MEA at 25 °C by flooding the surface of the agar plates with 2 ml of TWS solution (0.85% NaCl plus 0.05% Tween 80) and rocking gently. The suspension was then homogenized by vortexing and used for large scale production of spores. The final spore suspension was homogenized by vortexing before quantification using a Neubauer count chamber. Aliquots of spore suspension with 10% of glycerol were cryopreserved at -80 °C in order to allow the use of the same spore suspension in all the biofilm assays. Stock spore suspensions were resuspended in the volume of R2A broth necessary to achieve a density of 10^s spores ml^a. This was the spore

68

concentration used for biofilm formation assays. Assays were performed with germinated fungal spores. Spores were pre-germinated in order to stimulate their metabolic state. Germinated fungal spores were prepared by inoculating 10⁵ fresh spores ml¹ in R2A broth for approximately 14 h (sufficient time to have > 95% of the spores germinated).

3.2.4 Preparation of quorum sensing and quenching molecules

Patulin and 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL were purchased from Cayman Chemical (Ann Arbor, MI, USA) and Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA) respectively. Stock solutions of 32.5 m*M* were prepared for each individual molecule in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) (Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany) and stored at -20 °C until use. From the original stock solutions, dose working solutions of 50 and 500 μ *M* were prepared using R2A broth.

3.2.5 Determining the effect of quorum sensing and quenching molecules on biofilm formation

Biofilms were developed according to the modified microtiter plate test used by Stepanović et al. (2000) for bacteria and Simões et al. (2015) for fungi. Briefly, for the single-species biofilms, wells of sterile polystyrene 96-well flat bottom culture plates (SARSTEDT AG & Co. KG, Nümbrecht, Germany) were filled under aseptic conditions with 190 µl of spore suspension (10⁵ spores ml¹ in R2A broth) or 190 μ L of a cell suspension (10^s cells ml¹ in R2A broth) supplemented with 10 μ l of each molecule dose working solution of 50 and 500 μ M to yield a final concentration of 2.5 and 25 μ M respectively. For interkingdom biofilm formation, 95 μ l of germinated fungal spore suspension and 95 μ l of the bacterial cell suspension was added to each well supplemented with 10 µl of each molecule dose working solution. Positive controls were done by adding 10 µl of the same amount of plain DMSO in R2A broth to each well. The reduction to half-cell density in the inter-kingdom assays was performed to avoid limitation in nutritional factors. P. expansum grew alongside each bacterium. To promote biofilm formation, all plates were incubated aerobically at room temperature (25 ± 2 °C) and under agitation (150 rpm) for 24, 48 and 72 h. Biofilms at 48 and 72 h were considered as matured, well developed biofilms. Every 24 h, depleted medium was removed and renewed with fresh, clean medium, supplemented with the respective concentration of each molecule. At each sampling time, the content of each well was removed and washed two times with 200 μ l of sterile distilled water to remove non-adherent and weakly adherent cells. The plates were air dried for 30 min to remove excess water by evaporation. The remaining attached cells were analysed in terms of biomass adhered on the inner walls of the wells, in terms of metabolic activity and colony forming units (CFU) for bacteria. The rinsing and drying procedures were as previously used

with bacterial and fungal biofilms (Simões et al., 2007a; 2010; 2015; Afonso et al., 2019). Negative controls were obtained by incubating the wells with only R2A broth without adding any fungal spores or bacterial cells. Biofilm assays were performed thrice with five replicates per experiment.

3.2.6 Biofilm monitoring by spectrophotometric methods

3.2.6.1 Biofilm mass quantification by crystal violet

The biomass adhered on the inner walls of the wells was quantified by the crystal violet (CV) method according to the procedure described by Stepanović et al. (2000). The biofilms in the 96-well plates were fixed with 200 µl well⁻¹ of 98% methanol (VWR, Carnaxide, Portugal), for 15 min. Afterwards, the methanol was discarded, the plates left to dry and then the fixed biofilm was stained with 200 µl well⁻¹ of CV (Merck KGaA) for 5 min. Excess stain was rinsed out by placing the plate under slow running tap water. After this, the plates were air dried and the dye bound to the adherent cells was resolubilized by adding 200 µl well⁻¹ of 33% (v v⁻¹) glacial acetic acid (Panreac, Cascais, Portugal). The optical density of the obtained solution was measured at 570 nm using a microtiter plate reader (BioTek, Winooski, VT, USA) and the biofilm mass was presented as OD_{570 nm} values.

3.2.6.2 Biofilm metabolic activity assessment by resazurin

Resazurin (7-hydroxy-3H-phenoxazin-3-one-10-oxide) (Sigma-Aldrich) is a viability dye used to assess the metabolic activity of biofilms (Borges et al., 2012). For each biofilm growth period, fresh R2A broth (190 μ I) was added to the plates. A volume of 10 μ I of resazurin (400 μ *M*) indicator solution was added to each well, in order to obtain a final resazurin concentration of 20 μ *M*. Plates were incubated in the dark for 3 hours at 25 °C. Fluorescence was measured after excitation at 530 nm and emission at 590 nm using a microtiter plate reader (BioTek). The biofilm specific metabolic activity was determined as metabolic activity per biofilm mass and expressed as Fluorescence/OD_{570 m}.

3.2.6.3 Monitoring of washed bacterial cells.

For each biofilm growth period, after removing the content of each well from the microtiter plates, 200 μ l of sterile distilled water were added to remove non-adherent and weakly adherent bacterial cells. Of these 200 μ l of distilled water, half was then placed in a new microtiter plate. The optical density of the obtained solution was measured at 600 nm using a microtiter plate reader (BioTek) and the results presented as CFU. Standard curves correlating the OD_{600 nm} with CFU were done and the equations *y* =

 1×10^{9} x - 5×10^{6} (R² = 0.9949) and $y = 6 \times 10^{8}$ x - 3×10^{6} (R² = 0.9931) were obtained for *A. calcoaceticus* and *M. oryzae*, respectively.

3.2.7 Number of bacteria in single and inter-kingdom biofilms

The number of bacterial cells present in either *A. calcoaceticus* or *M. oryzae* single species biofilms and in inter-kingdom biofilms was determined in terms of CFU using a plate count assay upon biofilm release. Briefly, bacterial single-species biofilms and inter-kingdom biofilms were grown in a 96-well plate as described above. After each incubation period, the supernatant was removed, and the plate was washed three times with sterile water. A volume of 200 µl of sterile phosphate buffer saline (pH 7.4) was added into each well. Afterwards, biofilms were scrapped with a pipette tip and, in addition, the 96-well plate was covered with the lid and placed into an ultrasonic bath (Bandelin electronic GmbH & Co. KG, Berlin, Germany). To release bacterial cells from biofilm, the plate was sonicated for 1 min (5 s sonicate, 10 s interval) at 35 kHz. Three replicates were used for each condition and bacterial cells were plated onto R2A agar plates for CFU determination.

3.2.8 Patulin extraction from biofilms

Patulin extraction method for biofilms was based and adapted from Sargenti and Almeida (2010). The contents of 8 wells of each condition (1.6 mL), including medium and biomass, were scrapped and transferred to 15 mL centrifuge tubes (Orange Scientific, Braine-l'Alleud, Belgium). Double volume of ethyl acetate was then added to the Falcon tube. The extraction procedure as follows: 5 min vortexing, followed by 10 min in an ultrasonic bath (Bandelin electronic GmbH & Co. KG, Berlin, Germany) at 35 kHz, followed by vortexing for another 5 min. The ethyl acetate phase was separated and transferred to a 4 mL vial and placed under at 40 °C under a flow of gentle nitrogen stream to evaporate the solvent. When the residue was completely dry, it was kept at -20 °C until all samples were extracted. The residues were then resuspended in 1 mL of HPLC-grade water adjusted to pH 4.0 with acetic acid and vortexed for 1 min. Finally, the extracts were filtered into microvials using a 2 mL Omnifix syringe (B. Braun, Melsungen, Germany) coupled with a 0.22- μ m nylon syringe filter (Nantong FilterBio Membrane, Nantong City, China) and analysed by liquid chromatography. Quantification was performed by means of internal calibration curves of increasing concentrations: one in a range from 0.1 to 2.5 μ g ml¹ and another one from 10 to 100 μ g ml¹ of pure patulin standards. Patulin recovery percentage using the present method was calculated by spiking the medium with two different concentrations of patulin, in this case, 1 and 10 μ g

ml¹, in triplicates and the chromatographic analysis was performed in duplicates. Recovery percentage varied from 68.74% to 84.23% with a mean of $79.78 \pm 5.65\%$.

3.2.8.1 UHPLC apparatus and conditions

Liquid chromatography was performed using a Nexera X2 UHPLC System equipped with a DGU-20A5R degassing unit, LC-30AD pump, SIL-30AC autosampler, CTO-20AC column oven and an SPD-M20A photodiode array detector set at 276 nm (Shimadzu Corp., Kyoto, Japan). Chromatographic separation was carried out with a Chromolith® Performance RP-18 endcapped 100-4.6 HPLC column (Merck KGaA). Oven temperature was maintained at 25 °C. The injection volume was set at 5 μ L and the sample flow rate at 0.75 mL min⁴. Run time was 10 min with a mobile phase of H₂O:ACN (95:5, ν/ν). Patulin average retention time was obtained at around 4.4 min.

3.2.8 Statistical analysis

Data were analysed applying the two-way analysis of variance (2way ANOVA) and the comparisons between and within experimental groups were carried out using Tukey's multiple comparisons test. The software used for statistical analysis was GraphPad Prism (GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California, USA) version 8.3.0. A P< 0.05 was regarded as statistically significant.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Anti-quorum sensing activity of the fungi and patulin production by *P. expansum*

The results from the anti-QS activity of *P. expansum* and *P. brevicompactum* are shown in Figure 3.1. From the results obtained, a high QSI activity was detected for *P. expansum* (Figure 3.1b and 3.1c) in both agar mediums, as seen by the halo formed around the colonies. On the contrary, *P. brevicompactum* showed no QSI activity (Figure 3.1d and 3.1e). For this reason, only *P. expansum* was selected for further experiments. However, in *P. expansum* biofilms developed until 72 h in R2A, there was no detectable amounts of patulin being produced.



Figure 3.1 Anti-quorum sensing activity test. a) Negative control with R2A agar and no fungal growth; b) *P. expansum* grown on YES agar for 7 days (Positive control); c) *P. expansum* grown on R2A agar for 7 days; d) *P. brevicompactum* grown on YES agar for 7 days; e) *P. brevicompactum* grown on R2A agar for 7 days.

3.3.2 Biofilm mass quantification and specific metabolic activity of biofilms

The results for *P. expansum* and *M. oryzae* biofilm mass quantification and specific metabolic activity are presented in Figure 3.2a and 3.2b respectively, while results for *P. expansum* and *A. calcoaceticus* are presented in Figure 3.3a and 3.3b. In inter-kingdom biofilms, data features the global biomass and metabolic activities of both fungus and bacteria, not only one specific microorganism. Statistical analysis of the data is shown in Tables 3.1 and 3.2 for *P. expansum* and *M. oryzae* or *A. calcoaceticus*, respectively.

Regarding *P. expansum* single-species biofilms, neither patulin nor 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL influenced its biofilm mass or specific metabolic activity. *M. oryzae* single-species biofilm mass was reduced at all times in the presence of 25 μ *M* of patulin (*P* < 0.05). In contrast, both concentrations of 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL had a

beneficial effect, increasing this bacterium biofilm mass (Figure 3.2a). Despite both molecules effects on biofilm mass, the specific metabolic activity of single-species biofilms was not affected (Figure 3.2b). In inter-kingdom biofilms an increase in biofilm mass was also observed in the presence of 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL, probably due to the increase of *M. oryzae* mass. This increase correlated with a decrease in specific metabolic activity. At 72 h, both concentrations of patulin showed an increased metabolic activity of inter-kingdom biofilms in relation to *P. expansum* biofilms. The results show a slight inhibition of *M. oryzae* towards the fungus for the first 24 h.



Figure 3.2 a) Biofilm mass quantification and b) Specific metabolic activity for single-species and interkingdom biofilm formation over time for *P. expansum* and *M. oryzae*. Legend is as follows: 'Pat' - Patulin; 'HSL' - 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL. The means \pm SDs for at least three independent experiments are illustrated. Each single-species biofilms of *P. expansum* and *M. oryzae* are used as controls against inter-kingdom biofilms.

Table 3.1 Tukey's multiple comparison test for *P. expansum* and *M. oryzae* regarding biofilm mass and specific metabolic activity. Significant differences are depicted with: * p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01; **** p < 0.001; **** p < 0.001.

Tukey's multiple comparisons test	Adjusted P value					
	E	Biofilm mass	S	Specifi	c metabolic	activity
	24 H	48 H	72 H	24 H	48 H	72 H
P Control vs. P 2.5 μMPat	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P Control vs. P 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P Control vs. P 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P Control vs. P 25 μ MHSL	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
M Control vs. M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
M Control vs. M 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	**	****	****	ns	ns	ns
M Control vs. M 2.5 μM HSL	ns	****	****	ns	ns	ns
M Control vs. M 25 μM HSL	ns	***	ns	ns	ns	ns
M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. M 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	****	****	ns	ns	ns
M 2.5 μ///HSL vs. M 25 μ///HSL	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P+M Control vs. P+M 2.5 μM Pat	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P+M Control vs. P+M 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P+M Control vs. P+M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	*	****	ns	ns	ns
P+M Control vs. P+M 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	****	****	ns	*	ns
P+M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+M 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P+M 2.5 μ M HSL vs. P+M 25 μ M HSL	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P Control vs. P+M Control	****	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat	**	ns	*	ns	ns	**
P 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+M 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	*	ns	ns	ns	ns	****
P 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	****	****	ns	ns	ns
P 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+M 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	****	****	ns	**	ns
M Control vs. P+M Control	***	****	****	****	****	****
M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat	****	****	****	****	****	****
M 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+M 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	****	****	****	****	****	****
M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL	*	****	****	****	****	****
M 25 μ MHSL vs. P+M 25 μ MHSL	***	****	****	****	****	****

Results for *A. calcoaceticus* single-species biofilms show that neither molecule caused a significant effect on biofilm mass (Figure 3.3a). However, both concentrations of patulin significantly decreased its specific metabolic activity at 24 h, while 25 μ *M* of 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL caused an increase at 48 and 72 h (Figure 3.3b). In general, specific metabolic activity of *A. calcoaceticus* biofilms substantially decreased along time for all conditions. This general decrease is to be expected. Bacteria are more active in initial growth steps (24 h) to either adhere to the substratum or to multiply, resembling the log phase of a growth curve. This will eventually culminate in a stationary or death phase, in which metabolic activity

is reduced. The presence of *A. calcoaceticus* resulted in a higher inhibition of fungal biofilm formation and development than *M. oryzae*, in particular at 24 and 48 h. However, in the presence of 25 μ *M* of patulin, this effect was less pronounced, as *P. expansum* was able to form a denser biofilm. In interkingdom biofilms, the presence of patulin decreased the specific metabolic activity, while 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL had no effect at any time point.



Figure 3.3 a) Biofilm mass quantification and b) Specific metabolic activity for single-species and interkingdom biofilm formation over time for *P. expansum* and *A. calcoaceticus*. Legend is as follows: 'Pat' -Patulin; 'HSL' - 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL. The means \pm SDs for at least three independent experiments are illustrated. Each single-species biofilms of *P. expansum* and *A. calcoaceticus* are used as controls against interkingdom biofilms.

Table 3.2. Tukey's multiple comparison test for *P. expansum* and *A. calcoaceticus* regarding biofilm mass and specific metabolic activity. Significant differences are depicted with: * p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01; **** p < 0.001; **** p < 0.001.

Tukey's multiple comparisons test	Adjusted P value					
	E	Biofilm mass	S	Specifi	c metabolic	activity
	24 H	48 H	72 H	24 H	48 H	72 H
P Control vs. P 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P Control vs. P 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P Control vs. P 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P Control vs. P 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
A Control vs. A 2.5 μM Pat	ns	ns	ns	**	ns	ns
A Control vs. A 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	ns	****	ns	* * *
A Control vs. A 2.5 μM HSL	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
A Control vs. A 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	ns	ns	ns	****	****
A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. A 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	ns	****	****	*
A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. A 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P+A Control vs. P+A 2.5 μMPat	ns	ns	**	****	ns	ns
P+A Control vs. P+A 25 μM Pat	****	****	****	****	ns	ns
P+A Control vs. P+A 2.5 μMHSL	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
P+A Control vs. P+A 25 µ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	ns	****	ns	ns	ns
P+A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+A 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	****	****	**	****	ns	ns
P+A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+A 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	ns	****	ns	ns	ns
P Control vs. P+A Control	****	****	****	****	*	ns
P 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat	****	****	****	****	*	ns
P 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+A 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	****	****	ns	ns	ns
P 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL	****	****	****	****	**	ns
P 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+A 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	****	****	****	****	ns	ns
A Control vs. P+A Control	ns	****	****	****	****	****
A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat	*	****	****	****	****	****
A 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+A 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	****	****	****	****	****	****
A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	****	****	****	****	****
A 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+A 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	****	****	****	****	****

3.3.3 Effect of quorum sensing and quenching molecules on bacterial cell density in single species and inter-kingdom biofilms

The results on the number of bacterial cells, in either single-species biofilms or inter-kingdom biofilms, are presented in Figure 3.4a and 3.4b, for *M. oryzae* and *A. calcoaceticus* respectively. Statistical analysis of the data for *M. oryzae* and *A. calcoaceticus* is shown in Tables 3.3 and 3.4, respectively.

Regarding *M. oryzae* cell density in single-species biofilms, the results correlated with its biofilm mass. Patulin caused a decrease in cell density, specially at 25 μ *M*, while the presence of both

concentrations of 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL resulted in an increase (Figure 3.4a). The highest concentration was responsible for a higher increase in cell density. In inter-kingdom biofilms, an overall reduction was observed in *M. oryzae* cell density at 48 and 72 h when compared to each condition in single-species biofilms. Despite this reduction, the effect of both molecules was similar to that observed in *M. oryzae* single-species biofilms.

Results for *A. calcoaceticus* cell density in single-species biofilms reveal significant effects that were not noticeable when analysing biofilm mass results. A reduction in cell density was observed in the presence of 25 μ *M* of patulin at all time points (Figure 3.4b). The presence of 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL also caused a reduction in this bacterium cell density, specially at the concentration of 25 μ *M* and at 24 and 72 h. In inter-kingdom biofilms, *A. calcoaceticus* cell density was always higher than in single-species biofilms. In relation to *P. expansum* + *A. calcoaceticus* control, there was a general decrease in this bacterium cell density in the presence of 25 μ *M* of patulin.



Figure 3.4 Biofilm cell density for (a) *M. oryzae* or (b) *A. calcoaceticus* while forming single-species or inter-kingdom biofilms over time. Legend is as follows: Legend is as follows: 'Pat' - Patulin; 'HSL' - 3-oxo- C_{12} -HSL. The means \pm SDs for two independent experiments are illustrated.

Tukey's multiple comparisons test	Adj	Adjusted P value			
	CFU				
	24 H	48 H	72 H		
M Control vs. M 2.5 μ M Pat	ns	ns	****		
M Control vs. M 25 µM Pat	ns	****	****		
M Control vs. M 2.5 μM HSL	ns	****	ns		
M Control vs. M 25 µM HSL	****	****	****		
M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. M 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	**	****	****		
M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. M 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	****	****		
P+M Control vs. P+M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	****		
P+M Control vs. P+M 25 µM Pat	ns	****	****		
P+M Control vs. P+M 2.5 μM HSL	ns	****	***		
P+M Control vs. P+M 25 μM HSL	ns	****	****		
P+M 2.5 μM Pat vs. P+M 25 μM Pat	ns	ns	ns		
P+M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+M 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	ns	**		
M Control vs. P+M Control	ns	**	****		
M 2.5 µM Pat vs. P+M 2.5 µM Pat	ns	***	****		
M 25 μM Pat vs. P+M 25 μM Pat	ns	ns	**		
M 2.5 μM HSL vs. P+M 2.5 μM HSL	ns	****	****		
M 25 μM HSL vs. P+M 25 μM HSL	ns	****	****		

Table 3.3 Tukey's multiple comparison test regarding *M. oryzae* biofilm cell density. Significant differences are depicted with: * p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01; **** p < 0.001; **** p < 0.0001.

Table 3.4 Tukey's multiple comparison test regarding A. calcoaceticus biofilm cell density. Significant differences are depicted with: * p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01; **** p < 0.001; **** p < 0.0001.

Tukey's multiple comparisons test	est Adjusted P value			
	Biofilm mass			
	24 H	48 H	72 H	
A Control vs. A 2.5 μM Pat	ns	ns	ns	
A Control vs. A 25 μM Pat	*	****	**	
A Control vs. A 2.5 µM HSL	ns	ns	*	
A Control vs. A 25 µM HSL	*	ns	*	
A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. A 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	*	**	ns	
A 2.5 μ M HSL vs. A 25 μ M HSL	ns	ns	ns	
P+A Control vs. P+A 2.5 µM Pat	ns	****	****	
P+A Control vs. P+A 25 µM Pat	****	****	****	
P+A Control vs. P+A 2.5 µM HSL	****	ns	****	
P+A Control vs. P+A 25 µM HSL	****	****	ns	
P+A 2.5 μM Pat vs. P+A 25 μM Pat	****	****	****	
P+A 2.5 μ M HSL vs. P+A 25 μ M HSL	ns	*	****	
A Control vs. P+A Control	****	****	****	
A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat	****	****	****	
A 25 μ M Pat vs. P+A 25 μ M Pat	****	****	****	
A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL	****	****	****	
A 25 μM HSL vs. P+A 25 μM HSL	****	****	****	

3.3.4 Washed bacterial cells in single-species and inter-kingdom biofilms

The results on the number of washed bacterial cells, in either single-species or inter-kingdom biofilms, are presented in Figure 3.5a and 3.5b, for *M. oryzae* and *A. calcoaceticus* respectively. Statistical analysis of the data for *M. oryzae* and *A. calcoaceticus* is shown in Tables 3.5 and 3.6, respectively.

Washed bacterial cells were monitored by CFU. This was done to understand if the effect of the molecules on the number of cells that were loosely attached to the substratum after removing the planktonic cells was significant. They would not be quantified by CV as part of the biofilm after the washing steps. With the removal of depleted medium and its renewal, the equilibrium that had been previously maintained is altered with the removal of free-living cells. The results obtained for *M. oryzae* revealed that the presence of the molecules caused an increase in the amount of bacterial cells that were washed out along time. This was more significant with the highest concentration of each molecule. In general, a significant decrease in bacterial CFU was observed in inter-kingdom biofilms compared to single-species biofilms.

Regarding *A. calcoaceticus*, the results showed that only 25 μ *M* of patulin at 24 h reduced the number of washed cells in single species biofilms. In inter-kingdom biofilms, the number of *A. calcoaceticus* washed cells was inferior to single-species biofilms.



Figure 3.5 Washed cell density for (a) *M. oryzae* or (b) *A. calcoaceticus* while forming single-species or inter-kingdom biofilms over time. Legend is as follows: Legend is as follows: 'Pat' - Patulin; 'HSL' - 3-oxo- C_{12} -HSL. The means \pm SDs for two independent experiments are illustrated.

Tukey's multiple comparisons test	Adjusted P value		
		CFU	
	24 H	48 H	72 H
M Control vs. M 2.5 µM Pat	ns	ns	*
M Control vs. M 25 μ M Pat	**	**	***
M Control vs. M 2.5 μM HSL	ns	ns	*
M Control vs. M 25 μ M HSL	ns	**	***
M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. M 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	ns
M 2.5 μ M HSL vs. M 25 μ M HSL	ns	ns	ns
P+M Control vs. P+M 2.5 μM Pat	ns	ns	ns
P+M Control vs. P+M 25 μM Pat	ns	ns	ns
P+M Control vs. P+M 2.5 μM HSL	ns	ns	ns
P+M Control vs. P+M 25 μM HSL	ns	ns	ns
P+M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+M 25 μ <i>M</i> Pat	ns	ns	ns
P+M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+M 25 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	ns	ns
M Control vs. P+M Control	ns	****	***
M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat	**	****	****
M 25 μM Pat vs. P+M 25 μM Pat	****	****	****
M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+M 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL	ns	****	****
M 25 µM HSL vs. P+M 25 µM HSL	**	****	****

Table 3.5 Tukey's multiple comparison test regarding M. oryzae washed cell density. Significant differences are depicted with: * p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01; *** p < 0.001; **** p < 0.0001.

Table 3.6 Tukey's multiple comparison test regarding A. calcoaceticus washed cell density. Significant differences are depicted with: * p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01; **** p < 0.001; **** p < 0.0001.

Tukey's multiple comparisons test	Adjusted P value		
	Biofilm mass		
	24 H	48 H	72 H
A Control vs. A 2.5 μM Pat	ns	ns	ns
A Control vs. A 25 µM Pat	*	ns	ns
A Control vs. A 2.5 μM HSL	ns	ns	ns
A Control vs. A 25 μM HSL	ns	ns	ns
A 2.5 μ M Pat vs. A 25 μ M Pat	ns	ns	ns
A 2.5 μ M HSL vs. A 25 μ M HSL	ns	ns	ns
P+A Control vs. P+A 2.5 µM Pat	ns	ns	ns
P+A Control vs. P+A 25 μM Pat	ns	ns	ns
P+A Control vs. P+A 2.5 µM HSL	ns	ns	ns
P+A Control vs. P+A 25 μM HSL	ns	ns	ns
P+A 2.5 μ M Pat vs. P+A 25 μ M Pat	ns	ns	ns
P+A 2.5 μ M HSL vs. P+A 25 μ M HSL	ns	ns	ns
A Control vs. P+A Control	***	****	****
A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat vs. P+A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> Pat	***	****	***
A 25 μ M Pat vs. P+A 25 μ M Pat	ns	****	*
A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL vs. P+A 2.5 μ <i>M</i> HSL	***	****	ns
A 25 μM HSL vs. P+A 25 μM HSL	***	****	**

3.4 Discussion

The present study reports the effect of patulin and 3-oxo-Cu-HSL on single and inter-kingdom biofilm formation and development by *P. expansum* and two bacteria, *A. calcoaceticus* and *M. oryzae*. These microorganisms were chosen based on different characteristics: their ability to form mature single-species biofilms between 48 and 72 h growth, and because they have been assessed while forming inter-kingdom biofilms (Simões et al., 2010; 2015; Afonso et al., 2020). *P. expansum*, in particular, was also selected due to its well-known ability for producing patulin as a secondary metabolite (Santos et al., 2002; Reddy et al., 2010; De Clercq et al., 2016). However, it produces this mycotoxin in certain favourable conditions (i.e. appropriate medium and longer periods of incubation time) (Figure 3.1). In R2A broth, and for the duration of the experiment, there was no detectable amounts of this toxin being produced. For this reason, there was a need to add the mycotoxin in the medium throughout the duration of the experiment. Biofilm formation and development of this filamentous fungus was not affected by the exogenous presence of patulin. At the concentrations used in this work, 3-oxo-Cu-HSL did not influence *P. expansum* biofilm formation. To date, the effect of this compound has not been studied on filamentous fungi.

The bacteria used in this study are Gram-negative and representative of drinking water bacteria. In addition, 3-oxo-C12-HSL has been found in Acinetobacter (Bhargava et al., 2010) and Methylobacterium species (Pomini et al., 2009). In a previous study, both species used presently were screened for the presence of AHLs. Small and long side chained AHLs were detected in *M. oryzae* while no AHLs were detected in A. calcoaceticus (Simões et al., 2007a). The absence of the production of AHLs in A. calcoaceticus in this study could be related to the media composition, suggesting that the QS molecules produced could be modulated by culture medium conditions (González et al., 2001). Besides their biofilm formation ability, these were the reasons to include both bacteria in this study. *M. oryzae* single-species biofilm mass showed a correlation with this bacterium CFU. Patulin at the highest concentration tested in this work caused a decrease in both biofilm mass and CFU, while 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL caused an increase. The highest concentration of 3-oxo-C12-HSL was, in general, responsible for a highest increase in CFU. In inter-kingdom biofilms, the effect of the molecules on *M. oryzae* followed the same pattern as for singlespecies biofilms. The decrease in cell density of planktonic *M. oryzae* cells as well as in biofilms in the presence of *P. expansum*, reveals that the presence of this fungi causes a slight inhibition towards this bacterium. Despite no amounts of patulin being detected, there might be a small quantity being produced, or other molecules and/or other quorum quenching mechanisms that could hinder M. oryzae QS mechanism.

In A. calcoaceticus single-species biofilms, it was shown that neither patulin nor the QS molecule had a significant effect on biofilm mass despite a slight decrease with 25 μ M of patulin. However, looking at this bacterium CFU, a significant reduction was observed in the presence of the same concentration of this molecule. Specific metabolic activity was also reduced in the first 24 h of biofilm formation in the presence of 25 μ *M* of patulin, indicating that this compound may act on the metabolic activity of this bacterium. Opposite to the effect on *M. oryzae*, the QS molecule did not cause an increase in either *A.* calcoaceticus biofilm mass or CFU. As mentioned above, the absence of AHLs in A. calcoaceticus and the presence in *M. oryzae* may explain this difference (Simões et al., 2007a). In inter-kingdom biofilms with P. expansum, CFU for A. calcoaceticus increased significantly for all conditions when compared to single-species biofilms. In contrast, the reduction in CFU when analysing the washed cells in the presence of the fungi reveals a protection effect of the fungi towards this bacterium. This biotic support and protection offered by intertwined fungal hyphae, in addition to the ability of A. calcoaceticus to coaggregate, confers an advantage to this bacterium to proliferate (Simões et al., 2008; Frey-Klett et al., 2011). Patulin, in comparison to the effect on this bacterium CFU in single-species biofilms, also caused a reduction in inter-kingdom biofilms, especially at 25 μ M. However, the number of A. calcoaceticus CFU in inter-kingdom biofilms, was still higher than in any condition for single-species biofilms. These results emphasize the protection and biotic support that the fungal hyphae confer towards this bacterium. Analysing the effect of A. calcoaceticus on P. expansum biofilm formation, an inhibition was detected towards the fungi, especially at 24 and 48 h. Similar results were observed in other studies where bacteria inhibited fungal spore germination and hyphal growth (Mowat et al., 2010; Kousser et al., 2019; Nogueira et al., 2019; Afonso et al., 2019). With the removal of planktonic cells and the renewal of the medium, viability and fungal growth increased over time as seen by the increase in biofilm mass. Nogueira et al. (2019) showed that Aspergillus species remain viable upon interaction with Klebsiella pneumoniae. The initial inhibitory effect may be due to direct competition for nutrients; the production of metabolites that might inhibit fungal development; the higher growth rate and metabolic activity of the bacteria or a combination of these factors (Mowat et al., 2010; Nogueira et al., 2019). As the presence of 25 μ M of patulin causes a reduction in the A. calcoaceticus metabolic activity and CFU, it might be the reason for the increase in fungal biofilm mass in inter-kingdom biofilms.

The effect of both molecules had, as expected, opposite effects. Patulin has been a known QSI. Rasmussen et al. (2005b), has shown, using DNA micro-array-based transcriptomics, that patulin downregulates QS-regulated genes in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* by 45%, indicating that it shows specificity for QS-regulated gene expression. More recently, it has also been shown that patulin interferes with ATP binding cassette transporter of another QS signalling molecule, the auntoinducer-2, in *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi (Vijayababu et al., 2018). A high reduction on the biofilm formation ability and QS signalling system of *Halomonas pacifica* was also reported in the presence of 25 μ *M* of patulin (Liaqat et al., 2014). However, studies conducted on biofilm formation of different isolates from dental unit water lines have shown an opposite effect. Up to 25 μ *M* of this compound promoted biofilm formation by *Bacillus cereus*, *P. aeruginosa* and *Achromobacter* sp. (Liaqat et al., 2008, 2010). These reports, in combination with the present results, indicate that patulin effect on biofilm formation is species dependent.

The increase in biofilm formation in the presence of 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL is in accordance to other studies. Bhargava et al. (2012) showed that an exogenous concentration of 20 μ *M* of this molecule was responsible for a significant increase in the biofilm formation of *Acinetobacter baumannii* and *P. aeruginosa*. In a study on the changes in *Salmonella enterica* phenotypes in the presence of AHLs, it was observed that 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL, although at lower concentrations (50 n*M*), caused an increase in biofilm formation and promoted expression of biofilm formation genes (Campos-Galvão et al., 2016). However, 3-Oxo-C₁₂-HSL at 50 μ *M* significantly supressed *Legionella pneumoniae* biofilm formation (Kimura et al., 2009). These results indicate that 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL plays a role in intraspecies communication but also in inter-kingdom interactions.

In conclusion, our results show that, in general and under laboratory conditions, *P. expansum* biofilm formation and development were not affected by the exogenous presence of either patulin or 3oxo-C₁₂-HSL at the tested concentrations. *M. oryzae* biofilm formation and development were more affected by the presence of the molecules than *A. calcoaceticus*. In inter-kingdom growth, *M. oryzae* cell density was generally lower than in single-species growth which indicates a detrimental effect of the fungi towards this bacterium. However, the increase of *A. calcoaceticus* cell density in inter-kingdom is an indication of the physical protection that the fungi provide to this opportunistic bacterium. Our study finds that inter-kingdom biofilm formation and development is highly species-specific. Opportunistic bacteria such as *A. calcoaceticus* may benefit from the fungal presence whereas *M. oryzae* does not. QS and QQ molecules have a significant effect in inter-kingdom biofilm formation and especially on bacterial cell numbers. Moreover, we report a possible protection role that filamentous fungi may provide to opportunistic bacteria inside complex biofilms.

88

3.5 Reference list

- Afonso TB, Simões LC, Lima N. 2019. *In vitro* assessment of inter-kingdom biofilm formation by bacteria and filamentous fungi isolated from a drinking water distribution system. Biofouling. 35(10): 1041-1054.
- Antunes LC, Ferreira RB, Buckner MM, Finlay BB. 2010. Quorum sensing in bacterial virulence. Microbiology. 156(Pt 8): 2271-2282.
- Bhargava N, Sharma P, Capalash N. 2010. Quorum sensing in *Acinetobacter*. An emerging pathogen. Critical Reviews in Microbiology. 36(4): 349-360.
- Bhargava N, Sharma P, Capalash N. 2012. N-acyl homoserine lactone mediated interspecies interactions between *A. baumannii* and *P. aeruginosa.* Biofouling. 28(8): 813-822.
- Borges A, Saavedra MJ, Simões M. 2012. The activity of ferulic and gallic acids in biofilm prevention and control of pathogenic bacteria. Biofouling. 28(7): 755-767.
- Bryers JD, Ratner BD. 2004. Bioinspired implant materials befuddle bacteria. ASM News. 70(5): 232-237.
- Campos-Galvão ME, Ribon AO, Araújo EF, Vanetti MC. 2016. Changes in the *Salmonella enterica* Enteritidis phenotypes in presence of acyl homoserine lactone quorum sensing signals. Journal of Basic Microbiology. 56(5): 493-501.
- Churchill MEA, Chen L. 2011. Structural basis of acyl-homoserine lactone-dependent signaling. Chemical Reviews. 111(1): 68–85.
- De Clercq N, Vlaemynck G, Van Pamel E, Colman D, Heyndrickx M, Van Hove F, De Meulenaer B, Devlieghere F, Van Coillie E. 2016. Patulin production by *Penicillium expansum* isolates from apples during different steps of long-term storage. World Mycotoxin Journal. 9(3): 379-388.
- Douterelo I, Jackson M, Solomon C, Boxall JB. 2016. Microbial analysis of in situ biofilm formation in drinking water distribution systems: implications for monitoring and control of drinking water quality. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. 100(7): 3301-3311.
- Douterelo I, Calero-Preciado C, Soria-Carrasco V, Boxall JB. 2018. Whole metagenome sequencing of chlorinated drinking water distribution systems. Environmental Science: Water Research and Technology. 4(12): 2080-2091.
- Feazel LM, Baumgartner LK, Peterson KL, Frank DN, Harris JK, Pace NR. 2009. Opportunistic pathogens enriched in showerhead biofilms. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences U S A. 106(38): 16393-16399.
- Fernandes S, Simões LC, Lima N, Simões M. 2019. Adhesion of filamentous fungi isolated from drinking water under different process conditions. Water Research. 164: 114951.
- Flemming HC, Percival SL, Walker JT. 2002. Contamination potential of biofilms in water distribution systems. Water Science and Technology: Water Supply. 2(1): 271–280.
- Frey-Klett P, Burlinson P, Deveau A, Barret M, Tarkka M, Sarniguet A. 2011. Bacterial fungal interactions: hyphens between agricultural, clinical, environmental, and food microbiologists. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews. 75(4): 583-609.
- Gonçalves AB, Paterson RM, Lima N. 2006. Survey and significance of filamentous fungi from tap water. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health. 209(3): 257-264.
- González RH, Nusblat A, Nudel BC. 2001. Detection and characterization of quorum sensing signal molecules in *Acinetobacter* strains. Microbiological Research. 155(4): 271-277.
- González JE, Keshavan ND. 2006. Messing with bacterial quorum sensing. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews. 70(4): 859-875.
- Jones JBG. 1994. Fungal adhesion. Mycol Res. 98: 961-981.
- Kimura S, Tateda K, Ishii Y, Horikawa M, Miyairi S, Gotoh N, Ishiguro M, Yamaguchi k. 2009. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* Las quorum sensing autoinducer suppresses growth and biofilm production in *Legionella* species. Microbiology. 155(Pt 6): 1934-1939.

- Kousser C, Clark C, Sherrington S, Voelz K, Hall RA. 2019. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* inhibits *Rhizopus microsporus* germination through sequestration of free environmental iron. Scientific Reports. 9: 5714.
- Li X, Wang W, Hu C, Yang M, Hu H, Niu J. 2015. Characteristics of biofilms and iron corrosion scales with ground and surface waters in drinking water distribution systems. Corrosion Science. 90: 331–339.
- Liaqat I, Bachmann RT, Sabri AN, Edyvean RGJ, Biggs CA. 2008. Investigating the effect of patulin, penicillic acid and EDTA on biofilm formation of isolates from dental unit water lines. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. 81(2): 349-358.
- Liaqat I, Bachmann RT, Sabri AN, Edyvean RGJ. 2010. Isolate-specific effects of patulin, penicillic acid and EDTA on biofilm formation and growth of dental unit water line biofilm isolates. Current Microbiology. 61: 148-156.
- Liaqat I, Bachmann RT, Edyvean RGJ. 2014. Type 2 quorum sensing monitoring, inhibition and biofilm formation in marine microorganisms. Current Microbiology. 68: 342-351.
- Mclean, Robert JC, Leland S Pierson, and Clay Fuqua. 2004. A Simple Screening Protocol for the Identification of Quorum Signal Antagonists. Journal of Microbiological Methods 58(3): 351–60.
- Mowat E, Rajendran R, Williams C, McCulloch E, Jones B, Lang S, Ramage G. 2010. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and their small diffusible extracellular molecules inhibit *Aspergillus fumigatus* biofilm formation. FEMS Microbiology Letters. 313(2): 96-102.
- Nogueira M, Pereira L, Jenull S, Kuchler K, Lion T. 2019. *Klebsiella pneumoniae* prevents spore germination and hyphal development of *Aspergillus* species. Scientific Reports. 9: 218.
- Papenfort K, Bassler, B. 2016. Quorum-sensing signal-response systems in Gram-negative bacteria. Nature Reviews Microbiology. 14: 576-588.
- Paterson RRM, Kelley J, Gallagher M. 1997. Natural occurrence of aflatoxins and *Aspergillus flavus* (Link) in water. Letters in Applied Microbiology. 25(6): 435-436.
- Paterson RRM, Lima N. 2005. Fungal contamination of drinking water. In: Lehr J, Keeley J, Lehr J, Kingery TB III, editors. Water encyclopedia: the water quality and resource development. New York (NY): Wiley; p. 1-7.
- Paterson RRM. 2007. Zearalenone production and growth in drinking water inoculated with *Fusarium graminearum*. Mycological Progress. 6(2): 109-113.
- Pomini AM, Cruz PLR, Gai C, Araújo WL, Marsaioli AJ. 2009. Long-chain acyl-homoserine lactones from *Methylobacterium mesophilicum*: Synthesis and absolute configuration. Journal of Natural Products. 72(12): 2125-2129.
- Rasmussen TB, Bjarnsholt T, Skindersoe ME, Hentzer M, Kristoffersen P, Köte M, Nielsen J, Eberl L, Givskov M. 2005a. Screening for quorum-sensing inhibitors (QSI) by use of a novel genetic system, the QSI selector. Journal of Bacteriology. 187(5): 1799-1814.
- Rasmussen TB, Skindersoe ME, Bjarnsholt T, Phipps RK, Christensen KB, Jensen PO, Andersen JB, Koch B, Larsen TO, Hentzer M, Eberl L, Hoiby N, Givskov M. 2005b. Identity and effects of quorumsensing inhibitors produced by *Penicillium* species. Microbiology. 151(Pt 5): 1325-1340.
- Reddy KR, Spadaro D, Lore A, Gullino ML, Garibaldi A. 2010. Potential of patulin production by *Penicillium expansum* strains on various fruits. Mycotoxin Research. 26(4): 257-265.
- Santos IM, Abrunhosa L, Venâncio A, Lima N. 2002. The effect of culture preservation techniques on patulin and citrinin production by *Penicillium expansum* Link. Letters in Applied Microbiology. 35(4): 272-275.
- Saurav K, Borbone N, Burgsdorf I, Teta R, Caso A, Bar-Shalom R, Esposito G, Britstein M, Steindler L, Costantino V. 2020. Identification of quorum sensing activators and inhibitors in the marine sponge sarcotragus spinosulus. Mar Drugs. 18(2): 1–14.

- Simões LC, Simões M, Vieira MJ. 2007a. Biofilm interactions between distinct bacterial genera isolated from drinking water. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 73(19): 6192-6200.
- Simões LC, Simões M, Oliveira R, Vieira MJ. 2007b. Potential of the adhesion of bacteria isolated from drinking water to materials. Journal of Basic Microbiology. 47(2): 174-183.
- Simões LC, Simões M, Vieira MJ. 2008. Intergeneric coaggregation among drinking water bacteria: evidence of a role for *Acinetobacter calcoaceticus* as a bridging bacterium. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 74: 1259-1263.
- Simões LC, Simões M, Vieira MJ. 2010. Influence of the diversity of bacterial isolates from drinking water on resistance of biofilms to disinfection. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 76(19): 6673-6679.
- Simões LC, Simões M, Lima N. 2015. Kinetics of biofilm formation by drinking water isolated *Penicillium expansum*. Biofouling. 31(4): 349-362.
- Siqueira VM, Oliveira, HMB, Santos C, Paterson RRM, Gusmão NB, Lima N. 2013. Biofilms from a Brazilian water distribution system include filamentous fungi. Canadian Journal of Microbiology. 59(3): 183-188.
- Shrout JD, Tolker-Nielsen T, Givskov M, Parsek MR. 2011. The contribution of cell-cell signaling and motility to bacterial biofilm formation. MRS Bulletin. 36(5): 367-373.
- Stepanović S, Vuković D, Dakić I, Savić B, Švabić-Vlahović M. 2000. A modified microtiter-plate test for quantification of staphylococcal biofilm formation. Journal of Microbiological Methods, 40(2), 175–179.
- Wang H, Zhu Y, Hu C. 2017. Impacts of bacteria and corrosion on removal of natural organic matter and disinfection byproducts in different drinking water distribution systems. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation. 117: 52-59.
- Vijayababu P, Samykannu G, Antonyraj CB, Thomas J, Narayanan SB, Basheer Ahamed SI, Piramanayagam S. 2018. Patulin interference with ATP binding cassette transferring auto inducer –2 in *Salmonella typhi* and biofilm inhibition via quorum sensing. Informatics Med Unlocked. 11: 9-14.
- Zhou X, Zhang K, Zhang T, Li C, Mao X. 2017. An ignored and potential source of taste and odor (T&O) issues-biofilms in drinking water distribution system (DWDS). Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. 101(9): 3537-3550.
Chapter 4

Methylobacterium oryzae influences isoepoxydon dehydrogenase (*idh*) gene expression and patulin production by *Penicillium expansum* mature biofilms

The work presented here is being prepared for submission

4.1 Introduction

Water biofilms can be considered the main source of microorganisms in drinking water distribution systems (DWDS) representing over 95% of biomass in these systems (Flemming et al., 2002; Siqueira et al., 2013). They can cause the deterioration of drinking water quality through a variety of factors: changes in the organoleptic properties of the water, act as a reservoir for pathogenic microorganisms, increase corrosion and blockage of pipes and be responsible for the production of toxins (Paterson and Lima, 2005; Feazel et al., 2009; Li et al., 2015; Wang et al., 2017; Zhou et al., 2017). In DWDS, under natural conditions, biofilms are considered complex communities ruled by complex relationships involving inter- and intraspecies interactions (Douterelo et al., 2016, 2018a). Fungi and bacteria are known to coexist inside DWDS by forming and developing biofilms (Douterelo et al., 2016, 2018b). The inter-kingdom interaction is dependent on a complex mix of prevailing growth conditions, hydrodynamic forces and the presence of microbial metabolites and molecules (Bryers and Ratner, 2004; Afonso et al., 2019, 2020).

QS is a mechanism employed by microbial species that allows perception of population density by the production, release, and detection of small molecules (autoinducers), which in turn modify bacterial gene expression (Rasmussen and Givskov, 2006). QS is used to control and regulate different bacterial population-density processes, including pathogenicity, stress resistance, biofilm formation and production of secondary metabolites and toxins (Antunes et al., 2010; Shrout et al., 2011). In contrast, fungi, have the ability to produce metabolites that interfere with bacterial QS (Venkatesh and Keller, 2019). Some of these are mycotoxins and they can act as QS inhibitors (QSI) by mimicking autoinducer structure or function, acting as antagonists to, or hydrolysing QS molecules, and by interfering with the stability and function of the regulator protein or autoinducer synthase (González and Keshavan, 2006). Filamentous fungi have also been associated with the production of mycotoxins in water (Paterson et al., 1997, 2007; Sigueira et al., 2013). The term mycotoxin refers to harmful secondary metabolites produced by fungi. Initially thought to be waste products, fungal secondary metabolites are now being considered as important players in ecological settings allowing the fungus to secure its environmental niche by providing protection against other microbes (Venkatesh and Keller, 2019). Fungal secondary metabolites are known to be involved in the disruption of QS in bacteria (Martín-Rodríguez et al., 2014). For instance, fusaric acid acts as a quorum quencher against *Pseudomonas chlororaphis* (van Rij et al., 2005). Furthermore, two other mycotoxins produced by the genus *Fusarium*, zearalenone and fumonisin, have been shown to inhibit QS in the bacterium Chromobacterium violaceum (Bacon et al., 2017). Filmanentous fungi from the genus *Penicillium*, have also been investigated for their ability to produce QSIs (Rasmussen et al.,

2005). Patulin, a well-known mycotoxin with a low molecular weight (154.12 g mol⁻¹) and high polarity was shown to down-regulate genes related with QS in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* by 45% indicating specificity for QS-regulated gene expression (Rasmussen et al., 2005). In addition, this mycotoxin has been reported to reduce biofilm formation and QS signalling system by *Halomonas pacifica* as well as modulating biofilm formation by *P. aeruginosa* and *Achromobacter* sp. (Liaqat et al., 2010, 2014). Furthermore, patulin has been shown to reduce biofilm formation by *Methylobacterium oryzae* (Afonso et al., 2020).

Despite some known effects of patulin on biofilm formation and/or bacterial QS-regulated gene expression, little to no information is available on the effect and possible modulation that bacteria themselves cause on the expression of genes involved in the patulin biosynthesis and/or patulin production. The patulin biosynthetic pathway consists of approximately ten steps (Puel et al., 2010; Li et al., 2019). The enzyme isoepoxydon dehydrogenase has been identified as a precursor in the late steps of the patulin biosynthetic pathway and the *idh* gene encoding this enzyme has been cloned and sequenced from *P. expansum* (White et al., 2006). Real-time reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-qPCR) is the method of choice for sensitive, specific, and reproducible quantification of mRNA levels of a transcribed gene (Bustin, 2000).

The goal of this study was to investigate the effect of the Gram-negative bacterium *M. oryzae* on the *idh* gene expression levels and patulin production of *P. expansum* mature biofilms. For this purpose, an RT-qPCR method to quantify *idh* mRNA levels was adapted from De Clercq et al. (2016). In addition, the *idh* expression levels were compared with the patulin production.

4.2 Materials and Methods

4.2.1 Microorganisms and culture conditions

Penicillium expansum MUM 00.02, supplied by Micoteca da Universidade do Minho fungal culture collection (MUM, Braga, Portugal), was used in this work and chosen based on its occurrence in the tap water of the north of Portugal and because it is able to form single and inter-kingdom biofilms (Gonçalves et al., 2006; Simões et al., 2015; Afonso et al., 2019, 2020). It is also a well-known producer of patulin. *P. expansum* was maintained on malt extract agar (MEA: malt extract 20 g, peptone 5 g, agar 20 g, distilled water 1 l).

Methylobacterium oryzae was previously isolated from a model laboratory DWDS by Simões et al. (2007). This bacterium was chosen for being representative of drinking water bacteria and due to its ability to form complex single species biofilms as well as inter-kingdom biofilms with this fungus (Simões et al., 2010; Afonso et al., 2019, 2020). *M. oryzae* was grown for 72 h before the start of the assay. It was grown in batch cultures using 100 mL of R2A broth (yeast extract 0.5 g, proteose peptone 0.5 g, casein hydrolysate 0.5 g, glucose 0.5 g, soluble starch 0.5 g, dipotassium phosphate 0.3 g, magnesium sulphate 0.024 g, sodium pyruvate 0.3 g, distilled water 1 l) at room temperature (25 ± 2 °C) and under agitation (150 rpm). Afterwards, the bacteria were harvested by centrifugation (10 min at 13,000 *g*, room temperature), washed twice in 0.1 *M* saline phosphate buffer, and resuspended in a volume of 50% R2A broth and 50% apple juice (APJ) to obtain a cellular density of 10^a cells mL⁴. This was the bacterial concentration used for biofilm formation assays.

4.2.2 Stock solution of fungal spores

Stock solution of fungal spores was prepared according to Simões et al. (2015). Briefly, spores of *P. expansum* were harvested from seven-day old pure cultures in MEA at 25 °C by flooding the surface of the agar plates with 2 mL of TWS solution (0.85% NaCl plus 0.05% Tween 80) and rocking gently. The suspension was then homogenized by vortexing and used for large scale production of spores. The final spore suspension was homogenized by vortexing before quantification using a Neubauer count chamber. Aliquots of spore suspension with 10% of glycerol were cryopreserved at -80 °C in order to allow the use of the same spore suspension in all the biofilm assays. Stock spore suspensions were resuspended in the volume of R2A broth necessary to achieve a density of 10⁵ spores ml⁻¹. This was the spore concentration used for biofilm formation assays.

4.2.3 Apple Puree Agar Medium (APAM) and Apple Juice (APJ) preparation

APAM was prepared as described by Baert et al. (2007). Briefly, apples (cultivar Golden Delicious) were cut into small pieces (with the peel, but without the core) and mixed until a fine puree was obtained. This puree was stored was stored at -20 °C. To prepare APAM, 100 g of apple puree was weighed in a sterile Schott bottle and heated during 45 minutes in a hot water bath at 99 °C. This was done to kill vegetative cells. 50 ml sterile agar solution was then added to the puree to make the APAM. Under aseptic conditions, Petri dishes were filled with 20g APAM.

To prepare APJ, 50 g of apple puree was weighed in a sterile Schott bottle and 300 ml of sterile H_2O was added to the puree. The Schott was heated at 99 °C for 10 min to help mix the puree with the

water. After this step, the solution was filtered using a first layer of gauze followed by a second filtration using a 12-15 μ m qualitative filter paper (VWR, Radnor, PA, USA) into a new sterile Schott bottle. After the filtering process, the Schott bottle containing the final APJ, similarly to APAM, was heated during 45 minutes in a hot water bath at 99 °C.

4.2.4 Biofilm formation

Biofilms were developed according to the modified microtiter plate test used by Stepanović et al. (2000) for bacteria and Simões et al. (2015) for fungi. Briefly, wells of sterile polystyrene 96-well flat bottom culture plates (Greiner Bio-One Cellstar®, Kremsmünter, Austria) were filled under aseptic conditions with 200 µL of spore suspension (10^₅ spores m^{|₁}in 50% R2A broth and 50% APJ) or 200 µl of a cell suspension (10^s cell ml¹ in 50% R2A broth and 50% APJ) for the single-species biofilms, which were also used as positive controls. To promote biofilm formation, all plates were incubated aerobically at room temperature (25 ± 2 °C) and under agitation (150 rpm) for 120 h. P. expansum biofilms were developed for 96 h. Each 24 h, the depleted medium was removed, and fresh, clean medium was added to each well. In parallel, at 48 and 72 h in different batches of *P. expansum* biofilms, the depleted medium was also removed, but fresh medium inoculated with 10^s cells ml¹ of *M. oryzae* was added. This co-growth was analysed for 24 h, meaning that the interaction between these two microorganisms was evaluated from 48 to 72 h and from 72 to 96 h. M. oryzae single species biofilms at 24 h were also used as positive controls. At each sampling time (72 and 96 h) the content of each well was removed and washed two times with 200 μ l of sterile distilled water to remove non-adherent and weakly adherent cells. The plates were air dried for 30 min to remove excess water by evaporation. The remaining attached cells were analysed in terms of biomass adhered on the inner walls of the wells, in terms of colony forming units (CFU) for bacteria. The rinsing and drying procedures were as previously used with bacterial and fungal biofilms (Simões et al., 2007, 2010, 2015). Negative controls were obtained by incubating the wells with only 50% R2A broth and 50% APJ without adding any fungal spores or bacterial cells. Experiments were performed in triplicate with at least 3 repeats.

4.2.5 Biofilm mass quantification by crystal violet

The biomass adhered on the inner walls of the wells was quantified by the crystal violet (CV) method according to the procedure described by Stepanovi*ć* et al. (2000). The biofilms in the 96-well plates were fixed with 200 μ L well¹ of 98% methanol (VWR, Carnaxide, Portugal), for 15 min. Afterwards, the methanol was discarded, the plates left to dry and then the fixed biofilm was stained with 200 μ L well¹

¹ of CV (Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany) for 5 min. Excess stain was rinsed out by placing the plate under slow running tap water. After this, the plates were air dried and the dye bound to the adherent cells was resolubilized by adding 200 μl well¹ of 33% (v v¹) glacial acetic acid (Panreac, Cascais, Portugal). The optical density of the obtained solution was measured at 570 nm using a microtiter plate reader (BioTek, Winooski, VT, USA) and the biofilm mass was presented as OD_{570 nm} values.

4.2.6 Number of bacteria in single and inter-kingdom biofilms

The number of bacterial cells present in *M. oryzae* single-species biofilms and in inter-kingdom biofilm after 24 h of co-growth with *P. expansum* was determined in terms of CFU using a plate count assay upon biofilm release. Briefly, *M. oryzae* single-species biofilms and inter-kingdom biofilms were grown in a 96-well plate as described above. After 24 h of incubation period, the supernatant was removed, and the plate was washed three times with sterile water. A volume of 200 µl of sterile phosphate buffer saline (pH 7.4) was added into each well. Afterwards, biofilms were scrapped with a pipette tip and, in addition, the 96-well plate was covered with the lid and placed into an ultrasonic bath (Bandelin electronic GmbH & Co. KG, Berlin, Germany). To release bacterial cells from biofilm, the plate was sonicated for 1 min (5 s sonicate, 10 s interval) at 35 kHz. Three replicates were used for each condition and bacterial cells were plated onto R2A agar plates for CFU determination.

4.2.7 RT-qPCR method to measure *idh* gene expression of *P. expansum*

4.2.7.1 RNA extraction and DNase treatment

Biofilms were prepared as described in section 4.2.4. At each sampling time (72 and 96 h) the content of each well was removed and washed two times with 200 μ l of sterile distilled water to remove non-adherent and weakly adherent cells. After this washing step, the contents of at least 3 wells were scrapped off the microtiter plate and transferred to a 2 ml microcentrifuge tube (Frilabo, Maia, Portugal) with 0.6 g of 710-1180 μ m glass beads, acid-washed (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA). The microcentrifuge tube was immediately placed on ice until all samples to be tested were collected. When all samples were collected (time taken < 5 min), RNA was extracted by means of the PureLinkTM RNA Mini Kit (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA). Briefly, 600 μ l of Lysis Buffer was added to each microtube containing fungal biomass and glass beads, which were then homogenized in a FastPrep-24TM5G Instrument (MP Biomedicals, Irvin, CA, USA). Homogenization procedure was as follows: one homogenization cycle for 45 s at 6 m s⁴, followed by 30 s on ice, followed by a second homogenization cycle for 45 at 6 m s⁴. The

microtubes were again placed on ice and the rest of the RNA extraction procedure followed the manufacturer's instructions. Total RNA was eluted in a final volume of 50 μ l nuclease-free H₂O (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA).

The DNase I, RNase-free (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) was used to remove any residual DNA. Two microliters of DNase I buffer and 1 U DNase I were added to a 200 μ I centrifuge tube containing 20 μ I total RNA. After gentle inversion, the mixture was incubated for 30 min at 37 °C. After the incubation period, 2 μ I EDTA was added to the RNA mixture and thoroughly resuspended by smooth pipetting, and incubated for 5 min at 65 °C to inactivate DNase I. The tube was then stored at -20 °C until the next day when further analysis was conducted.

RNA samples were visually checked after staining a 1.5% (w/v) agarose gel (NZYTech, Lisbon, Portugal) with GreenSafe Premium (NZYTech). Non-denaturing electrophoresis was carried out at 80 V for 45 min. The Nanodrop® ND-1000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific) was used to measure the RNA concentration and nucleic acid purity based on the A_{260}/A_{280} and A_{260}/A_{230} absorbance ratios for protein contamination and polysaccharide and/or chaotropic salt contamination, respectively.

4.2.7.2 cDNA synthesis

cDNA synthesis was done with the Xpert cDNA synthesis kit (GRiSP, Porto, Portugal) according to the manufacturer's instructions. All DNase treated TNA extracts were $1/10^{\circ}$ diluted before converting to cDNA to prevent the possible presence of sample inhibition (De Clercq et al., 2016). Prior to cDNA synthesis by means of reverse transcription, a heat shock treatment was applied to the mixture of template RNA, dNTPs, and primers for sequence denaturation. In this way, the absence of secondary structures of RNA and/or primers is assured, guaranteeing a more efficient cDNA synthesis. Hence, a mixture of 50 ng of total RNA, 1 µl of random hexamer primers (10 µM), 1 µl of dNTP's (10 mM each) and RNase-free water up to 14.5 µl (GRiSP) were subjected to heat shock for 5 min at 65 °C followed by 2 min cooling on ice. After the heat shock, 4 µl of 5x reaction buffer, 0.5 µl of RNase inhibitor (40 U µl¹) and 1 µl of Xpert reverse transcriptase (200 U µl¹) were added to the reaction mixture obtaining a final volume of 20 µl. Reverse transcription was carried out with a C1000^m Thermal Cycler (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA) with the following conditions: 10 min at 25 °C, 15 min at 50 °C and 5 min at 85 °C. To check for residual genomic DNA (gDNA), each RNA sample was also subjected to a cDNA synthesis reaction without the addition of reverse transcriptase enzyme (noRT) (Werbrouck et al., 2007). cDNA's were then stored at -20° C until qualitative real-time PCR assay was performed.

4.2.7.3 Quantitative real-time PCR (qPCR) assay

Optimization of the qPCR is essential for an accurate quantification (Werbrouck et al. 2007). *Idh* gene expression levels in each sample were quantified relative to the expression of the reference gene β -*tubulin*. The set of primers used in this study were selected from De Clerc et al. (2016) (Table 4.1).

Gene	Primer set	F primer sequence (5' to 3')	R primer sequence (5' to 3')	Product length (bp)	qPCR efficiency (%)
idh	EK-RT-2F/EK-	GCAGTTTCGCGATCG	GTAGGGAGTAGCCGCC	59	92.1
	RT-2R	ATGT	TTGA		
β-tubulin	BTub-2F/BTub-	GGTCCCTTCGGCAAG	TGTTACCAGCACCGGA	64	93.0
	2R	CTT	CTGA		

Table 4.1 Primers and primer efficiency (De Clercq et al., 2016).

For the qPCR itself, a reaction mixture containing 5 µl Xpert Fast SYBR Mastermix (GRiSP), 300 nM (10 mM μ ¹) of each of the appropriate gene-specific primers, 2 μ l of template cDNA (1/10th diluted to prevent the presence of inhibitors) and ultra-pure water up to 10 μ l was prepared for each sample. Reaction mixtures were added to a clear, low profile 96-well PCR plate (Thermo Scientific) and sealed using adhesive sealing foil (Frilabo). For each sample (duplicates), a relative quantification of the mRNA levels of the gene of interest against the reference gene was done using a CFX96[™] real-time system (Bio-Rad) coupled to a C1000[™] Thermal Cycler (Bio-Rad). Thermal cycling conditions were as follows: 2 min at 95 °C to activate the polymerase enzyme, followed by 40 cycles of denaturation at 95 °C for 5 s, and a one-step annealing and elongation during 20 s at 60 °C. The data were collected during each elongation step. A melting-curve analysis between 65 °C and 95 °C was performed after each PCR. To check the specificity of the amplification product. Samples were tested for residual gDNA by comparing the Cq values of RT cDNA and noRT cDNA reactions. When $\Delta Cq > 7$ was obtained, gDNA contamination was considered negligible (De Clercq et al., 2016). In each run, a negative control (without cDNA) was included. Both genes were quantified with biological duplicates for each independent assay. The expression of *idh* was normalized to the expression of the reference housekeeping gene β -tubulin using the Pfaffl method and considering P. expansum single-species biofilms at 72 and 96h as controls (Pfaffl, 2001).

Preliminary results of qPCR amplification in the conditions selected for this work, revealed high Ct values (> 28 cycles) for the *idh* gene, which would not allow for enough 10× serial dilutions of cDNA to recalculate primer efficiency. For this reason, efficiency was recalculated in house for the *P. expansum* strain used in this study in APAM. Briefly, *P. expansum* MUM 00.02 was middle-point inoculated onto

APAM Petri dishes and incubated at 25 °C for seven days. Sporulating mycelium was then scrapped into a 2 mL microcentrifuge tube and RNA was extracted by the method described in section 4.2.6.1. After cDNA synthesis and qPCR analysis, efficiency was determined with the CFX Manager[™] Software version 3.1 (Bio-Rad) using the dilution curve method. cDNA was 10× serial diluted, and the amplification curves were used for efficiency calculation (Table 4.1).

4.2.8 Patulin extraction and quantification by UHPLC

4.2.8.1 Reagents and Chemicals

Pure patulin standard (≥98 %) was purchased from Cayman Chemical (Ann Arbor, MI, USA). Stock solution of 5 mg mL⁻¹ was prepared in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) (Merck KGaA) and stored at -20 °C until use. Ethyl acetate (AcOEt) and acetonitrile (ACN) (HPLC gradient grades) were supplied by Fischer Chemical (Hampton, NH, USA). HPLC-grade water was generated by a Milli-Q-grade purification system (Millipore, Darmstadt, Germany).

4.2.8.2 Patulin extraction

Patulin extraction method was based and adapted from Sargenti and Almeida (2010). The contents of 8 wells of each condition (1.6 ml), including medium and biomass, were scrapped and transferred to 15 mL centrifuge tubes (Orange Scientific, Braine-l'Alleud, Belgium). Double volume of ethyl acetate was then added to the Falcon tube. The extraction procedure as follows: 5 min vortexing, followed by 10 min in an ultrasonic bath (Bandelin electronic GmbH & Co. KG, Berlin, Germany) at 35 kHz, followed by vortexing for another 5 min. The ethyl acetate phase was separated and transferred to a 4 mL vial and placed under at 40 °C under a flow of gentle nitrogen stream to evaporate the solvent. When the residue was completely dry, it was kept at -20 °C until all samples were extracted. The residues were then resuspended in 1 ml of HPLC-grade water adjusted to pH 4.0 with acetic acid and vortexed for 1 min. Finally, the extracts were filtered into microvials using a 2 mL Omnifix syringe (B. Braun, Melsungen, Germany) coupled with a 0.22- μ m nylon syringe filter (Nantong FilterBio Membrane, Nantong City, China) and analysed by liquid chromatography. Quantification was performed by means of internal calibration curves of increasing concentrations: one in a range from 0.1 to 2.5 μ g ml¹ and another one from 10 to 100 μ g ml¹ of pure patulin standards. Patulin recovery percentage using the present method was calculated by spiking the medium with two different concentrations of patulin, in this case, 1 and 10 μ g

ml¹, in triplicates and the chromatographic analysis was performed in duplicates. Recovery percentage varied from 68.74% to 84.23% with a mean of $79.78 \pm 5.65\%$.

4.2.8.3 UHPLC apparatus and conditions

Liquid chromatography was performed using a Nexera X2 UHPLC System equipped with a DGU-20A5R degassing unit, LC-30AD pump, SIL-30AC autosampler, CTO-20AC column oven and an SPD-M20A photodiode array detector set at 276 nm (Shimadzu Corp., Kyoto, Japan). Chromatographic separation was carried out with a Chromolith® Performance RP-18 endcapped 100-4.6 HPLC column (Merck KGaA). Oven temperature was maintained at 25 °C. The injection volume was set at 5 μ l and the sample flow rate at 0.75 ml min⁻¹. Run time was 10 min with a mobile phase of H₂O:ACN (95:5, ν/ν). Patulin average retention time was obtained at around 4.4 min.

4.2.9 Statistical analysis

The data were analysed using the software GraphPad Prism version 8.0.2 (GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California, USA). The mean and standard deviation (SD) within samples were calculated for all cases. Statistical significance of results was determined by unpaired t test. P < 0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Biofilm mass quantification

In order to assess the effect of *M. oryzae* on pre-established biofilms of *P. expansum*, the standard 96-well microtiter plates with CV was used. Results for biofilm mass quantification are presented in Figure 4.1. *P. expansum* single-species biofilms were used as controls. The results revealed that *P. expansum* single-species biofilms increased in mass until 96 h. The introduction of *M. oryzae* into pre-established *P. expansum* biofilms at 48 and 72 h, and consequent 24 h interaction until 72 and 96 h, respectively, caused a significant decrease of *P. expansum* biofilm mass at both times (P< 0.05).



Figure 4.1 Biofilm mass quantification for single-species and inter-kingdom biofilm formation over. Legend is as follows: 'M' - *M. oryzae*; 'P' - *P. expansum*. The means \pm SDs for three independent experiments are illustrated. Means with the same letter are significantly different.

4.3.2 Bacterial cell density in single and inter-kingdom biofilms

The number of *M. oryzae* cells present in either single-species biofilms and in inter-kingdom biofilms after 24 h interaction with 48 or 72 h pre-established *P. expansum* biofilms was determined as CFU and the results obtained are presented in Figure 4.2. CFU from *M. oryzae* single-species biofilms at 24 h was used as control. Analysing the results, the interaction of *M. oryzae* with pre-established *P. expansum* biofilms from 48 to 72 h did not cause a statistically significant change (P > 0.05) in this bacterium CFU. However, a significant decrease (P < 0.05) in CFU was observed from the interaction with pre-established *P. expansum* biofilms from 72 to 96 h indicating a higher inhibition of *P. expansum* against *M. oryzae* at this time. This inhibition was also observed when comparing the interaction from 72 to 96 h with 48 to 72 h (P < 0.05).



Figure 4.2 Biofilm cell density for *M. oryzae* while forming single-species or inter-kingdom biofilms with pre-formed *P. expansum* biofilms. Legend is as follows: 'M' - *M. oryzae*; 'P' - *P. expansum*. The means \pm SDs for three independent experiments are illustrated. Means with the same letter are significantly different.

4.3.3 *Idh* gene expression in single and inter-kingdom biofilms

The effect of the introduction of *M. oryzae* on the *idh* gene expression of pre-established *P. expansum* biofilms was investigated *in vitro* on 50% R2A + 50% APJ. Figure 4.4 shows the results of the normalized expression levels (fold change) of the *idh* gene in relation to the reference gene β -tubulin. *P. expansum* single-species biofilms at 72 and 96 h were set as controls, while the treatment was the presence of *M. oryzae* at each respective time (Figure 4.4a and 4.4b). Through the results it is possible to observe a decrease in the expression of the *idh* gene when *M. oryzae* cells were introduced to *P. expansum* biofilms from 48 to 72 h (*P* < 0.05). The normalized *idh* expression levels at this time, in the different independent assays, varied from a minimum of 0.12 to a maximum of 0.45 which is equivalent to a fold decrease of 8.3 and 2.2, respectively. At 96 h, there was a slight increase in *idh* gene expression in the presence of *M. oryzae*, however, it was not considered statistically significant (*P* = 0.099). *Idh* normalized expression levels at 96 h varied from a minimum of 1.3 to a maximum of 3.1-fold increase.



Figure 4.3 *Idh* gene normalized expression levels relative to the reference gene β -tubulin in *P. expansum* biofilms at 72 h (a) and 96 h (b) in the presence of *M. oryzae*. Legend is as follows: 'M' - *M. oryzae*; 'P' - *P. expansum*. The means ± SDs for four independent experiments are illustrated.

4.3.4 Patulin production in single and inter-kingdom biofilms

The effect of the introduction of *M. oryzae* on patulin production of 48 and 72 h pre-established *P. expansum* biofilms was investigated *in vitro* on 50% R2A + 50% APJ. Figure 4.3 shows the results of the relative fold change of patulin in the presence of *M. oryzae* in relation to *P. expansum* single-species biofilm controls at 72 and 96 h, Figure 4.3a and 4.3b, respectively. The individual results of patulin production from the three independent assays revealed a high variation of patulin concentration between them. For instance, among three independent assays, concentrations ranged from 1.14 -7.09 µg mL⁴ in *P. expansum* 72 h biofilms, 0.19-2.61 µg mL⁴ in *P. expansum* + *M. oryzae* 72 h biofilms, 0.59-1.05 µg mL⁴ in *P. expansum* 96 h biofilms and 1.43-5.14 µg mL⁴ in *P. expansum* + *M. oryzae* 96 h biofilms. For this reason, relative fold change difference in relation to each individual control was calculated in order to normalize the results.



Figure 4.4 Patulin relative fold change production by *P. expansum* biofilms at 72 h (a) and 96 h (b) in the presence of *M. oryzae*. Legend is as follows: 'M' - *M. oryzae*; 'P' - *P. expansum*. The means \pm SDs for three independent experiments are illustrated.

Through the normalization we can observe that *P. expansum* biofilms growing in the presence of *M. oryzae* from 48 to 72 h results in a decrease of patulin production. However, the inverse is observed when *M. oryzae* is introduced to 72 h *P. expansum* biofilms, where an increase in patulin is observed at 96 h.

A trend between *idh* gene expression and patulin production values is observed. The results obtained from both patulin production and *idh* gene expression, reveal a tendency of decrease in both of these parameters when *M. oryzae* is introduced to *P. expansum* from 48 to 72 h biofilms, while the opposite is detected when this bacterium is introduced to *P. expansum* biofilms at 72 h.

4.4 Discussion

The present study aimed at analysing the changes that occur when *M. oryzae*, a Gram-negative bacterium found in DWDS is introduced to mature *P. expansum* biofilms. For this purpose, *M. oryzae* was introduced to pre-established fungal biofilms at 48 and 72 h, the interaction was allowed to occur for 24 h, and different parameters were evaluated at 72 and 96 h, respectively. The parameters analysed to understand this interaction were biofilm mass, bacterial CFU, *idh* gene expression and patulin production

from the developed biofilms. These microorganisms were chosen based on different characteristics: their ability to form mature single-species biofilms between 48 and 72 h growth and because they have been assessed while forming inter-kingdom biofilms (Simões et al., 2010, 2015; Afonso et al., 2019, 2020). *P. expansum* was also selected due to its well-known ability to produce patulin as a secondary metabolite (Santos et al., 2002; Reddy et al., 2010; De Clercq et al., 2016). Preliminary assays leading to this work revealed that *P. expansum* biofilms developed in R2A did not produce detectable amounts of patulin for as long as 120 h of biofilm formation. For this reason, apple juice made from apple extract was added to induce patulin production. In the conditions tested in the present work (50% R2A-50% APJ), patulin was detected from 72 h onwards, thus, the time-points selected to evaluate the effect of *M. oryzae* on *P. expansum* biofilms patulin production and *idh* gene expression were from 48 to 72 h and 72 to 96 h.

Regarding biofilm mass quantification, we can observe that at 72 and 96 h, after 24 h of cogrowth with *M. oryzae*, a decrease in *P. expansum* biomass was detected at both times, indication an inhibitory effect of *M. oryzae* towards *P. expansum*. This inhibition has been observed in previous studies where *M. oryzae* was inoculated at the same time as *P. expansum* (Afonso et al., 2019; 2020). This could mean that, despite the beginning of interaction with *M. oryzae*, albeit inoculated at the same time or added to pre-established *P. expansum* biofilms, this bacterium has the ability to interfere with fungal growth. This could be due to direct competition for available nutrients, the production of metabolites that might inhibit fungal growth or a combination of both factors (Mowat et al., 2010; Kousser et al., 2019).

To analyze the effect that pre-established *P. expansum* biofilms had on *M. oryzae* itself, bacterial CFU were determined with *M. oryzae* single-species biofilms at 24 h being used as control. A reduction in this bacterium CFU was observed when it was added to 48 and 72 h *P. expansum* biofilms, although it was only statistically significant when it was added to the latter. A significant reduction was also observed when comparing bacterial CFU at 96 with 72 h, meaning a stronger inhibitory effect of the fungus towards *M. oryzae* in more mature biofilms. This inhibitory effect had also been observed in previous studies where these two microorganisms were inoculated at the same time (Afonso et al., 2019; 2020). The presence of exogenous concentrations of patulin highlighted this inhibitory effect (Afonso et al., 2020). In the present study, the inhibitory effect accentuated at 96 h might be related to the increased concentrations of patulin detected at this time (0.19-2.61 µg ml⁴ compared to 1.43-5.14 µg ml⁴).

RT-qPCR is a molecular technique that allows the quantification of fungi in environmental samples and the study of host-pathogen interactions and changes in gene expression in response to certain conditions (Schena et al., 2004). Its application has become the method of choice for quantitatively assessing steady state mRNA levels (De Clercq et al., 2016). In the present study, the primers selected for qPCR were selected from a study by De Clercq et al. (2016). An optimization process for the conditions required for this study was performed, as well as the recalculation of primer efficiency for both sets of primers used presently. The presence of PCR inhibitors is a major drawback of the PCR, as it decreases sensitivity and can give false-negative results. For this reason, a 1/10th dilution of both RNA prior to cDNA synthesis as well as cDNA prior to the qPCR assay were done to remove possible inhibitors (Schrader et al., 2012; De Clercq et al., 2016).

Several studies regarding the expression of fungal genes involved in mycotoxin biosynthesis have been quantified relative to one reference gene (Sweeney et al., 2000; Mayer et al., 2003; Jiao et al., 2008; Sanzani et al., 2009). In our study, we used β -tubulin as the reference housekeeping gene as it maintained very stable Ct values throughout the different conditions tested.

Overall, the results of our *in vitro* study show that the presence of *M. oryzae* affects the patulin production of *P. expansum* mature biofilms on 50% R2A-50% APJ (Figure 4.4), by influencing the transcriptional level of the *idh* gene (Figure 4.3). This influence is observed by a decrease of the *idh* expression level and consequent patulin production from a 24 h interaction with 48 h P. expansion biofilms while the opposite is observed from the 24 h interaction with 72 h P. expansum biofilms until 96 h. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study evaluating the effect of a bacterium on the *idh* gene expression and patulin production of *P. expansum* biofilms. Nevertheless, comparing with studies in different matrixes/conditions, a good trend was also found between *idh* expression and patulin production in a study performed by De Clercq et al. (2016). The use of RT-qPCR to monitor gene expression related to the biosynthesis of mycotoxins has also been described for other fungal species. For instance, the mRNA levels of two genes involved in the biosynthetic pathway of aflatoxin in Aspergillus parasiticus revealed an absence in the transcription of both genes when this fungus was grown in a medium that did not support aflatoxin production (Sweeney et al., 2000). Jiao et al. (2008) investigated the effect of different carbon sources on the trichothecene production and induction mechanisms of Fusarium graminearum and suggested that this fungus recognizes the sucrose molecules, activates the expression of a specific gene, and induces trichothecene production.

As previously stated, in the present study, *M. oryzae* caused a decrease in *idh* gene expression and patulin production after 24 h interaction with a 48 h pre-established *P. expansum* biofilm. Different studies have reported the use of bacteria to inhibit the growth and mycotoxin production of different fungal species. Taheur et al. (2019) demonstrated that using different lactic acid bacteria (LAB) in agar medium lead to a growth inhibition of *Aspergillus flavus* and *Aspergillus carbonarius* as well as the reduction of different mycotoxins in almonds. In this study, aflatoxin B1, B2 and ochratoxin A were reduced by 97.22%, 95.27% and 75.26%, respectively. Another study using LAB, revealed a growth inhibition of *F. graminearum* and *A. parasiticus* by *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* and *L. plantarum* (Dogi et al., 2013). In addition, a decrease in zearalenone production was observed as a result of the interaction of both *Lactobacillus* strains with *F. graminearum*, while the interaction between *A. parasiticus* and *L. plantarum* resulted in an increased aflatoxin B1 production (Dogi et al., 2013). The use of viable and nonviable bacteria has also been studied regarding the reduction of patulin from different matrixes, including apple juice. For instance, Hatab et al. (2012a), demonstrated that LAB have the ability to remove patulin from aqueous solution. In this study, the maximum patulin uptake was achieved by *Bifidobacterium bifidum* and *L. rhamnosus* (52.9% and 51.1% for viable and 54.1% and 52.0% for nonviable cells) after 24 h incubation. The same authors reported in another study that incubation for 24 h with *L. rhamnosus* and *Enterococcus faecium* caused a decrease of patulin in apple juice by 80.4% and 64.5%, respectively (Hatab et al., 2012b). Yuan et al. (2014), also reported the use of inactivated *Alicyclobacillus* spp. cells to reduce patulin concentration in apple juice. These authors reported patulin reduction rates of 88.8% and 81.6% by two strains of *A. acidoterrestris* achieved after a 24 h incubation period (Yuan et al., 2014).

The increase observed in the expression of the *idh* gene and consequent increase in patulin production from the 24 h interaction of *M. oryzae* with the 72 h pre-established *P. expansum* biofilm, might be related to the overall metabolic state of the fungus being more active, allowing it to develop better strategies, namely by increasing the production of secondary metabolites (i.e. patulin), to contest the presence of *M. oryzae*.

A drawback observed from the results of patulin production was the high variability in the concentration of patulin obtained among the independent experiments. Different concentration values were obtained between each independent experiment, despite the good recovery percentage of the extraction method (Sargenti et al., 2010). This variability in the patulin concentration values, despite all efforts to control the conditions, could be due to differences in the composition of APJ medium, differences in the starting metabolic state of *P. expansum* or the low sample volume used in each extraction. However, regardless of this drawback, when the results were normalized to each independent experiment control, a clear tendency in the results was observed.

In conclusion, our results show that the effect of *M. oryzae* on pre-established *P. expansum* biofilms is dependent on the time of interaction as demonstrated by the different resulting tendencies when the bacterium is introduced to 48 or 72 h *P. expansum* pre-established biofilms. More mature *P. expansum* biofilms appear to be more resistant to the inhibitory effect that *M. oryzae* causes towards *idh* gene expression and patulin production. This is a result of the increased concentration of patulin at 96 h

108

and reciprocates an inhibitory effect of *P. expansum* towards *M. oryzae*. A trend was observed between the *idh* expression and patulin production values. The results indicate that *M. oryzae* affects patulin production by acting at the transcriptional level of the *idh* gene. These findings indicate that patulin plays a vital role in inter-kingdom communication and/or microbial assembly processes that influence biofilm formation between fungi and bacteria.

4.5 Reference list

- Afonso TB, Simões LC, Lima N. 2019. In vitro assessment of inter-kingdom biofilm formation by bacteria and filamentous fungi isolated from a drinking water distribution system. Biofouling, 35(10): 1041–1054.
- Afonso TB, Simões LC, Lima N. 2020. Effect of quorum sensing and quenching molecules on interkingdom biofilm formation by *Penicillium expansum* and bacteria. Biofouling, 36(8): 965–976.
- Antunes LCM, Ferreira RBR, Buckner MMC, Finlay BB. 2010. Quorum sensing in bacterial virulence. Microbiology, 156(8): 2271–2282.
- Bacon CW, Hinton DM, Mitchell TR. 2017. Is Quorum signaling by mycotoxins a new risk-mitigating strategy for bacterial biocontrol of *Fusarium verticillioides* and other endophytic fungal species? Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 65(33): 7071–7080.
- Baert K, Devlieghere F, Flyps H, Oosterlinck M, Ahmed MM, Rajković A, Verlinden B, Nicolaï B, Debevere J, De Meulenaer B. 2007. Influence of storage conditions of apples on growth and patulin production by *Penicillium expansum*. International Journal of Food Microbiology, 119(3): 170–181.
- Taheur BF, Mansour C, Kouidhi B, Chaieb K. 2019. Use of lactic acid bacteria for the inhibition of *Aspergillus flavus* and *Aspergillus carbonarius* growth and mycotoxin production. Toxicon, 166: 15–23.
- Bryers JD, Ratner BD. 2004. Bioinspired implant materials befuddle bacteria. ASM News, 70(5): 232–237.
- De Clercq N, Vlaemynck G, Van Pamel E, Van Weyenberg S, Herman L, Devlieghere F, De Meulenaer B, Van Coillie E. 2016. Isoepoxydon dehydrogenase (*idh*) gene expression in relation to patulin production by *Penicillium expansum* under different temperature and atmosphere. International Journal of Food Microbiology, 220: 50–57.
- Dogi CA, Fochesato A, Armando R, Pribull B, de Souza MMS, da Silva Coelho I, Araújo de Melo D, Dalcero A, Cavaglieri L. 2013. Selection of lactic acid bacteria to promote an efficient silage fermentation capable of inhibiting the activity of *aspergillus parasiticus* and *fusarium gramineraum* and mycotoxin production. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 114(6): 1650–1660.
- Douterelo I, Jackson M, Solomon C, Boxall J. 2016. Microbial analysis of in situ biofilm formation in drinking water distribution systems: implications for monitoring and control of drinking water quality. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology, 100(7): 3301–3311.
- Douterelo I, Calero-Preciado C, Soria-Carrasco V, Boxall JB. 2018a. Whole metagenome sequencing of chlorinated drinking water distribution systems. Environmental Science: Water Research and Technology, 4(12): 2080–2091.
- Douterelo I, Fish KE, Boxall JB. 2018b. Succession of bacterial and fungal communities within biofilms of a chlorinated drinking water distribution system. Water Research, 141: 74–85.
- Feazel LM, Baumgartner LK, Peterson KL, Frank DN, Harris JK, Pace NR. 2009. Opportunistic pathogens

enriched in showerhead biofilms. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 106(38): 16393–16398.

- Flemming HC, Percival SL, Walker JT. 2002. Contamination potential of biofilms in water distribution systems. Water Science and Technology: Water Supply, 2(1): 271–280.
- Gonçalves AB, Paterson RRM, Lima N. 2006. Survey and significance of filamentous fungi from tap water. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health, 209(3): 257–264.
- González JE, Keshavan ND. 2006. Messing with Bacterial Quorum Sensing. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews, 70(4): 859–875.
- Hatab S, Yue T, Mohamad O. 2012a. Reduction of patulin in aqueous solution by lactic acid bacteria. Journal of Food Science, 77(4): 238-241.
- Hatab S, Yue T, Mohamad O. 2012b. Removal of patulin from apple juice using inactivated lactic acid bacteria. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 112(5): 892–899.
- Jiao F, Kawakami A, Nakajima T. 2008. Effects of different carbon sources on trichothecene production and Tri gene expression by *Fusarium graminearum* in liquid culture. FEMS Microbiology Letters, 285(2): 212–219.
- Kousser C, Clark C, Sherrington S, Voelz K, Hall RA. 2019. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* inhibits *Rhizopus microsporus* germination through sequestration of free environmental iron. Scientific Reports, 9(1): 1–14.
- Li B, Chen Y, Zong Y, Shang Y, Zhang Z, Xu X, Wang X, Long M, Tian S. 2019. Dissection of patulin biosynthesis, spatial control and regulation mechanism in *Penicillium expansum*. Environmental Microbiology, 21(3): 1124–1139.
- Li X, Wang H, Hu C, Yang M, Hu H, Niu J. 2015. Characteristics of biofilms and iron corrosion scales with ground and surface waters in drinking water distribution systems. Corrosion Science, 90: 331–339.
- Liaqat I, Bachmann RT, Sabri AN, Edyvean RGJ. 2010. Isolate-specific effects of patulin, penicillic acid and EDTA on biofilm formation and growth of dental unit water line biofilm isolates. Current Microbiology, 61(2): 148–156.
- Liaqat I, Bachmann RT, Edyvean RGJ. 2014. Type 2 quorum sensing monitoring, inhibition and biofilm formation in marine microrganisms. Current Microbiology, 68(3): 342–351.
- Martín-Rodríguez AJ, Reyes F, Martín J, Pérez-Yépez J, León-Barrios M, Couttolenc A, Espinoza C, Trigos Á, Martín VS, Norte M, Fernández JJ. 2014. Inhibition of bacterial quorum sensing by extracts from aquatic fungi: First report from marine endophytes. Marine Drugs, 12(11): 5503–5526.
- Mayer Z, Färber P, Geisen R. 2003. Monitoring the production of aflatoxin B1 in wheat by measuring the concentration of nor-1 mRNA. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 69(2): 1154–1158.
- Mowat E, Rajendran R, Williams C, McCulloch E, Jones B, Lang S, Ramage G. 2010. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and their small diffusible extracellular molecules inhibit *Aspergillus fumigatus* biofilm formation. FEMS Microbiology Letters, 313(2): 96–102.
- Paterson RRM, Kelley J, Gallagher M. 1997. Natural occurrence of aflatoxins and *Aspergillus flavus* (Link) in water. Letters in Applied Microbiology, 25(6): 435–436.
- Paterson RR, Lima N. 2005. Fungal contamination of drinking water. In: Lehr J, Keeley J, Lehr J, Kingery TB III, editors. Water encyclopedia: the water quality and resource development. New York (NY): Wiley; p. 1–7.
- Pfaffl, M. 2001. A new mathematical model for relative quantification in real-time RT-PCR. Nucleic Acids Research, 29(9): 2002–2007.
- Puel O, Galtier P, Oswald IP. 2010. Biosynthesis and toxicological effects of patulin. Toxins, 2(4): 613–631.

- Rasmussen TB, Skindersoe ME, Bjarnsholt T, Phipps RK, Christensen KB, Jensen PO, Andersen JB, Koch
 B, Larsen TO, Hentzer M, Eberl L, Hoiby N, Givskov M. 2005. Identity and effects of quorumsensing inhibitors produced by *Penicillium* species. Microbiology. 151(Pt 5): 1325-1340.
- Rasmussen TB, Givskov M. 2006. Quorum-sensing inhibitors as anti-pathogenic drugs. International Journal of Medical Microbiology, 296(2–3): 149–161.
- Reddy KRN, Spadaro D, Lore A, Gullino ML, Garibaldi A. 2010. Potential of patulin production by *Penicillium expansum* strains on various fruits. Mycotoxin Research, 26(4): 257–265.
- Paterson RRM. 2007. Zearalenone production and growth in drinking water inoculated with *Fusarium* graminearum. Mycological Progress, 6(2): 109–113.
- Bustin SA. 2000. Absolute quantification of mRNA using real-time reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction assays. Journal of Molecular Endocrinology, 25: 155–166.
- Santos IM, Abrunhosa L, Venâncio A, Lima N. 2002. The effect of culture preservation techniques on patulin and citrinin production by *Penicillium expansum* Link. Letters in Applied Microbiology, 35(4): 272–275.
- Sanzani SM, Schena L, Nigro F, de Girolamo A, Ippolito A. 2009. Effect of quercetin and umbelliferone on the transcript level of *Penicillium expansum* genes involved in patulin biosynthesis. European Journal of Plant Pathology, 125(2): 223–233.
- Sargenti SR, Almeida CAA. 2010. Determination of patulin in apple juice by HPLC using a simple and fast sample preparation method. Ecletica Quimica, 35(2): 15–21.
- Schena L, Nigro F, Ippolito A, Gallitelli D. 2004. Real-time quantitative PCR: A new technology to detect and study phytopathogenic and antagonistic fungi. European Journal of Plant Pathology, 110(9): 893–908.
- Schrader C, Schielke A, Ellerbroek L, Johne R. 2012. PCR inhibitors occurrence, properties and removal. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 113(5): 1014–1026.
- Shrout JD, Tolker-Nielsen T, Givskov M, Parsek MR. 2011. The contribution of cell-cell signaling and motility to bacterial biofilm formation. MRS Bulletin, 36(5): 367–373.
- Simões, LC, Simões M, Lima, N. 2015. Kinetics of biofilm formation by drinking water isolated *Penicillium expansum*. Biofouling, 31(4): 349–362.
- Simões, LC., Simões M, Oliveira R, Vieira MJ. 2007. Potential of the adhesion of bacteria isolated from drinking water to materials. Journal of Basic Microbiology, 47(2): 174–183.
- Simões, LC, Simões M, Vieira MJ. 2010. Influence of the diversity of bacterial isolates from drinking water on resistance of biofilms to disinfection. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 76(19): 6673– 6679.
- Siqueira, VM, Oliveira HMB, Santos C, Paterson RRM, Gusmão NB, Lima N. 2013. Biofilms from a Brazilian water distribution system include filamentous fungi. Canadian Journal of Microbiology, 59(3): 183–188.
- Stepanović S, Vuković D, Dakić I, Savić B, Švabić-Vlahović M. 2000. A modified microtiter-plate test for quantification of staphylococcal biofilm formation. Journal of Microbiological Methods, 40(2): 175–179.
- Sweeney MJ, Pàmies P, Dobson ADW. 2000. The use of reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) for monitoring aflatoxin production in *Aspergillus parasiticus* 439. International Journal of Food Microbiology, 56(1): 97–103.
- van Rij ET, Girard G, Lugtenberg BJJ, Bloemberg GV. 2005. Influence of fusaric acid on phenazine-1carboxamide synthesis and gene expression of *Pseudomonas chlororaphis* strain PCL1391. Microbiology, 151(8): 2805–2814.
- Venkatesh N, Keller NP. 2019. Mycotoxins in conversation with bacteria and fungi. Frontiers in Microbiology, 10: 1–10.
- Wang H, Zhu Y, Hu C. 2017. Impacts of bacteria and corrosion on removal of natural organic matter and

disinfection byproducts in different drinking water distribution systems. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation, 117: 52–59.

- Werbrouck H, Botteldoorn N, Uyttendaele M, Herman L, Van Coillie E. 2007. Quantification of gene expression of *Listeria monocytogenes* by real-time reverse transcription PCR: Optimization, evaluation and pitfalls. Journal of Microbiological Methods, 69(2): 306–314.
- White S, O'Callaghan J, Dobson ADW. 2006. Cloning and molecular characterization of *Penicillium expansum* genes upregulated under conditions permissive for patulin biosynthesis. FEMS Microbiology Letters, 255(1:, 17–26.
- Yuan Y, Wang X, Hatab S, Wang Z, Wang Y, Luo Y, Yue T. 2014. Patulin reduction in apple juice by inactivated *Alicyclobacillus* spp. Letters in Applied Microbiology, 59(6): 604–609.
- Zhou X, Zhang K, Zhang T, Li C, Mao X. 2017. An ignored and potential source of taste and odor (T&O) issues—biofilms in drinking water distribution system (DWDS). Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology, 101(9): 3537–3550.

Chapter 5

Concluding remarks and perspectives for future research

5.1 General conclusions

The aim of this thesis was to gain deeper insights into the role of filamentous fungi in drinking water biofilms, emphasising inter-kingdom interactions with bacteria as well as the specific role of signalling molecules and secondary metabolites on biofilm formation and microbial interactions. In order to achieve these goals, several aspects were studied throughout this thesis, namely: the ability of these distinct microorganisms to interact with each other in inter-kingdom biofilms, including the influence of fungal stage development; the ability of the fungi to produce QSI; the effect of a QS molecule and a fungal secondary metabolite on inter-kingdom biofilm formation; and the effect of bacteria on gene expression of mycotoxin-related genes and mycotoxin production by filamentous fungi biofilms.

The main conclusions that can be highlighted from the work presented in this thesis are the following:

Fungal spore development stage is important in the first 24 h of water fungal biofilm formation. Using germinated spores, an advantage is provided in the first 24 h towards the establishment of a denser biofilm. Inter-kingdom biofilm formation between these specific filamentous fungi and bacteria isolated from DWDS is a possibility, as they can interact with each other and form mature biofilms. Nevertheless, inter-kingdom biofilm formation and development are microbial dependent as shown by the variability in interspecific interactions. It was also shown that if both inter-kingdom microorganisms are inoculated at the same time, bacteria can inhibit filamentous fungal spore germination and its development into a biofilm. However, with time and with the renewal of the medium, these fungi can begin to germinate and develop into mature biofilms. This is particularly interesting because if the possibility of biofilm formation is provided to the fungi, or there is a chance of existing a pre-established fungal biofilm, consequently, an advantage may also be given to opportunistic bacteria to replicate and proliferate inside inter-kingdom biofilms.

From the results of the production of QSIs, *P. expansum* was the selected filamentous fungi for further studies. Analysing the effect of the exogenous amounts of patulin or the 3-oxo-C₁₂-HSL, *P. expansum* biofilm formation and development was not affected by their presence. *M. oryzae* biofilm formation and development were more affected by the presence of the molecules than *A. calcoaceticus*, indicating a specificity for the AHL mediated QS system. In inter-kingdom growth, *M. oryzae* cell density was generally lower than in single-species growth which indicates a detrimental effect of the fungi towards this bacterium. However, the increase of *A. calcoaceticus* cell density in inter-kingdom is an indication of the physical protection that the fungi provide to this opportunistic bacterium. QS and QQ molecules have a significant effect in inter-kingdom biofilm formation and especially on bacterial cell numbers. Moreover,

114

we report a possible protection role that filamentous fungi provide to opportunistic bacteria inside complex biofilms.

The studies on the effect of *M. oryzae* on pre-established *P. expansum* biofilms revealed that this interaction is time dependent as demonstrated by the different resulting tendencies when the bacterium is introduced to 48 or 72 h *P. expansum* pre-established biofilms. More mature *P. expansum* biofilms appear to be more resistant to the inhibitory effect that *M. oryzae* causes towards *idh* gene expression and patulin production. This is a consequence of the increased concentration of patulin and reciprocates an inhibitory effect of *P. expansum* towards *M. oryzae*. A trend was observed between the *idh* expression and patulin production values. The results indicate that *M. oryzae* affects patulin production by acting at the transcriptional level of the *idh* gene.

These conclusions indicate that patulin plays a vital role in inter-kingdom communication and/or microbial assembly processes that influence biofilm formation between filamentous fungi and bacteria.

5.2 Perspectives for future research

The results from this work have begun to highlight the role of filamentous fungi in water biofilms and the importance of QS molecules and secondary metabolites on inter-kingdom biofilm formation. However, the information here obtained is only the beginning and much more needs to be studied to fully understand the impacts of these microorganisms on drinking water biofilm formation and on the microbial ecology of these systems.

The study of bacterial intrageneric diversity in co-growth with filamentous fungi should be performed to elucidate the impacts of filamentous fungi on bacterial communities. As observed in this thesis, depending on the bacteria being studied the results can be quite different, so a mixture of inoculated bacteria could provide better insights into this aspect.

It would be interesting to evaluate biofilm formation between these two distantly related microorganisms in a flow cell system to understand how stronger hydrodynamic forces influence interkingdom biofilm formation and its development.

The study of other filamentous fungi secondary metabolites (i.e. penicillic acid) and the genes involved in their regulation could be provide newer insights into this fungal-bacterial interaction. The evaluation of the expression of QS-regulated genes in these bacteria (especially on *M. oryzae*) while forming inter-kingdom biofilms should also be done. This could be achieved through RT-qPCR or the use

115

of next generation sequencing through RNA-seq. The latter would provide wider insights into the changes occurring in both microorganisms while interacting in biofilms.

In biofilms, and in the system used throughout this thesis (microtiter plates), the detection of specific metabolites may be strongly influenced by the techniques being used, as they may not be sensible enough. For this reason, the use of more sensible techniques such as MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry should be implemented to accurately study the microbial metabolites being produced.

The study on the efficacy of disinfectants (i.e. sodium hypochlorite) on the biofilm formation and biofilm removal of inter-kingdoms biofilms would provide a better understanding of the protection role that filamentous fungi may confer to opportunistic bacteria.

All of these insights could then be used to modulate beneficial drinking water biofilms as they can help to inhibit the propagation of invading pathogens, thus safeguarding water quality. Understanding community dynamics, including the presence of filamentous fungi, can be the key to sustaining a beneficial and ultimately safe drinking water microbiome.